

# Cause of and Factors Contributing to Stillbirth in sub-Saharan Africa

Thesis submitted in accordance with the requirements of the University of Liverpool for the degree of Doctor in Philosophy

Ву

Mamuda Aminu

October 2017

Liverpool School of Tropical Medicine



[Empty page]

# **Table of Contents**

Dedicationvi
Acknowledgementsvii
List of Tablesix
List of Figuresxi
Frequently Used Acronymsxiii
Declarationxiv
Abstractxv
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION 1
1.1 Background1
1.2 Recognition of Stillbirth as a Public Health Problem2
1.3 Variations in Stillbirth Definition2
1.4 Overview & Trends of Global Stillbirth Rates
1.5 Rationale for & Importance of This Study6
1.6 Aim, Objectives & Research Questions8
1.7 Thesis Structure9
CHAPTER 2A: LITERATURE REVIEW I11
2A.1 Introduction
2A.2 Methods (For Systematic Review) 11
2A.3 Results of Literature Review 15
2A.4 Discussion
2A.5 Conclusion
2A.6 Chapter Summary
CHAPTER 2B: LITERATURE REVIEW II31
2B.1 Introduction & Background 31
2B.2 Methods (For Systematic Review)
2B.3 Results
2B.4 Discussion
2B.5 Chapter Summary / Conclusion 50
CHAPTER 3: METHODOLOGY51
3.1 Introduction
3.2 Definitions of Key Terms
3.3 Methods 52
3.4 Fulfilling Objectives

3.5 Quality Assurance
3.6 Risks and Ethical Considerations
3.7 Dissemination
3.7 Chapter Summary
OVERVIEW OF RESULTS CHAPTERS (4, 5, 6 & 7)72
CHAPTER 4: STILLBIRTH RATE & CHARACTERISTICS73
4.1 Introduction
4.2 Stillbirth: Numbers and Rates73
4.3 Characteristics
4.4 Time of death
4.5 Chapter Summary
CHAPTER 5: CAUSE OF STILLBIRTH95
5.1 Introduction
5.2 Cause of Death as Assigned by Healthcare Providers (HCPs)
5.3 Cause of Death Assigned by Expert Panel 105
5.4 Cause of Death Determined by Computer Algorithms 110
5.6 Comparison Between Methods of Assigning Cause of Stillbirth 117
5.7 Chapter Summary 119
CHAPTER 6: APPLICATION OF CLASSIFICATION SYSTEMS120
6.1 Introduction
6.2 ReCoDe Classification
6.3 ICD-PM Classification of Cause of Death 127
6.4 Chapter Summary138
CHAPTER 7: STANDARD OF CARE139
7.1 Introduction
7.2 Coverage and Quality of ANC Interventions among Mothers with Stillbirth
7.3 Quality of Intrapartum Care
7.4 Health System Factors
7.5 Standard of Care
7.6 Chapter Summary 164
CHAPTER 8: DISCUSSION & RECOMMENDATIONS165
8.1 Introduction
8.2 Stillbirth Rate

8.3 Time of Death	168
8.4 Cause of Stillbirth	170
8.5 Classification of Stillbirth	184
8.6 Standard of Care	188
8.7 Strengths and Limitations	191
8.8 Recommendations	193
8.9 Chapter Summary / Conclusions	198
REFERENCES	200
REFERENCES	<b>200</b> 215
REFERENCES	<b>200</b> 215 215
REFERENCES APPENDIX 1: SUMMARY TABLE FOR SYSTEMATIC REVIEW I APPENDIX 2: SUMMARY TABLE FOR SYSTEMATIC REVIEW II APPENDIX 3: DATA COLLECTION FORM	<b>200</b> 215 215 216
REFERENCES APPENDIX 1: SUMMARY TABLE FOR SYSTEMATIC REVIEW I APPENDIX 2: SUMMARY TABLE FOR SYSTEMATIC REVIEW II APPENDIX 3: DATA COLLECTION FORM APPENDIX 4: HEALTH FACILITY ASSESSMENT TOOL	<b>200</b> 215 215 216 223
REFERENCES APPENDIX 1: SUMMARY TABLE FOR SYSTEMATIC REVIEW I APPENDIX 2: SUMMARY TABLE FOR SYSTEMATIC REVIEW II APPENDIX 3: DATA COLLECTION FORM APPENDIX 4: HEALTH FACILITY ASSESSMENT TOOL APPENDIX 5: COMPUTER HIERARCHICAL MODEL FOR ASSIGNING CAUSE	200 215 215 216 223 OF

# **Dedication**

To Dad, who would have been so proud.

To Mum, whose love never withers.

To Meena, for her support.

To Abdul, Imam, Sultan and Sadeeq, for being great gifts.

To mothers who had stillbirth, I hope you somehow find solace.

To all mothers everywhere, for supporting human survival.

## Acknowledgements

I'll spend the rest of my life singing the praises of many people for their contributions to this work. No words can adequately express my profound gratitude to my supervisor, Professor Nynke van den Broek, for being the greatest supervisor ever, a source of inspiration, a mentor and a leader. Ma'am, thank you for seeing something in me and believing in it when even I couldn't see it. For that, I remain forever indebted to you.

My second supervisor also contributed immensely to this work. Dr Sarah Bar-Zeev was one of the most wonderful and resourceful guides a student could hope for. She went many extra miles to guide and encourage me, and to boost my confidence. I can never thank you enough.

Although Dr Bettina Utz and Dr Regine Unkels only worked with me briefly as my second supervisors, their contributions at the initial stages of my journey were indispensable; they helped me lay a solid foundation upon which this project was built, and I'm grateful.

In Dr Charles Ameh I found a great mentor whose guidance and priceless professional and personal advice made my journey a lot smoother and easier. Sir, I'm very grateful.

I'm also indebted to many colleagues who helped in various ways. I'm grateful to Dr Mselenge Mdegela for his massive contributions. I'm also profoundly thankful to Dr Jamila Al-Abri, Dr Manuel Dewez, Jaki Lambert, Dr Helen Owolabi, Terry Kana, Dr O Frost, Dr Mary McCauley, Dr Florence Mgawadere, Dr Nathalie Roos and Dr D Roberts.

Whenever I got stuck in statistics, I often picked the brains of Dr Sarah White, Dr Somla Gopalakrishnan and Dr Barbara Madaj. Thank you all for accommodating me and my impromptu queries.

Juggling work with study was hard, but with an understanding line manager, it was a lot easier. Thus, I appreciate and will forever respect Dr Helen Smith for being such a great line manager and mentor. Luigi DAquino was instrumental in securing funds to develop the algorithms used as part of this PhD study – I'm grateful.

I appreciate Tom Bodington and Christina Iliopoulos for their help with the tedious work of data entry. To Caroline Hercod, thanks for keeping me on my toes, for making me do the things I should do when I should do it, whether I felt like it or not. To Emma Coyle, thanks for your superb administrative support and for keeping me out of trouble. During my data collection days, when the going was often tough, I could always count on Hazel Snell's support – thanks a lot, Hazel.

This work couldn't have been possible without the cooperation I enjoyed from healthcare providers and their managers, as well as the huge support I got from CMNH in-country teams, in Kenya, Malawi, Sierra Leone and Zimbabwe. I'm especially grateful to Dr Pamela Godia, Bright Namlaku, Betty Sam, Nokuthaba Ndlovu, Sunhurai Mukwambo and Prof Stephen Munjanja.

I'm grateful to Dr Joanna Raven and Dr Mark Turner for being excellent Progress Assessment Panel members; they supported and guided me throughout this process. Our PhD Club provided an environment for fellow PhD candidates to support each other in various ways. Dr Abimbola Olaniran, Dr Adura Banke-Thomas, Fiona Dickinson, Dr Francis Muriithi and Dr Thidar Pyone contributed a lot through the club. I'll miss the nibbles at our meetings, and even more importantly, I'll miss sending you authoritative emails.

I'll remain forever thankful to my family for tolerating my seemingly endless absence while I spent many weekends and "holidays" in the library.

Finally, to all who have helped me in this journey, mentioned or unmentioned, I remain profoundly grateful to you now and forever. To my Creator, I'm most grateful for surrounding me with all these smart, kind and generous people.

Na gode kwarai da gaske!

Dr Mamuda Aminu

(October 2017)

# **List of Tables**

Table 2A.1: Initial scores assigned based on study designs (GRADE syster	n)
	14
Table 2A.2: Study designs and methodological quality (GRADE)	16
Table 2A.3: Reported causes of stillbirth in LMIC based on frequency	of
reporting	23
Table 2A.4: Classification systems used in studies from LMIC to categori	se
cause of death	26

Table 2B.1: Classification systems and the type of information required toassign cause of death and contributing factors39Table 2B.2: Proportion of deaths reported as unknown or unclassified43

Table 4.1: Facility stillbirth rates (SBR) and proportion of stillbirths rev	viewed
	75
Table 4.2: Demographic and clinical characteristics of study population	ulation
(n=1,267)	79
Table 4.3: Distribution of ANC attendance by country	83
Table 4.4: Fetal physical appearance at birth and fetal heart sound (F	HS) on
admission (as documented in case notes)	91

Table 5.1: First most likely cause of stillbirth assigned by HCPs
Table 5.2: Most likely cause of death as assigned by HCPs by time of death.
Table 5.3: First, second, third and fourth most likely cause of death as
assigned and ranked by HCPs103
Table 5.4: Most likely cause of stillbirth as assigned by expert panel 106
Table 5.5: Most likely cause of stillbirth (expert panel) by time of death . 108
Table 5.6: Most likely cause of stillbirth as determined by computer-based
algorithms
Table 5.7: Most likely cause of stillbirth (computer algorithms) by time of
death
Table 5.8: Aggregate cause of stillbirth as determined by computer
algorithms
Table 5.9: Comparison between methods of cause assessment

Table 6.1: Application of ICD-PM to cause of stillbirth by HCPs131Table 6.2: Application of ICD-PM to cause of stillbirth by expert panel133Table 6.3: Application of ICD-PM to cause of stillbirth by computer algorithms135

Table 7.1 Hypertensive disorders in pregnancy         1	145
Table 7.2: Median and inter-quartile range for time between admission a	and
birth1	152
Table 7.3: Time interval between decision for emergency CS and birth 1	154
Table 7.4: Elements of care related to health system as reported by H0	CPs
	160
Table 7.5: Deficiencies in care         1	162
Table 7.6: Preventable stillbirths1	163

Table 8.1: DHS findings for some selected health outcomes...... 189

# List of Figures

Figure 1.1: Estimated trends of global stillbirth rates, with predictions to 2030
Figure 2A.1: PRISMA diagram for article selection process
Figure 2A.5: Studies reporting causes of stillbirth by category (ReCoDe; Gardosi et al, 2005)
Figure 2B.1: Flow chart showing process for selection of included studies 36 Figure 2B.2: Map showing global distribution of stillbirth (red circles; source: Lawn et al, 2011) and settings where classification systems were developed (green circles)
Figure 3.1: Countries included in the study
Figure 4.1: Cases selection process74Figure 4.2: Distribution of ANC attendance by country85Figure 4.3: Documentation of fetal appearance and fetal heart sound (FHS)on admission to the labour ward88Figure 4.4: Time of death by country90
Figure 5.1: Proportions of cause of death by computer algorithms 110
Figure 6.1: ReCoDe classification for cause of death by HCPs
cause of death by HCPs, experts and computer algorithms

Figure 7.1: Performance of routine antenatal interventions (all countries; n=847)
Figure 7.2: Kenya – Performance of routine antenatal interventions (n=272)
Figure 7.3: Malawi – Performance of routine antenatal interventions (n=207)
Figure 7.4: Sierra Leone – Performance of routine antenatal interventions
(n=146)
Figure 7.5: Zimbabwe – Performance of routine antenatal interventions
(n=222)
Figure 7.6: Clinical conditions present during antenatal period and treatment
status
Figure 7.7: Cervical dilatation on admission (non-referrals only)150
Figure 7.8: Fetal heart sound on admission (non-referrals only)150
Figure 7.9: Time between admission and birth by cervical dilatation on
admission. Outliers removed from graph to allow majority of data points to
be visible153
Figure 7.10: Proportion of women delivered after decision for CS 155
Figure 7.11: Kaplan-Meier survival analysis graph for hospital stay 156
Figure 7.12: Partograph use (eligible cases only)157
Figure 7.13: Proportion of stillbirths during working hours (8.00am to
3.00pm) compared to shifting hours (3.00pm to 8.00am) 159

# **Frequently Used Acronyms**

ANOVA	Analysis of variance
CI	Confidence interval
EmOC	Emergency obstetric care
HCPs	Healthcare providers
HIC	High-income country (ies)
ICD-PM	International Classification of Diseases for Perinatal Mortality
LMIC	Low- and middle-income country (ies)
LSTM	Liverpool School of Tropical Medicine
MiH	"Making it Happen"
MNH	Maternal and newborn health
PNDR	Perinatal death review
ReCoDe	Classification according to <b>Re</b> levant <b>Co</b> ndition at <b>De</b> ath
SBR	Stillbirth rate
SD	Standard deviation
SDGs	Sustainable Development Goals
SNDR	Stillbirth and neonatal death review
SSA	Sub-Saharan Africa
WHO	World Health Organization

## **Declaration**

This thesis is the result of my work. The material contained in the thesis has not been presented nor it is currently being presented, either wholly or as part of any other degree or qualification.

Specifically, I did the following:

- Chapter 1 (Introduction): I wrote the structure of the thesis, conceptualise the study, and drafted the study objectives and its research questions. I then drafted the chapter.
- Chapter 2A (Systematic review I): I designed the review and created its protocol, conducted the literature search, screened titles and abstracts of all articles, downloaded articles that met criteria, conducted full review of the articles, extracted data into a summary table, analysed the data and drafted the review.
- Chapter 2B (Systematic review II): I designed the review and created its protocol, conducted the literature search, screened titles and abstracts of all documents, downloaded publications that met criteria, conducted full review of the publications, extracted data into a summary table, analysed the data and drafted the review.
- Chapter 3 (Methodology): I designed the study and led its conduct. I created the data collection tool and piloted it; I designed the computer algorithm, coordinated its review by experts and I tested it. I wrote ethics application to LSTM as well as to ethics committees in all the four countries in the study. I trained healthcare providers who took part in case reviews; I coordinated and took part in the identification, data extraction and review of stillbirth cases with the healthcare providers; I organised the review of cases by the expert panel. I did most of data entry into the computer and cleaned the data. I then drafted the methodology chapter.
- Chapter 4 (Results): I conducted all analyses, created all tables and graphs and drafted the chapter.
- Chapter 5 (Results): I conducted all analyses, created all tables and graphs and drafted the chapter.
- Chapter 6 (Results): I applied the classification systems and conducted all analyses. I created all tables and graphs and drafted the chapter.
- Chapter 7 (Results): I applied the criteria used to assess care and categorised cases in relation to outcome. I conducted all analyses; I created all tables and graphs and drafted the chapter.
- Chapter 8 (Discussion): I created all tables and graphs and drafted the chapter.

#### Abstract

#### Cause of and Factors Contributing to Stillbirth in sub-Saharan Africa

#### Mamuda Aminu

#### Background

Every year, an estimated 2.6 million stillbirths occur worldwide, with up to 98% occurring in low- and middle-income countries (LMIC). Most stillbirths are preventable. To develop strategies and take effective actions to end preventable stillbirths, a good understanding of the cause of death and its contributing factors is necessary. There is, however, a paucity of data from most LMIC settings. This study aimed to determine the cause of stillbirth in LMIC using three methods of assessment, and to assess quality of care delivered to mothers who had stillbirth.

#### Methods

The study involved 1,563 stillbirths which occurred in 12 selected secondary and tertiary hospitals in Kenya, Malawi, Sierra Leone and Zimbabwe. The cause of death was determined by: (1) consensus of healthcare providers (HCPs) through stillbirth review; (2) expert review of cases and; (3) computer algorithms. Cause of death was classified using the classification according to Relevant Condition at Death (ReCoDe) and the International Classification of Diseases for Perinatal Mortality (ICD-PM). Quality of antenatal and intrapartum care and health system factors were reviewed using a set of criteria.

#### Results

A total of 1,329 cases were reviewed, of which 1,267 (95.3%) stillbirths met the inclusion criteria. By country, the stillbirth rate ranged from 20.3 (Malawi) to 118.1 (Sierra Leone) per 1,000 births. The distribution of the major causes of stillbirth differed by method of assessment: asphyxia (18.5% – 37.4%), placental disorders (8.4% - 15.1%), hypertensive disorders in the mother (5.1% - 13.6%), infection (4.3% - 9.0%), cord problems (3.3% - 6.5%), and ruptured uterus due to obstructed labour (2.6% - 6.1%). Information was insufficient to assign cause of stillbirth in 17.9% - 26.0% of cases. Significant agreement was observed between cause of stillbirth assigned by the expert panel and by HCP (k=0.69; p<0.0005) but there was a weaker agreement between expert panel and when using computer algorithms (k=0.34; p<0.0005).

Using ReCoDe, intrapartum events (mainly intrapartum asphyxia) contributed to most of the deaths, followed by maternal diseases (mainly hypertensive disorders and infection), placental and fetal conditions. With application of ICD-PM, 42.0% were antepartum, 50.7% were intrapartum and 7.3% could not be categorised. The major categories accounting for the death were: intrapartum hypoxia and fetal growth restriction. Major contributing maternal conditions in ICD-PM were: M1 (placental, cord and membranes) and M3 (other complications of labour and delivery).

Poor quality of care during antenatal care was identified in 97.8% of cases, and only 30.7% of cases of Caesarean section were conducted within one hour of decision. For 414 (37.9%) stillbirths, the outcome could have been different with better care.

#### Conclusion

Stillbirth rate was high, with high variations between countries. HCPs should be encouraged to conduct reviews and act upon findings to improve quality of care. Data requirements of computer algorithms need to be balanced between ability to find a cause and the availability of information. The new ICD-PM could work in LMIC, but there is the need for more guidance on how to handle cases of stillbirths whose time of death cannot be determined.

### **CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION**

#### **1.1 Background**

Annually, an estimated 2.6 million stillbirths occur worldwide (Lawn et al, 2016), making it the fifth leading global cause of death when compared with leading global causes of death in all age categories, outranking diarrhoea, HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis, road traffic accidents and any form of cancer (Froen et al, 2011). Every stillbirth is a tragedy and a potential life lost. There are, in addition, many psycho-social consequences for parents including anxiety, long-term depression, post-traumatic stress disorder and stigmatisation (Froen et al, 2011). Sadly, women who have experienced a stillbirth are more likely to experience this again in subsequent pregnancies than those who have not (Kupka et al, 2009; Ouyang et al, 2013; Stringer et al, 2011; Watson-Jones et al, 2007; Yatich et al, 2010).

The vast majority (98%) of stillbirths occur in low- and middle-income countries (LMIC), and more than half (55%) of these happen in rural sub-Saharan Africa (Lawn et al, 2011). While some developed countries report a stillbirth rate (SBR) of 3 per 1,000 births (McClure et al, 2011; Stanton et al, 2006), a ten-fold increase is noted in some settings in sub-Saharan Africa and Southeast Asia with reported stillbirth rates of 30 per 1,000 births and over (McClure et al, 2011; Lawn et al, 2011; McClure et al, 2007).

Data suggests that most of these deaths could be prevented (Lawn et al, 2011; Stanton et al, 2006). Pattinson et al, in a systematic review of perinatal audit in low- and middle-income countries, showed that if audit is conducted at health facility level by healthcare providers, this has the potential to improve the quality of care (Pattinson et al, 2009). When they meta-analysed seven before-and-after studies, they observed a reduction in perinatal mortality of 30% (95% confidence interval: 21%–38%) after introduction of perinatal audit.

In order to do so, it is crucial that we understand the causes of and factors which have led to a stillbirth and develop interventions with a focus on high risk groups (George et al, 2011). However, for many cases of stillbirths the cause of death is currently never established (McClure et al, 2006; Edmond et al, 2008a; Baqui et al, 2011). Causes of death are very often not recorded accurately or not recorded at all; training of healthcare providers is required to improve understanding of causes of stillbirth and factors contributing to it (Cockerill et al, 2012).

Available systems for classifying the underlying cause of stillbirth differ in their approach and even when applied there is a high proportion of unclassified stillbirths (Gardosi et al, 2005; Flenady et al, 2009).

#### 1.2 Recognition of Stillbirth as a Public Health Problem

Millions of stillbirths throughout the developing world are not counted. Stillbirth is currently not recognised in the Global Burden of Disease; it is neither counted as missed lives in disability-adjusted life-years nor fully identified as an individual death by the International Classification of Diseases (Froen et al, 2011), until when a separate classification system was launched in 2016 by the WHO for use in perinatal mortality (WHO, 2016b). Furthermore, it is reported that stillbirths are not included as part of routine national data in 90 countries worldwide (Froen et al, 2011).

This lack of recognition and paucity of data on stillbirth has continued to make assessment of the true rates of stillbirth difficult in many developing country settings (McClure et al, 2006), placing the problem at the back banner of public health problems.

#### **1.3 Variations in Stillbirth Definition**

The World Health Organization (WHO) defines stillbirth as the birth of a baby at  $\ge$  22 weeks of gestation or with birth weight of  $\ge$  500g or body length of  $\ge$ 25cm who died before or during labour and birth. For international comparisons, the WHO defines stillbirth as a baby born dead at  $\ge$  28 weeks of gestation, or birth weight of  $\ge$  1000 g, or a body length of  $\ge$  35cm (WHO, 2004).

However, the definition of stillbirth varies from country to country. In highincome countries, the definition tends to be at lower level of baby's maturity. For example, in the UK, the definition of stillbirth is from 24 weeks of gestation (Stanton et al, 2006) while in Canada and some states in the USA, it is as low as 20 weeks (Ray, 2012). In low- and middle-income countries, however, definitions of stillbirth are typically at a higher level of maturity. For example, it is from 28 weeks in Nigeria (Olusanya & Solanke, 2009), South Africa (Ntuli et al, 2012) and Nepal (Shrestha et al, 2010).

Definitions also vary within countries. In India, for example, while Bhattacharya & Pal used 28 weeks of gestation as a benchmark for stillbirth (Bhattacharyya, 2012), another study in the country used 24 weeks (Aggarwal et al, 2011).

#### 1.4 Overview & Trends of Global Stillbirth Rates

Stillbirth rates (SBR) vary from one country to another and variation also exists within different regions of the same countries.

In 2006, Stanton et al estimated the rates and numbers of stillbirths for 190 countries for the year 2000 (Stanton et al, 2006). They reported that the resultant stillbirth rates ranged from five per 1,000 in high-income countries to 32 per 1,000 in south Asia and sub-Saharan Africa. The estimated number of global stillbirths was 3.2 million (uncertainty range 2.5-4.1 million). In light of the data limitations and the conservative approach taken, the real numbers might be higher than reported (Stanton et al, 2006).

Similarly, in 2011, Lawn et al estimated the SBR for various countries based on data collected in 2008 (Lawn et al, 2011). They reported a worldwide total of 2,646,800 stillbirths, resulting in an average global SBR of 19.1 per 1,000 births.

In 2008, although there were more stillbirths in South Asia (1,083,000; uncertainty range: 835,900 – 1,671,000), resulting in a SBR of 26.7 per 1,000 births, sub-Saharan Africa had the highest SBR of 29.0 per 1,000 births (943,900 stillbirths; uncertainty range: 701,800 – 1,388,800). Southeast Asia and Oceania had a lower mean SBR at 14.2 per 1,000 births, while North Africa and the Middle East had an average SBR of 12.9 per 1,000 births. The average SBR for Latin America and the Caribbean was lower at 9.4 per 1,000 births while East Asia had a mean rate of 9.0 per 1,000 births. High-income countries had the lowest mean SBR at 3.1 per 1,000 births (Lawn et al, 2011).

Lawn et al also reported that the top 10 countries with the highest burden of stillbirth were India, Nigeria, Pakistan, China and Bangladesh. The rest were

Congo (DRC), Ethiopia, Indonesia, Tanzania and Afghanistan (Lawn et al, 2011).

In a systematic analysis of national, regional, and worldwide estimates of stillbirth rates, Cousens et al estimated number of stillbirths and develop a time series from 1995 for 193 countries (Cousens et al, 2011). They reported that the estimated number of global stillbirths was 2.64 million (uncertainty range 2.14 million to 3.82 million) in 2009 compared with 3.03 million (uncertainty range 2.37 million to 4.19 million) in 1995. They also reported a decline in global stillbirths by 14.5%, from 22.1 stillbirths per 1000 births in 1995 to 18.9 stillbirths per 1000 births in 2009. In 2009, 76.2% of stillbirths occurred in south Asia and sub-Saharan Africa.

In 2016, Lawn et al reported that, in 2015, the estimated number of global stillbirths remained 2.6 million, half of which occurred during the intrapartum period (Lawn et al, 2016). They identified some of the major factors contributing to the slow progress in the reduction of global stillbirth to include: multiple countries affected by conflict, especially in Africa; lack of an agreed classification system for stillbirth, as well as poor record and registration of stillbirths.

#### Trends

There is paucity of studies which investigated stillbirth over a long enough period to observe trends of global stillbirth. However, in their paper discussing global data on stillbirth, Lawn et al reported that there has been a very slow decline in global SBR with average worldwide annual rate of reduction of 2.0% between 2000 and 2015 (Lawn et al, 2016). This is much lower than the average reduction observed for neonatal mortality (3.1%), under-five mortality (4.5%) and maternal mortality (3.0%) in the same period.

While the slowest reduction in stillbirth rates was observed in sub-Saharan Africa where almost no change was observed, by contrast, the stillbirth rate was halved in East Asia largely because of the significant reduction in stillbirth in China. Significant progress has also been reported from Latin America and Eurasia (Lawn et al, 2016 & 2011).

If current trends of global stillbirth rates remain the same, it is projected that the worldwide stillbirth rate in 2020 will be about 16.7 per 1000 total births (Lawn et al, 2011), and it is unlike that every country will reach the Every Newborn Action Plan (ENAP; WHO, 2014) stillbirth target of 12 or less per 1000 births by 2030 (Figure 1.1; Lawn et al, 2016). Without targeted interventions focused on high-burden countries, the total number of lives lost due to stillbirth worldwide will be about 2 million per year by 2020, with potentially 90% in sub-Saharan Africa and South Asia (Lawn et al, 2011).

High-income countries and upper middle-income countries have already achieved the ENAP target of 12 stillbirths or less per 1000 births (Lawn et al, 2016). The long-term trend indicates that the most significant reduction in stillbirth occurred between the years 1950 and 1975 when stillbirths were reduced by two-thirds. This is mainly attributed to improvement in prevention and treatment of infection and improved obstetric care (Lawn et al, 2011).

Therefore, the poor progress in reducing stillbirth and indeed maternal and neonatal deaths in low- and middle-income countries has severally been attributed to lack of action rather than lack of knowledge.



*Figure 1.1: Estimated trends of global stillbirth rates, with predictions to 2030.* 

#### 1.5 Rationale for & Importance of This Study

#### Rationale for the study

To be effective, interventions to reduce global stillbirth require up-to-date information about cause of and factors contributing to stillbirth. However, there is a scarcity of such data from perinatal death reviews in LMIC, particularly sub-Saharan Africa. Moreover, with continuous advancements in science and technology and improvements in socioeconomic conditions across the world, the distribution of causes of stillbirth also changes. Thus, stakeholders rely on limited and often outdated information to plan and execute programmes aimed at reducing stillbirths.

A systematic review summarising data on cause of, and factors associated with, stillbirth in LMIC, which included 142 papers, found that most stillbirth studies in LMIC were narrowly focused on a few causes of death (Aminu et al, 2014). Most of the studies were also of low quality. Hence, the need for a more comprehensive and up-to-date study of cause of death and its contributing factors.

Furthermore, unlike maternal death reviews, the sheer numbers of stillbirths make reviews overwhelming, especially in settings with severe shortages in human resources. The audit process can also be subject to human bias. To address these problems, computer algorithms have been used to study causes of stillbirths in a community based study (McClure et al, 2017). The use of these algorithms eliminates human influence on information analysis and helps to reduce bias; it makes the review process more transparent, faster and easier even in settings with staff shortages. However, there is limited information on how algorithms perform in facility-based perinatal death reviews. A study comparing cause of stillbirth assigned by healthcare workers, experts and computer algorithms will add to the existing scanty evidence and provide a much-needed insight into the performance of computer algorithms.

Presently, there is a variety of classification systems used to assign cause of perinatal death (Aminu et al, 2017). Most of these classification systems show poor comparability (Lawn et al, 2011) and consistently report about two-thirds of stillbirths as "unexplained" or "cause unknown" (Gardosi et al,

2005). Some of the systems cannot be used for classification of cause of death in case of stillbirth as they were not designed for this and others are considered difficult to apply and have been reported to have high interobserver variability (Flenady et al, 2009).

In 2016, the WHO introduced a new classification framework, the International Classification of Diseases for Perinatal mortality (ICD-PM), which was developed using data from the United Kingdom and South Africa. The new system uses a layered approach to classify cause of perinatal mortality, and it is hoped that this will reduce the proportion of deaths categorised as having unknown cause. Nevertheless, the classification framework is yet to be tested in other sub-Saharan African countries, where most stillbirths occur. Thus, the need to apply the ICD-PM and assess its performance and feasibility in low-resource settings.

#### Importance of the study

This study, therefore, aimed to provide deeper knowledge of the causes of stillbirth in sub-Saharan Africa, providing up-to-date data upon which programmes could rely to focus interventions targeting reduction of stillbirth in LMIC. It is hoped that the application of the ICD-PM to the cause of stillbirth in several LMIC provides a valuable insight into how the new classification system works and highlights where it could be improved.

The wide difference between the proportion of stillbirth that occurs during the intrapartum period in LMIC (46%) and high-income countries (14%) (Lawn et al, 2011), despite improvements in the availability of maternal and newborn care in low-resource settings during the last decades, suggests a potential role of quality of care improvement in prevention. This study highlights vital priority areas for overall improvement in quality of maternal and newborn care, a key strategy for reduction of stillbirth in LMIC (Goldenberg et al, 2016).

Because prevention of stillbirth is closely linked with prevention of maternal and neonatal deaths (Froen et al, 2011), it is hoped that the data presented will support formulation of feasible solutions for prevention of maternal and neonatal mortalities; thus, contribute to the achievement of the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs).

#### 1.6 Aim, Objectives & Research Questions

The primary aim of this PhD study was to gain a deeper understanding of causes of and factors contributing to stillbirth in sub-Saharan African countries.

The specific objectives were:

- To explore current literature on causes of, factors associated with, and classification systems used for stillbirth in LMIC. The research questions were:
  - a) What are the major causes of stillbirth in LMIC from existing literature?
  - b) Which factors are associated with stillbirth in LMIC?
  - c) What classification systems for stillbirth exist; what are their advantages and limitations for use in LMIC, and; which are commonly used in LMIC?
- 2) To assess cause of stillbirth in LMIC and compare findings as identified by healthcare providers conducting stillbirth review at health facility level, an independent expert panel and computer algorithms. The research questions were:
  - a) What is the stillbirth rate by health facility?
  - b) What are the characteristics of mothers and babies?
  - c) What characteristics of mothers and babies are similar or different across settings?
  - d) What proportion of the stillbirths are antepartum and intrapartum?
  - e) What are the major causes of stillbirth by method of assessment?
  - f) Are their differences in the distribution of causes of stillbirth between countries?
  - g) What is the distribution of cause based on time of death (antepartum / intrapartum death)?
  - h) What are the advantages and disadvantages of each method of cause assessment?
- 3) To classify causes of stillbirth using two classification systems: The International Classification of Diseases for Perinatal Mortality (ICD-

PM) and the classification of stillbirth according to Relevant Condition at Death (ReCoDe). The research questions were:

- a) Which category of causes accounts for most stillbirths?
- b) What are the similarities and/or differences in the classification of causes of stillbirth by different methods of assessment?
- 4) To assess standard of care provided to women who had stillbirth. The research questions were:
  - a) What is the coverage and quality of care provided to mothers and babies?
  - b) What proportion of stillbirths could have been saved with better care (using a set of criteria)?
  - c) What proportion of cases meet a pre-set standard of care?
- 5) To formulate recommendations for improvement of quality of maternal and newborn health services. The research questions were:
  - a) What recommendations could be made for improvement in the following areas:
    - i. Stillbirth audit process?
    - ii. Classification of stillbirth?
    - iii. Quality of maternal and newborn health services?
    - iv. Further research?

#### **1.7 Thesis Structure**

This thesis is structured by chapters as follows.

#### Chapter 1 (Introduction)

Chapter 1 introduces the topic of the research and highlights the problem, the research gap, and justifies why the study was undertaken. It then states the study aim and objectives, as well as the research questions related to each objective.

#### **Chapter 2 (Literature Review)**

Chapter 2 is divided into two parts. The first part, Chapter 2A, presents a systematic review of existing literature on factors associated with and cause

of stillbirth in low- and middle-income countries. It also reports the pattern of use of existing classification systems in developing countries.

Chapter 2B is another (separate) systematic review which summarises available classification frameworks for stillbirth, and highlights their advantages and limitations for use in LMIC.

#### Chapter 3 (Methodology)

The methodology of the primary thesis study is provided in Chapter 3. It explains the research design, and describes the study sites. It also describes how the sample size was determined and how data collection tools were developed, tested and piloted. In addition, the chapter gives details of the data collection, processing and analysis, and concludes with notes on how data quality was assured and considerations for ethics.

#### Chapters 4, 5, 6 and 7 (Results)

These chapters present the results of the primary study, structured as per the objectives of the study, as follows:

- Chapter 4 presents demographics and participants' characteristics;
- Chapter 5 reports the causes of stillbirth;
- Chapter 6 presents classification of the cause of stillbirth, and;
- Chapter 7 reports on the standard of care provided to mothers and their babies.

Results are presented in a narrative format and complemented with tables, graphs and diagrams. Where supplementary information is necessary, this is presented in the appendices.

#### Chapter 8 (Discussion and Recommendations)

In chapter 8, the results of the study are discussed. It begins with a summary of the major findings and then provides a contextual meaning of the results and compares the findings of this study with those from previous studies. The chapter also highlights the strengths and weaknesses of the study and comments on the generalizability of the results. It concludes by making key recommendations to improve perinatal health, which fulfils the last objective of the study.

## **CHAPTER 2A: LITERATURE REVIEW I**

#### **2A.1 Introduction**

This chapter presents the first of the two systematic reviews of literature conducted in this PhD programme. The systematic review in this chapter was conducted to explore current, available evidence on identification of causes of, and factors associated with, stillbirth in low- and middle-income countries. In addition, classification systems used in these settings were sought to be identified.

The methods section of this chapter describes how the systematic review was conducted. In the results section, findings of the systematic review are presented in a narrative synthesis and complemented with diagrams, graphs and tables. The discussion explains what the results mean; the major findings are briefly introduced and compared with results of previous studies; explanation is provided on key similarities and differences before conclusions are drawn. This chapter ends with a summary.

#### 2A.2 Methods (For Systematic Review)

#### 2A.2.1 Databases searched

The following electronic databases were searched. They were selected based on their relevance to the topic as well as their wide geographical coverage.

- MEDLINE
- CINAHL Plus
- Global Health and
- LILACS

#### 2A.2.2 Search terms

The following search terms were used:

- "stillb\*" AND
- causes OR risk OR audit OR review OR "perinatal audit" OR "perinatal review"

#### 2A.2.3 Search strategy

The databases were searched for studies conducted between January 2000 and March 2017 (inclusive) in low- and middle-income countries. The year 2000 was selected as the starting point to cover the period when many developing countries became more proactive in addressing the burden of maternal and perinatal mortality and morbidity through the implementation of programmes, initially to achieve MDGs numbers 4 and 5, and later the SDGs.

#### 2A.2.4 Inclusion / exclusion criteria

Studies were included if they reported at least one of the known causes of, or risk factors associated with, stillbirth (irrespective of definition) and were conducted in a LMIC, as defined by the World Bank (World Bank, 2017). Studies conducted in high-income countries (HIC) and publications that did not contain data on cause of / risk factors associated with stillbirths, such as commentaries and editorials, were excluded. Studies published in languages other than English (and did not have an English abstract) were also excluded (Figure 2A.1).

#### 2A.2.5 Data extraction

Using the inclusion / exclusion criteria, two reviewers (the principal investigator and a second reviewer) independently screened all titles and abstracts. Lists of papers to be included / excluded were compared. A third reviewer was consulted on the seven papers that the two reviewers could not reach consensus on their inclusion / exclusion. All included studies were then summarised and outcomes of interest were captured in a summary table with a pre-agreed format (Appendix 1: Summary table for included studies).



Figure 2A.1: PRISMA diagram for article selection process

#### 2A.2.6 Quality assessment

Studies were assessed for quality using the GRADE system (Grade Working Group, 2004). This system was used because of its objective approach to grading studies. Studies were assigned scores based on their design, as indicated in Table 2A.1. The studies were then assessed for the seriousness of their limitations, consistency, directness, precision and probability of reporting bias. A study could be upgraded or downgraded from their initial score depending on the result of their assessment on each of the parameters. While clinical trials could only be downgraded, cross-sectional studies could only be upgraded.

Study Design	Initial Score
Randomised controlled trials	4
Cohort studies	3
Case-control studies	2
Cross-sectional studies	1

 Table 2A.1: Initial scores assigned based on study designs (GRADE system)

Depending on their final scores, evidence presented by the studies was categorised as:

- High: If the final score was 4
- Moderate: If the final score was 3
- Low: If the final score was 2
- Very low: If the final score was 1

The methodologies and results of studies belonging to the same outcome category were compared to look for similarities and differences. The results were discussed with appropriate emphasis given to studies that were more methodologically robust.

#### 2A.2.7 Data analysis & synthesis

Descriptive statistical analysis was conducted using SPSS<sup>®</sup> (version 22, NY, USA), and a narrative synthesis method was used summarise findings. A

distinction was made between "factors associated with" (or "risk factors for") and "causes of" stillbirth. When this was not clear in the publication, we defined a (risk) factor associated with stillbirth as "a maternal/paternal characteristic associated but without an obvious causal relationship with the stillbirth", while cause was defined as "any condition with a plausible mechanism likely to lead to the death of the fetus" (McClure et al, 2009). Studies were considered as population-based if they were conducted at community level with or without involvement of a health facility for a clear catchment population.

The studies were grouped into three outcome categories: those providing information on cause(s) of stillbirths, those with information on factors associated with stillbirth, and those providing information on both causes and associated factors. Where a classification system had been used, this was also recorded. For summarising findings in this review, the ReCoDe classification system was used. This system classifies causes of stillbirth according to relevant condition at death, and it is one of the few classification systems specifically developed for stillbirth alone (Gardosi et al, 2005).

#### 2A.3 Results of Literature Review

#### 2A.3.1 Characteristics of studies included

A total of 165 studies were included (Figure 2A.1); 132 reported the number of stillbirths studied, which totalled 63,920 cases. Some papers (21/540; 3.9%) could not be retrieved for review, most of which were published in Southeast Asia. The included studies were conducted in 49 countries across six continents (Figure 2A.2). Asia (70/165) and sub-Saharan Africa (59/165) contributed most of the studies. The rest came from Latin America (16/165), multiple regions (10/165), Europe (3/165), Middle East (3/165), North Africa (2/165), the Caribbean (1/165), and the Pacific (1/165).

Most studies were descriptive. Of the 165 studies, the majority (57.0%) were cross-sectional, and mostly (76.4%) of very low or low quality (Table 2A.2).

In terms of outcomes, 43 (26.1%) studies reported on cause of stillbirth, 78 (47.3%) reported on risk factors associated with stillbirth and 44 (26.7%)

reported on both cause and risk factors. However, it was observed that some of studies reported cause as risk factors and vice versa.



Figure 2A.2: Distribution of included papers

\* Size of circles indicates number of papers from the region.

Study Design	Methodological Quality (GRADE)				Metl		n Methodological Qu	
	Very low	Low	Moderate	High	Total n=165 (%)			
Cross-sectional	56	33	5	0	94 (57.0)			
Case-control	2	28	2	0	32 (19.4)			
Cohort	1	2	24	0	27 (16.4)			
Clinical trial	0	0	0	6	6 (3.6)			
Review	1	0	0	0	1 (0.6)			
Systematic review	0	1	2	0	3 (1.8)			
Secondary analysis	0	2	0	0	2 (1.2)			
Total n=165 (%)	60 (36.4)	66 (40.0)	33 (20.0)	6 (3.6)	165 (100.0)			

Table 2A.2: Study designs and methodological quality (GRADE)

#### 2A.3.2 Definition of stillbirth

The definition of stillbirth used in the studies varied by country and often by studies within the same country. The gestational age ranged from 20 weeks or more to 29 weeks or more (Figure 2A.3). Only 57 (34%) studies used the WHO definition for international comparison (28 weeks of gestation or more), while 18 (11%) studies used the WHO standard definition (22 weeks or more). About one-third (33%) of all studies did not include the definition of stillbirth used. Some used narrative definitions, such as "neonate born dead" (Liu et al, 2013) "absent cardiac activity" (Mwanyumba et al, 2003), without specifying gestational age, birth weight or birth length.



Figure 2A.3: Variations in definitions of stillbirth used

#### 2A.3.3 Stillbirth rates

A total of 36 (out of 44) population-based studies reported stillbirth rates (SBR), which ranged from 5.1 per 1,000 births in a study of 350 stillbirths in a relatively healthy population in India (Mukhopadhyay et al, 2010) to 61 per 1,000 births among 76 mothers in consanguineous marriages in Iran (Aboualsoltani et al, 2009).

Of the 108 facility-based studies included, 87 reported the SBR. This ranged from 2.7 per 1,000 births in a study of 29,303 ethnically Chinese women with a singleton pregnancy and at least 24 weeks (Leung et al, 2008) to 170 per 1,000 births in a tertiary hospital in Nigeria (Ugwa & Ashimi, 2015). Much higher rates have been reported in unhealthy populations of mothers in India (Lionel et al, 2008; Bangal et al, 2012; Sarkar et al, 2012), Tanzania (Watson-Jones, 2002; Muganyizi & Kidanto, 2013; Macheku et al, 2015) and Nigeria (Ashimi et al, 2014).

#### 2A.3.4 Factors associated with stillbirth

The most commonly reported factors associated with stillbirth were (Figure 2A.4): maternal factors (McClure et al, 2011; Zhang et al, 2009; Ali & Adam, 2011; Assaf et al, 2008; Engmann et al, 2012a; Gilbert et al, 2010; Ukaegbe et al, 2011), gestational age at birth, parity (McClure et al, 2011; Assaf et al, 2008; Ukaegbe et al, 2011; Ntuli et al, 2012), history of previous stillbirth (Ukaegbe et al, 2011; Lee et al, 2011; Stringer et al, 2011; Flenady et al, 2011), poor antenatal care (Graner et al, 2009; Gilbert, 2010; Nouaili et al, 2010; Olusanya et al, 2009; Del Rosario et al, 2004), socioeconomic status (Graner et al, 2009; Engmann et al, 2012a; Cripe et al, 2007; Lee et al, 2011), environmental pollution (Pope et al, 2010; Hu et al, 2012; Graner et al, 2009). In addition, a number of more recent studies have reported obstetric complications as risk factors for stillbirth (Endale et al, 2016; Perveen & Somroo, 2016; Tshibumbu & Blitz, 2016; Neogi et al, 2016; Litorp et al, 2015; Singh et al, 2014; Dassah et al, 2014). One study in Bangladesh reported an association between obesity and stillbirth (Khan et al, 2017).

#### **Maternal factors**

Four studies graded as moderate to high quality reported an increased risk of stillbirth in older mothers (Gilbert et al, 2010; Lee et al, 2011; Nahar et al, 2013; Stringer et al, 2011). In a study assessing risk factors for antepartum stillbirths in rural Nepal, Lee et al (2011) reported a relative risk of stillbirth of 2.0 among mothers aged 35 or older (95% CI: 1.51 - 2.63). Mothers who were 30 years or older were observed to have an increased risk of stillbirth in a study in Zambia (OR: 1.79; 95% CI: 1.46 - 2.20) (Stringer et al, 2011). On the other hand, low quality evidence suggests that teenage mothers are at

higher risk of stillbirth than older mothers (Engmann et al, 2012; Olusanya & Solanke, 2009). For teenage mothers, OR of 1.49 (Cl: 1.12–1.99) has been reported from Ghana (Engmann et al, 2012).

Multiple very low to low quality studies suggests that nulliparity (Engmann et al, 2012; Lee et al, 2011; McClure et al, 2007) and multi-parity (McClure et al, 2007; Mutihir & Eka, 2011; Olusanya et al, 2009; Ukaegbe et al, 2011; Ashish et al, 2015) are associated with increased risk of stillbirth. However, the reported increase in risk is consistently low, and often contradictory. For example, while Olusanya et al. reported an odds ratio of 1.92 (95% Cl: 1.16 – 3.20) for multi-parous women in Nigeria (Olusanya et al, 2009), Bhattacharyya & Pal reported an odds ratio of 0.13 (95% Cl: 0.10 – 0.16) for multi-parity (Bhattacharyya & Pal, 2012).

Figure 2A.4: Major factors associated with stillbirth (SB) in low- and middleincome countries



#### **Obstetric factors**

Obstetric complications, such as breech presentation and prelabour rupture of membranes (PROM), have been reported to increase the risk of stillbirth. In a case-controlled study in India, Neogi et al reported that the presence of obstetric complications increased the risk of stillbirth (OR 3.3; 95% CI 2.1, 5.3) (Neogi et al, 2016). In neighbouring Pakistan, a prospective cohort study on the association between sideropaenic anaemia among women and adverse perinatal outcome reported an increased risk of stillbirth among anaemic women, with a relative risk of 1.75 (95% CI: 1.26 – 2.44; p=0.055) (Perveen & Somroo, 2016).

Endale et al reported an increased risk of adverse fetal outcomes when the duration of PROM exceeded 12 hours (OR: 12.0; 95% CI: 2.8–51.7), when there was meconium stained liquor (aOR: 9.9; 99% CI: 3.3–33.7), or when the birthweight was less than 2500g (aOR: 7.8; 95% CI: 1.2–51.2) (Endale et al, 2016). However, they did not report specific outcomes for stillbirth.

On the other hand, in a cross-sectional study in Tanzania, Litorp et al observed a decreased risk of stillbirth (OR 0.42; 95% CI 0.29–0.62; p<0.001) among multiparous mothers who had undergone a previous Caesarean section (Litorp et al, 2015).

#### Access to care

Many studies reported an association between poor antenatal attendance and stillbirth. In a multi-national study, McClure et al. reported that mothers who did not attend antenatal care were almost twice more likely to experience a stillbirth than mothers who attended (RR: 1.6; 95% CI: 1.4 - 1.9) (McClure et al, 2011). Similar results have been reported from Nigeria (Olusanya & Solanke, 2009; Olusanya et al, 2009), Malawi (Kalanda et al, 2006), Jamaica (Del Rosario et al, 2004) and Nepal (Ashish et al, 2015).

Mothers who live in rural areas were also reported to have an increased risk of stillbirth (Bhattacharyya & Pal, 2012; Cripe et al, 2007; Feresu et al, 2004). However, these studies did not correct for access to care.

#### Socioeconomic factors and education

In a study assessing risk factors for stillbirth in rural Nepal, higher socioeconomic status, measured by proxies such as land ownership, lowered the risk of stillbirth (ARR: 0.85; 95% CI: 0.74–0.98) (Lee et al, 2011). Low socioeconomic status has been reported to increase the risk of stillbirth in multiple studies (Engmann et al, 2012a; Cripe et al, 2007; Graner et al, 2009; Bell et al, 2008; Katz et al, 2008). In a systematic review, low socioeconomic status has been reported to have a population attributable fraction of higher than 50% (Di Mario et al, 2007).
Poor maternal education is another demographic factor frequently reported to increase the risk of stillbirth (Cripe et al, 2007; Omokhodion et al, 2010; Olugbuji et al, 2012; Mutihir & Eka, 2011; McClure et al, 2011; Ashish et al, 2015). In a multi-country study of 4,301 births in multiple LMIC, McClure et al. reported that women with no education were at increased risk of stillbirth (RR: 1.4, CI: 1.2, 1.5) (McClure et al, 2011). Other studies have similarly reported an association between poor maternal education and stillbirth (Assaf et al, 2008; Engmann et al, 2012a; Nankabirwa et al, 2011; Williams et al, 2008; Sehgal et al, 2014).

## **Emerging factors**

Some factors that were rarely reported before are beginning to emerge from various studies. A secondary analysis of data from India has shown an increased risk of stillbirth among women who used biomass for cooking (OR: 1.26; 95% CI: 1.12, 1.43) (Sehgal, 2014). This strengthens the earlier report by Pope et al that indoor air pollution increases the risk of stillbirth (OR=1.51; 95% CI: 1.23 - 1.85) (Pope et al, 2010). Environmental pollution has been associated with stillbirth in a growing number of studies (Hu et al, 2012; Graner et al, 2009).

In another secondary analysis of data from the Demographic and Health Survey in Bangladesh, Khan et al observed higher risk of stillbirths (ARR, 3.20; 95% CI: 0.77-13.55) among overweight and obese women in Bangladesh (Khan et al, 2017).

#### 2A.3.5 Cause of stillbirth

Generally, studies tended to focus on a few categories of causes of stillbirth, namely: maternal, fetal and placental, with only a few reporting causes in other categories (Figure 2A.5).

#### Maternal conditions

For maternal conditions causing stillbirth, hypertensive disorders were frequently reported by researchers (Table 2A.3) (McClure et al, 2017; Awoleke & Adanikin, 2016; Ugwa & Ashimi, 2015; Lori et al, 2014; Khanam et al, 2017). In a clinical trial involving 6,285 mothers in Bangladesh which reported patterns of antepartum complications and the risk of perinatal deaths, pregnancy-induced hypertension was found to be a significant risk for stillbirth (IRR: 1.8; 95% CI: 1.3–2.5) (Khanam et al, 2017). The reported proportion of stillbirths due to hypertensive disorders ranged from 5% in a study of 143 stillbirths in Liberia (Lori et al, 2014) to 18% in a large prospective observational study of 2,847 stillbirths in six LMIC (McClure et al, 2017).

Three studies from India, Liberia and Tanzania reported sickle cell disease as a cause of stillbirth in their settings (Lori et al, 2014; Muganyizi & Kidanto, 2013; Desai et al, 2017). While Desai et al reported an increased risk of stillbirth among mothers with sickle cell disease in an Indian hospital (OR: 3.45; 95% CI: 1.92–6.21), Lori et al reported that sickle cell disease accounted for less than 1% of stillbirths in a hospital in Liberia (Lori et al, 2014).

Some studies have also reported infections as maternal causes of stillbirth (Awoleke & Adanikin, 2016; Ugwa & Ashimi, 2015) (Table 2A.3).





\* Symbols represent studies in the analysis

#### Fetal causes

Fetal causes of stillbirth, such as congenital anomalies, infections and intrauterine growth restriction, have been reported frequently (Table 2A.3).

Fetal causes account for 6.7% to 30.0% of stillbirths in LMIC (Musafili et al, 2017; Hinderaker et al, 2003).

In the multi-national study by McClure et al, computer algorithms were used to assess cause of stillbirth. They reported infections and congenital anomalies incompatible with life to account for 20.8% and 8.4% of stillbirths, respectively (McClure et al, 2017). However, in a small hospital-based study of intrauterine death using autopsy data in India, congenital anomalies were the most prevalent cause of death, accounting for 28.6% of the 14 stillbirths included in the study (Uroos et al, 2014).

Attributed cause of stillbirth	% cause range	No. of studies reporting causes	Total no. of stillbirths reported on	No. of stillbirths per study
Mother's disease e.g. diabetes, infections	8.0 – 50.0	44	12,516*	3 – 2,847
Fetal e.g. congenital anomalies, infections	2.1 – 33.3	26	8,229	12 – 2,847
Placental e.g. placenta abruptio, praevia	7.5 – 48.6	29	11,158*	12 – 5,257
Intrapartum e.g. asphyxia, birth trauma	3.1 – 55.0	9	11,408*	24 – 5,257
Umbilical prolapse, loop, knot	2.9 <i>-</i> 13.0	9	2,518	17 – 761
Trauma e.g. external, iatrogenic	0.7 – 2.0	3	200*	31 – 169
Amniotic e.g. chorioamnionitis, oligohydramnios	1.0 – 14.2	11	1,600*	14 – 917
Uterine e.g. rupture, anomalies	9.5 – 11.7	11	9,433	40 – 7,497
Unclassified / unknown / unexplained	3.3 – 62.7	24	7,255	11 – 2,847

Table 2A.3: Reported causes of stillbirth in LMIC based on frequency of reporting

\* Not all studies reported number of stillbirths.

#### **Placental conditions**

Placental causes of stillbirth, mainly placenta abruptio and placenta praevia, continue to be some of the most frequently investigated causes of stillbirth (Stringer et al, 2011; Litorp et al, 2015; Ashish et al, 2015; Kaistha et al, 2016;

Nan et al, 2015; Hwang et al, 2011, Al Mamun et al, 2006). In the clinical trial by Khanam et al, antepartum haemorrhage was found to increase the risk of stillbirth almost four-fold (IRR = 3.7; 95% CI: 2.3–5.9) (Khanam et al, 2017).

The percentage of stillbirths attributable to placental causes ranges between 8.0% and 17.7% (Lori et al, 2014; Ugwa & Ashimi et al, 2015).

#### Intrapartum causes and trauma

There seems to be an increasing recognition of intrapartum causes of stillbirth. Asphyxia remains the most common cause of intrapartum stillbirth, accounting for 46.6% of 2,847 stillbirths in the population-based, multi-country study by McClure et al (McClure et al, 2017). Other studies have reported intrapartum events leading to asphyxia (prolonged obstructed labour) to account for between 14% and 24% of stillbirths (Lori et al, 2014; Ugwa & Ashimi, 2015).

Only one study reported trauma as cause of stillbirth. In an Indian hospital, birth trauma accounted for 3.1% of stillbirths (Bhattacharyya & Pal, 2012).

#### **Umbilical causes**

Some studies reported on umbilical conditions, such as cord prolapse, as causes of stillbirth (Khanam et al, 2017; Musafili et al, 2017; Engmann et al, 2012b; Turnbull et al, 2011; Bell et al, 2008). In a study of 917 stillbirths in Nigeria, cord accidents were reported to significantly increase the risk of stillbirth (OR 29.63; 95% CI: 14.23–61.71) (Olusanya & Solanke, 2009). The proportion of stillbirths attributed to cord problems ranged from 2.9% (Kuti et al, 2003) to 13% (Musafili et al, 2017).

#### Unknown cause

Generally, studies reported cause of death as unknown when there was not enough information to substantiate the assignment of any condition as the underlying cause of death or when the cause could not be identified despite clinical information being available.

Only 13 studies reported on the proportion of stillbirths with unknown cause, and this varied significantly between studies. While a hospital-based study of 761 stillbirths in Nigeria found only 3.3% as unknown (Ugwa & Ashimi et al, 2015), a similar study of 153 stillbirths in East Timor reported up to 62.7% as unknown (Wilkins et al, 2015). However, the median proportion for stillbirth with unknown cause was 18% across all studies in which this information was provided. None of the studies were conducted using verbal autopsy data.

# 2A.3.6 Classification systems for stillbirth used in developing countries

Of the 70 studies that could have used a classification system to assign cause of death, only 14 (20%) used a classification system; 35 (50%) categorised cause of death using physical appearance (Fresh/Macerated) or time of death (Antepartum/Intrapartum), and; 21 (30%) did not report using any classification system (Table 2A.4).

Of the 35 studies that categorised cause by physical appearance or time of death, the reported proportion of fresh/intrapartum stillbirths ranged from 4.3% in a hospital-based case-control study of 25 stillbirths in Brazil (Andrade et al, 2009) to 88.2% in another hospital-based study of 116 stillbirths in The Gambia (Cham et al, 2009), with a median of 53% (IQR: 26.6). In addition, Wilkins et al reported one-third (31.4%) of stillbirths as having unknown time of death (Wilkins et al, 2015).

Seven studies reported the time of death (antepartum/intrapartum), but it was not clear how this was deduced (Wilkins et al, 2015; Kaistha et al, 2016; Awoleke & Adanikin, 2016; Baqui et al, 2011; Bhattacharyya & Pal, 2012; Edmond et al, 2008a and 2008b; Guidotti et al, 2009; Kuti et al, 2003).

Classification system used	Frequency	%
Aberdeen	2	3.3%
"Baird-Pattinson classification"	1	1.6%
CODAC	1	1.6%
NICE & CHERG	1	1.6%
Global Network Stillbirth Classification System	1	1.6%
ICD-10 and CODAC	1	1.6%
Nordic-Baltic	1	1.6%
PSANZ-PDC	1	1.6%
Wigglesworth	4	6.6%
Physical appearance / time of death	31	50.8%
Not Documented	17	27.9%
Total	61	100.0%

*Table 2A.4: Classification systems used in studies from LMIC to categorise cause of death.* 

ICD: International Classification of Diseases; PSANZ-CPG/PDC: Perinatal Society of Australia and New Zealand Clinical Practice Guide/Perinatal Death Classification; NICE: Neonatal and Intrauterine Death Classification according to Etiology; CHERG: Child Health Epidemiology Reference Group; CODAC: Causes of death and associated conditions

# **2A.4 Discussion**

This systematic review was conducted to summarise recent evidence on cause of, and factors associated with, stillbirth in LMIC. It is hoped that these findings provide information for practitioners and managers involved in efforts to reduce the global burden of stillbirths whether at the facility or at national and international levels.

#### **Main findings**

Data reporting on cause of stillbirth and factors associated with stillbirth occurring in low-resource settings, where 98% of stillbirths occur (Lawn et al, 2011 & 2016), is relatively scarce. The quality of studies from LMIC remains low.

There is no consistent definition of stillbirth across countries with only about half (48%) of all included studies using any of the WHO definitions (22 or 28 weeks of gestation or more). With a paucity of population-based studies from LMIC, information about stillbirth rates also remains scarce. The limited surveillance information available highlights that stillbirth rates continue to

be unacceptably high and well above the new international targets of 12 per 1,000 births by the year 2030 (WHO, 2014).

Reported factors associated with stillbirth in LMIC are: maternal age, gestational age, parity, history of previous stillbirth, poor access to quality antenatal and emergency obstetric care, socioeconomic factors and environmental pollution. However, researchers are now also increasingly focusing on obstetric complications, such as abnormal presentation and premature rupture of membranes. Data on risk factors thought to be common in high-income countries, such as obesity, are also beginning to emerge from LMIC.

The most commonly reported causes of stillbirth are maternal disease, fetal conditions and placental conditions. However, an increase has been noted in the reporting of intrapartum causes of stillbirth. The variation in the proportion of stillbirths with unknown cause is wide. A high proportion of stillbirths are reported to occur in the intrapartum period.

Only a few studies systematically use a classification system to categorise the identified cause of stillbirth. Most studies are simply using physical appearance or time of death.

#### Strengths and limitations of this systematic review

Overall, the quality of evidence was low as most studies were hospital-based and cross-sectional by design. However, with the inclusion of a large body of evidence, it is hoped that the evidence presented will be more generalisable.

Other systematic reviews exploring the cause of or factors associated with stillbirth have been published. However, these have not been updated in this rapidly developing field (McClure et al, 2006; Mario et al, 2007; Pope et al, 2010), or were recently conducted but most data pertains to HIC settings (Conner et al, 2016; Ptacek, 2014). Some focused on a single cause of stillbirth without providing an overview of causes and/or the relevant proportion of stillbirths due to that particular cause of death (Lai et al, 2013; Nan et al, 2015).

As there is still no consistent use of the international definition and inclusion criteria for stillbirths, data from the different studies cannot simply be included in a meta-analysis. Similarly, as different classification systems are used, data on cause of death cannot automatically be combined.

#### Interpretation of findings

Many of the factors contributing to stillbirth in LMIC are modifiable. While some factors, such as poor antenatal care and service delivery delays, require improvement in quality of maternal and newborn health services, others (such as education and poverty) will require coordinated action by actors outside the healthcare system to improve the overall wellbeing of mothers.

Similarly, most causes of stillbirth are preventable. With a significant proportion of stillbirths occurring intrapartum, healthcare providers should be encouraged to conduct perinatal death reviews and act to improve the quality of care provided at the time of labour and birth. This includes intermittent fetal heart rate monitoring, identification and management of obstetric emergencies and resuscitation of the baby. This will ensure continuous improvements in the healthcare delivery system.

Many factors contribute to the wide variations in the reported proportions of stillbirth with unknown cause of death. Completeness and accuracy of records plays a major role in the ability of researchers to identify what the underlying cause of death is, as well as the capacity of healthcare facilities to conduct investigations to diagnose underlying diseases. The burden of disease in the population also contributes to this; a cause is more likely to be identified in populations with high disease burden. The most easily modifiable of all factors contributing to the high proportion of stillbirths with unknown cause is improvement in clinical records.

There seems to be confusion in how the terms "cause" and "risk factors" are used. While a cause is a clinical condition that has an established plausible mechanism to cause death, a "risk factor" is typically a maternal or paternal characteristic associated with stillbirth, which does not have a plausible mechanism leading to the death of the baby (McClure et al, 2009).

The frequent use of physical appearance or time of death to categorise stillbirth indicates that LMIC are likely to find the newly launched ICD-PM classification system useful and easy to apply since it requires categorising death by time (ante- or intrapartum) before fetal and maternal causes can be assigned. To make the application of ICD-PM successful, better and practical methods of establishing time of death are required. This may also help address the problem of the large proportion of stillbirths whose time of death is unknown, as reported by Wilkins et al (Wilkins et al, 2015).

# **2A.5 Conclusion**

Most causes of stillbirth are preventable and a significant proportion occurs during the intrapartum period. Prevention requires multi-level action to provide a better quality of care to all mothers and babies. Perinatal death reviews could provide the much-needed data for focused action. There is an urgent need to encourage and support the rapid adaptation of the ICD-PM classification system to facilitate consistent data collection across LMIC. More research should be focused on studying causes of stillbirth that are least reported, making a clear distinction between cause of and risk factors for stillbirth.

## 2A.6 Chapter Summary

This chapter has explored the major causes of and factors associated with stillbirth in LMIC. It has also described the classification systems used in those countries.

The review included a high number of papers (165) with a wide geographical distribution. The definition of stillbirth varies, but most developing countries tend to use a higher cut off point, i.e. 28 weeks of gestation or more. The stillbirth rate also varies among countries. The highest stillbirth rates were reported in sub-Saharan Africa and Southeast Asia.

Factors associated with stillbirth in LMIC could be grouped into the following categories: maternal factors, such as age and parity; fetal factors, such as gestational age, birthweight and sex; access to care, particularly antenatal and delivery services; socioeconomic factors, such as family income level, ethnicity and educational status; environmental pollution, such as water and air pollution, and; harmful social habits such as cigarette smoking.

The most frequently attributed causes of stillbirth were maternal diseases (8 - 50%) including hypertensive disorders, syphilis, positive HIV status with low CD4 count, malaria and diabetes. Congenital anomalies were reported to account for 2.1 - 33.3% of stillbirths; placental causes accounted for 7.4 - 42%; asphyxia and birth trauma (3.1 - 25%); umbilical problems (2.9 - 33.3%) amniotic and uterine factors (6.5 - 10.7%). A wide range of proportion of stillbirths remains "unclassified" (3.8 - 57.4%).

Seven different classification systems were identified but they were used in only 22% of studies that could have used a classification system.

In conclusion, there is the need to build capacity for perinatal death audit and make more use of existing guidelines such as the new WHO guidelines (WHO, 2016a). More research should be focused on reporting all categories of cause of stillbirth.

In another systematic review of literature, the next chapter explores classification systems used to categorise cause of stillbirth.

# **CHAPTER 2B: LITERATURE REVIEW II**

# **2B.1 Introduction & Background**

This chapter presents the second systematic review of literature conducted in this PhD programme. While the previous systematic review was aimed mainly at identifying causes of and factors associated with stillbirth in LMIC, this review focuses on summarising existing classification systems that could be used to categorise cause of stillbirth.

The chapter describes why and how the second review was conducted and presents its results. A brief discussion of the review results follows before the conclusion are drawn.

## 2B.1.1 Justification and objective of this review

Classification systems or frameworks are described as "passive construct systematically arranging similar entities with established criteria or differing characteristics" (Froen et al, 2009). To systematically and comprehensively extract relevant information from clinical records and/or verbal autopsy data to assign cause of death and contributing factors for each case of stillbirth reviewed, the use of standardised classification systems is very helpful. Such systems should also allow for uniform use of terminology and comparison within and between settings. It would be helpful to have an agreed classification system that can be applied across multiple settings to allow for comparability of findings.

Presently, there is a wide variety of classification systems used to categorise cause of perinatal death. Most of these classification systems show poor comparability (Lawn et al, 2011) and consistently report about two-thirds of stillbirths as "unexplained" or "cause unknown" (Gardosi et al, 2005). Some of the systems cannot be recommended for classification of cause of stillbirth as they were not designed for this and others are considered difficult to apply and have been reported to have high inter-observer variability (Flenady et al, 2009). Most systems were developed based on data from high-income countries. Thus, information required to use them successfully may not be available in low-resource settings.

In some countries with a high stillbirth rate, perinatal death audit has been introduced, but classification systems are rarely used during this process (Aminu et al, 2014). This is in part, at least, because it is difficult to know which of the classification systems is best suited to the local or national setting or healthcare level and partly because of lack of knowledge and understanding of often complex classification systems. Given that diagnostic and management pathways in most low-resource settings are different to those in high-income countries, it is also important to understand the minimum information required to be able to apply any of the systems.

As there was no comprehensive review of the available classification systems for stillbirth, this systematic review was conducted to identify and describe existing classification systems used to categorise cause of stillbirth. The advantages and limitations of each classification system were evaluated to provide healthcare providers and policy makers with information to enable informed choice of classification systems that are most appropriate in their setting, maternity unit, region or country.

# 2B.1.2 The ideal classification system for stillbirth

Preferably, a classification framework for stillbirth should have the following characteristics:

- It should be structured to allow unambiguous allocation of cause of appropriate cause of death (Korteweg et al, 2006).
- 2) Use clear and uniform guidelines to allow comparisons within and across different settings (Korteweg et al, 2006).
- Ability to retain important information about the death (Flenady et al, 2009).
- 4) It should be easy to use with low inter-observer variability (Flenady et al, 2009).
- 5) It should produce low proportion of stillbirths as unexplained.
- 6) There should be room for possible future amendments without disturbing the system (Korteweg et al, 2006).

#### 2B.2 Methods (For Systematic Review)

#### 2B.2.1 Search strategy and search terms

A review protocol was developed to guide the search for publications and define the inclusion and exclusion criteria.

Electronic databases (MEDLINE, CINAHL Plus, Global Health, Science Direct and Scopus) were searched for existing stillbirth or perinatal death classification systems published in English between 1950 (the period just before the first recorded classification system for stillbirth was published) and 2016 (inclusive).

The search terms (stillbirth OR "perinatal mortality") AND classification AND (system OR framework) were used to identify publications on classification systems and/or publications on cause of stillbirth and perinatal death that documented the use of a classification system. References of all identified relevant publications were hand-searched in a snowball fashion to find additional papers or documents (Figure 2B.1).

#### 2B.2.2 Inclusion and exclusion criteria

We defined a classification system as any method of categorising cause of stillbirth. All published classification systems for stillbirth or perinatal death were included. Systems that were designed exclusively for neonatal, infant or general mortality were excluded. Decisions to include or exclude publications were made by the principal investigator, but closely checked by both supervisors. Disagreements were settled through consensus.

#### 2B.2.3 Data extraction

All identified classification systems that met the inclusion criteria were obtained in their full electronic or printed versions, and reviewed. Using a pre-designed summary table, relevant information was extracted, and this was cross-checked by both supervisors. Information captured included: where and how the classification systems were first developed, and used, the major categories used in the classification system, type and range of information required for application and proportion of deaths reported as unknown. Where known, the number and distribution of identified cause of stillbirths documented with the first application of the system were noted (Appendix 2).

## 2B.2.4 Assessment criteria and analysis

We assessed the applicability and ease of use of each system based on information requirements, proportion of unknown cause of stillbirth and overall complexity determined by exploring the structure of and terminology used in the systems.

Three criteria were used to assess each classification system:

- i) Information requirement: Assessed by the depth of clinical information required to apply the system, including any special tests required for certain diagnoses;
- Proportion of stillbirths reported as unknown (or unclassified) by the authors of the system and;
- iii) Complexity: Assessed by the number of categories and subcategories and their hierarchical relationships within each system, use of terminology in the categories and sub-categories.

Studies were categorised by year of publication, their scope (stillbirths only or perinatal mortality) and level of complexity (as defined above). Narrative synthesis was used to report our findings.

#### **2B.3 Results**

A total of 118 documents were identified and screened, out of which 31 unique classification systems were included (Figure 2B.1).

#### 2B.3.1 Development of classification frameworks

The included classification systems were published between 1954 and 2016. Only six of these were designed specifically for stillbirth (Gardosi et al, 2005; Hovatta et al, 1983; Fretts et al, 1992; Dudley et al, 2010; Varli et al, 2008; Reddy et al, 2009). Fourteen of the classification systems were designed to include perinatal mortality, three included neonatal death, two included infant mortality and one included "late abortions" (Whitfield et al, 1986).

The systems were developed and first applied using stillbirth data from a variety of settings, mostly regions with relatively low stillbirth rates (Figure

2B.2): Europe [16], Australasia [3], Scandinavia [3], North America [4], Africa[1], mixed locations [2] and from consensus [2].

Of the 31 systems included, 17 were developed using hospital data; six systems (WHO, 2004; Chan et al, 2004; PSANZ-PDC, 2009; Frøen, 2009; Reddy et al, 2009; WHO, 2016b) were developed through conference or expert consensus; five were modifications of previously developed systems (Baird & Thomson, 1969; CESDI, 2001; Hey et al, 1986; Cole et al, 1986; Keeling et al, 1989) and; three used data from surveys (Butler & Bonham, 1963; Cole et al, 1989; Alberman et al, 1994).

The studies' population sizes describing development of the system and/or first application varied and ranged from 239 (WHO, 2004) to 15,251 (Knutzen et al, 1975). Generally, the sample size of the studies was much higher in earlier compared to more recent studies.



Figure 2B.1: Flow chart showing process for selection of included studies

Figure 2B.2: Map showing global distribution of stillbirth (red circles; source: Lawn et al, 2011) and settings where classification systems were developed (green circles)



\*Size of circles indicates stillbirth burden (red) or number of classification systems (green).

#### 2B.3.2 Information requirement for application

Table 2B.1 summarises the type of information required to be able to apply each of the classification systems. In general, a clear majority of systems require information that would need to be obtained from comprehensive clinical records to be able to assign the cause of death and to identify factors associated with death or contribution conditions (but which are not the underlying cause of death).

Many of the systems reviewed, including ReCoDe (Gardosi et al, 2005), INCODE (Dudley et al, 2010) and TULIP (Korteweg et al, 2006) have categories that may require histological evidence to support certain diagnoses. INCODE has sub-categories for congenital abnormalities for various body systems – diagnosis of which may require a post-mortem. In addition, some systems may require chromosomal assays to enable a final diagnosis to be made (Keeling et al, 1989; Korteweg et al, 2006). In two of the systems, a specific, computerised system and programme for recording patient information was used in the development of the systems (Winbo et al, 1997; Winbo et al, 1998). The new ICD-PM (WHO, 2016b) was developed to allow for minimal data requirement and requires fewer clinical details compared to some other recently developed classification systems.

However, some systems such as Keeling et al, Langhoff-Roos et al and Korteweg et al require a substantial amount of detail for their application (Keeling et al, 1989; Langhoff-Roos et al, 1996; Korteweg et al, 2006). Table 2B.1: Classification systems and the type of information required to assign cause of death and contributing factors

Classification System			Complexity			Source and type of information required to use classification system			
Name / Publication Title	Authors	Year of development first publication or use	Scope	No. of main categories	No. of levels	Clinical records	Full Autopsy	Histological Autopsy	Other requirements
Aberdeen classification	Baird	1954	Perinatal	8	1	٧			Accurate gestational age or birth weight
Classification of causes of perinatal mortality	Bound et al	1956	Perinatal	11	1	٧	٧	٧	
British Perinatal Mortality Survey - First Report	Butler and Bonham	1963	Perinatal	9	1	٧	٧		
Amended Aberdeen	Baird and Thomson	1969	Perinatal	10	2	V	٧		
A clinical classification of the mechanisms of perinatal wastage	Low et al	1970	Perinatal	8	1	٧			
Clinical classification of perinatal deaths	Knutzen et al	1975	Perinatal	8	1	٧			

Classification System			Complexity			Source and type of information required to use classification system				
Name / Publication Title	Authors	Year of development first publication or use	Scope	No. of main categories	No. of levels	Clinical records	Full Autopsy	Histological Autopsy	Other requirements	
Perinatal death: audit and classification	Chang et al	1979	Perinatal	15	3	٧				
Wigglesworth	Wigglesworth	1980	Perinatal	5	1	V				
Causes of stillbirth: a clinico-pathological study of 243 patients	Hovatta et al	1983	Stillbirth	10	2	٧	٧		Serum enzymes assay; oral glucose tolerance test	
Classifying perinatal death: fetal and neonatal factors	Hey, Lloyd and Wigglesworth	1986	Perinatal	11	2	v	٧			
Perinatally related waste - a proposed classification of primary obstetric factors	Whitfield et al	1986	Perinatal	12	1	v	٧			
Classifying perinatal death: an obstetric approach	Cole et al	1986	Perinatal	10	2	v			Rhesus compatibility test	
International Collaborative Effort (ICE)	Cole et al	1989	Perinatal	8	1	V				
Classification of perinatal death	Keeling et al	1989	Perinatal	5	1	v	٧	٧	Chromosomal assay	
Classification of Primary Cause of Fetal Death	Fretts et al	1992	Stillbirth	10	1	٧	٧	٧		

Classification System			Complexity			Source and type of information required to use classification system			
Name / Publication Title	Authors	Year of development first publication or use	Scope	No. of main categories	No. of levels	Clinical records	Full Autopsy	Histological Autopsy	Other requirements
A new hierarchical classification of causes of infant deaths in England and Wales	Alberman et al	1994	Perinatal	9	1	٧			
Nordic-Baltic	Langhoff-Roos et al	1996	Perinatal	13	1	v			Accurate gestational age
A computer-based method of cause of death classification in stillbirths and neonatal deaths	Winbo et al	1997	Perinatal	6	1	٧			Computerised record system
Neonatal and Intrauterine Death Classification according to Etiology (NICE)	Winbo et al	1998	Perinatal	13	1	٧			Computerised record system
Extended Wigglesworth	CESDI	2001				V			
Evaluation of 239 cases of perinatal death using a fundamental classification system	de Galan- Roosen et al	2002	Perinatal	7	2	٧			
ICD-10	WHO	2004				٧			
Perinatal Society of Australia and New Zealand - Perinatal Death Classification (PSANZ-PDC)	Chan et al	2004	Perinatal	11	1	٧			

Classification System			Complexity			Source and type of information required to use classification system				
Name / Publication Title	Authors	Year of development first publication or use	Scope	No. of main categories	No. of levels	Clinical records	Full Autopsy	Histological Autopsy	Other requirements	
Relevant Condition at Death (ReCoDe)	Gardosi et al	2005	Stillbirth	9	1	V	V			
Tulip	Korteweg et al	2006	Perinatal	6	2	v	٧	٧	Chromosomal assay	
Stockholm classification of stillbirth	Varli et al	2008	Stillbirth	17	2	٧				
National Institute of Child Health and Human Development (NICHHD)	Reddy et al	2009	Stillbirth	15	2	v				
Causes of death and associated conditions (CODAC) / Simplified CODAC	Frøen et al	2009	Perinatal	10	1	v				
Perinatal Society of Australia and New Zealand - Perinatal Death Classification (PSANZ-PDC) - Version 2.2	PSANZ	2009	Perinatal	11	3	٧				
Initial Causes of Fetal Death (INCODE)	Dudley et al	2010	Stillbirth	6	1	٧	٧	٧	Interview with mother/parents	
ICD-PM	WHO	2016	Perinatal	3	3	٧				

#### 2B.3.3 Proportion of deaths with unknown cause

Table 2B.2 summarises the proportion of deaths reported as unknown and/or unclassified for each classification system at the time of the development and first application of the system. Only classification systems which reported proportion of unknown and/or unclassified cause of death were summarised (16 of 31). The lowest reported percentage of unknown cause of death was reported using the Nordic-Baltic classification (Langhoff-Roos et al, 1996) which reported 0.39% of deaths as cause unknown. The highest reported proportion of unknown cause of death was noted with application of the system by Keeling et al which reported 46.4% of stillbirths analysed as cause of death unknown (Keeling et al, 1989).

Generally, a decrease was noted in the proportion of stillbirths that remain classified as unexplained or unknown as new classification frameworks were developed over time.

Publication	Proportion unknown / unclassified (%)
Langhoff-Roos et al, 1996	< 1
Whitfield et al, 1986; Cole et al, 1986; Alberman, 1994; Winbo et al, 1997	< 5
Hovatta et al, 1983; de Galan-Roosen et al, 2002	5 – 10
Gardosi et al, 2005; Korteweg et al, 2006; Varli et al, 2008	11 – 20
Chang et al, 1979; Fretts et al, 1992	21 – 30
Baird et al, 1954	31 – 40
Knutzen et al, 1975; Winbo et al, 1998; Keeling et al, 1989	41 – 50

Table 2B.2: Proportion of deaths reported as unknown or unclassified

# 2B.3.4 Structural and terminological complexity

The more recently developed classification systems, such as the Stockholm classification (Varli et al, 2008), PSANZ-PDC (2009), and NICHHD (Reddy et al, 2009) have comprehensive provision for a wide range of categories, covering

most of the possible causes of death; (Table 2B.1). There were a few earlier systems, such as Chang et al, with a wide range of categories (Chang et al, 1979).

The category for unexplained deaths was absent in some of the systems, such as in Low et al (1970). However, some have too many different sub-levels for each category (Chang et al, 1979).

#### 2B.3.5 Other key points

Many classification systems were developed using data from a large number and proportion of all recorded stillbirths in the populations studied, thus ensuring that the results are representative of the population and are, therefore, likely to be more generalisable in the settings for which these systems were developed (Gardosi et al, 2005; Dudley et al, 2010; Froen et al, 2009; Butler & Bonham, 1963; Winbo et al, 1997; Chang et al, 1979; Whitfield et al, 1986; Bound et al, 1956a; Bound et al, 1956b).

One system (Whitfield et al, 1986) was developed to be used for all "perinatally-related wastages", including late abortions. This has the advantage of presenting an opportunity to use a single system across many stages of pregnancy, although it is also complex to use and the terminology is outdated.

The use of highly inclusive definitions of stillbirth, such as "fetal losses from 16 completed weeks of gestation" (Tulip; Korteweg et al, 2006), or inclusion of "late abortions" in the case definition (Whitfield et al, 1986), may make application of systems more difficult where there is a lack of information about gestational age at time of death and/or birth.

#### **2B.4 Discussion**

This review was conducted to summarise existing classification systems used to assign cause of, and factors contributing, to stillbirth. The focus on papers published in the English language may have limited the number of papers included in the review. However, this may have been partly compensated for when the snowball approach was used to specifically search for papers found in references of other papers, which may otherwise have been missed through keyword searches. Recently, some publications exploring classification of stillbirth have been published, but none focused on reviewing previous classification systems with a view to understanding how the systems have changed over the years, which could guide discussions on how best to approach the classification of stillbirth. However, a recent systematic review was conducted to summarise key features to classification systems for both stillbirths and neonatal deaths, but it was limited to the five-year period of 2009 to 2014 (Leisher et al, 2016). Even though they reported an overall higher number of classification systems, only 55 classification systems included stillbirth, which is less than the 118 we found in our review. Another study used Delphi method to establish a consensus on the important characteristics of ICD-PM (Wojcieszek et al, 2016).

Although focused on stillbirth only, this review offers a comprehensive summary of classification systems and their characteristics. It is hoped that it will help inform discussions on how best to approach the often-difficult task of assigning cause of, and factors contributing to, stillbirth during perinatal death reviews. In addition, we sought to provide clarity on which classification systems could be used in a standardised manner to provide comparable data across a variety of settings. These findings highlight that the type and range of information required to apply any of the existing systems may not be available in low- and middle-income countries where most stillbirths occur. This will require increased efforts to improve data collection and use as well as strengthening of perinatal death audit processes in these settings.

#### Cause of death and contributing factors

"Cause of death" and "contributing factors" are different. While "cause" refers to conditions that have a clear causal relationship with death, contributing factors refer to factors that are unlikely to have caused death directly but may have contributed to death. The new application of the International Classification of Death to deaths during pregnancy, childbirth and the puerperium (ICD-MM; WHO, 2012) was used to clarify this for maternal death and a similar approach was taken in case of perinatal deaths (McClure et al, 2009; WHO, 2016b). In this review, it was found that both

terminologies were still used erroneously and interchangeably by many authors.

Traditionally, classification systems were developed to address the specific disease pattern and practice in a population. However, only one classification system was developed using data from a middle-income country (South Africa) (Knutzen et al, 1975). Cause of death and associated conditions (CODAC) was developed with data included from two middle-income countries (Malaysia and South Africa) out of the seven countries included in the study (Froen et al, 2009). ICD-PM was developed with data from a middle-income country (South Africa) representing less than 10% of the overall data, while a high-income country (UK) represented over 90% of the overall data used to develop this system (WHO, 2016b). All other classification systems were developed using information pertaining to stillbirth data from high-income settings. There is likely to be a difference in distribution and range of causes of and factors contributing to stillbirth in low- compared to high-income countries. While a large proportion of stillbirths in low resources settings is associated with challenges in providing care for obstetric emergencies, maternal infections and fetal growth restriction (Aminu et al, 2014; Lawn et al, 2011), stillbirths in high-income countries are more often related to congenital abnormalities and factors such as obesity, smoking and advanced maternal age (Flenady et al, 2011).

Earlier systems generally included a category for stillbirth due to isoimmunisation. The absence of this category in more recent systems could be due to the improvement in antenatal care, particularly in high-income countries, where such cases are detected early and preventive measures taken to avoid adverse outcome.

The proportion of deaths for which a clear cause of death cannot be determined is important in any classification system. Generally, the proportion of stillbirths that remain unexplained or unknown has decreased as new classification systems were developed over time. This has been attributed mainly to improvements in the availability, range and use of diagnostic tests in countries where these classification systems were developed and used, as well as improvements in record keeping and in the amount and detail of clinical information available in cases of stillbirths. Furthermore, the change in structure of classification systems, particularly the provision of more categories to accommodate more diagnoses, may have contributed to the reduction in the proportion of stillbirths categorised as unknown cause of death in more recent classification systems. The proportion of unexplained stillbirths also depends on the population upon which a classification system is applied, as cause of death is more likely to be found in populations with generally high disease burden.

#### Structure and complexity of classification systems

The structure and level of complexity of classification systems is potentially a limiting factor with regard to feasibility of application of the system. In many low-resource settings, mortality reviews are conducted by healthcare providers and managers with basic midwifery knowledge and skills (Ameh et al, 2014). The success of a system in such settings will, therefore, be dependent on how easy it is to understand and apply.

The simplicity of earlier systems, such as the Aberdeen classification (Baird et al, 1954), made these easy to use, but this is often at the expense of accurate assignment of a cause of death or may provide limited or no information on contributing factors. This would not support in-depth review and may not optimally allow healthcare providers to identify preventable factors or cause of death. Systems with less technical, simpler terminology, such as the Nordic-Baltic (Langhoff-Roos, 1996) and ReCoDe classifications (Gardosi et al, 2005), are easier to apply and more likely to be used consistently across settings, resulting in lower inter-observer variability.

Systems requiring a high level of detail (Keeling et al, 1989; Korteweg et al, 2006; Langhoff-Roos, 1996) may, in theory, have the advantage of being more accurate, but the feasibility of applying them in low resource settings, where such details simply do not exist, may be a major limitation with regard to recommendation for more global use.

The range of causes of stillbirth that are recognised and can be assigned has expanded over the years. More recently proposed systems tend to be more specific, with many more potential causes of stillbirth included. However, this has also led to the introduction of more sub-categories, making classification systems more complex, which could increase inter-observer variability. The application of such systems may be particularly difficult in low- and middle-income countries where non-specialist healthcare workers provide the majority of maternal and newborn health care (Ameh et al, 2014; Owolabi et al, 2014). If these more complex systems are to be applied, it will require healthcare providers to be trained to understand how to apply such systems. In addition, patient records will need to be improved to ensure information required to apply the classification systems is documented and available at time of review.

Classification systems without a category for unexplained stillbirth present a challenge as it must be assumed that there will always be a proportion of deaths where cause of death cannot be ascertained and it is not clear how such cases could be included in aggregated information on stillbirths (i.e. those cases would presumably be unaccounted for or treated as "missing data") (Low et al, 1970). Having too many sub-categories as in Chang et al makes a system cumbersome to use and subject to higher inter-observer variability (Chang et al, 1979).

Although a broader, comprehensive system including all or most of the possible causes of death may be expected to result in a smaller proportion of deaths that are classified as unexplained or unknown, in practice, this is not always so. For example, despite the many categories and sub-categories of the system by Chang et al (Chang et al, 1979), 26.3% of stillbirths remained as unexplained. Similarly, the NICE classification has detailed provisions for almost all possible causes of perinatal death imaginable, but has reported up to 43.6% of perinatal deaths as unexplained (Winbo et al, 1998). We suggest that the availability of detailed clinical information and records is most likely the most important factor determining ability to assign a clear cause of death and apply any classification system, and that a broad and complex system in itself is insufficient.

#### Histological examination and autopsy

About a third (11/31) of classification systems include information that needs to be obtained via histological examination of tissue and/or autopsy. Although such information is not a requirement per se, the availability of this information provides more clarity on cause of death and contributing factors. This is more often included in more recent systems that tend to move towards more accurate diagnoses involving histological and chromosomal examinations. However, autopsies are rarely conducted in low- and middle-income countries and pathology services are not usually available. For these settings, there should be a strong focus on obtaining as much clinical information as possible to help identify cause of death related to obstetric and maternal complications. Since perinatal (including stillbirth) audits are conducted to identify potentially avoidable priority areas for intervention and improvement in quality of care (Whitfield, 1986), it should be possible to at least identify factors contributing to, or associated with, stillbirth, even if a clear underlying cause of death cannot be assigned with certainty.

Recent systems rely on very specific patient details and laboratory investigations to enable increasingly more accurate diagnoses to be made. This means that in addition to ensuring detailed case notes are kept and are available and used for review, there is a need to improve healthcare providers' knowledge and understanding regarding causal pathways and aetiology of stillbirth. Information obtained via perinatal death or stillbirth review should also inform the care pathway for women and their partners who have had a stillbirth. This should include debriefing, support services (where available) and counselling for future pregnancies. Such support is still not available to most women who have had a stillbirth.

## 2B.5 Chapter Summary / Conclusion

The current stillbirth classification systems were designed to suit specific, population, disease pattern and needs, and this, at least in part, explains the variation in approach. There is currently no single agreed system that will suit every purpose and setting. If a classification system is to be applied successfully in low resource settings during stillbirth or perinatal death audit or review, it should strike a balance between details of information required, proportion of deaths for which a cause of death can be assigned and ease of use.

A layered classification system, such as the ICD-PM, that allows classification to a broad as well as more detailed level in a systematic manner is perhaps the most useful as it will allow for comparison within and between settings at least with regard to the main types and causes of stillbirth.

# **CHAPTER 3: METHODOLOGY**

# **3.1 Introduction**

To explore current literature on cause of, factors associated with, and classification systems used for stillbirth (objective 1), two systematic reviews were conducted on cause of stillbirth and classification systems used to categorise the cause. Methods used in the systematic reviews have been presented in Chapter 2 (Literature Review).

To assess cause of death (objective 2), classify the cause of death (objective 3), assess quality of care provided to mothers (objective 4) and formulate recommendations (objective 5), a descriptive cross-sectional study was conducted.

This chapter describes the methods used to conduct the study and achieve Objectives 2, 3, 4 and 5. It begins with definition of terms commonly used throughout the study; methods of data collection and analyses are described according to the objectives of the study. A description of how the sample size was obtained is then provided. Measures to ensure integrity and quality of the data is also described. Finally, ethical issues considered in the study are provided.

# 3.2 Definitions of Key Terms

<u>Stillbirth</u>: Stillbirth is the birth of a baby at  $\geq$  22 weeks of gestation or with birth weight of  $\geq$  500g or body length of  $\geq$  25cm who died before or during labour and birth. For international comparisons, stillbirth is a baby born dead at  $\geq$  28 weeks of gestation, or birth weight of  $\geq$  1000 g, or a body length of  $\geq$  35cm (WHO, 2004; Froen et al, 2011). In this study, the latter definition was used.

**<u>Stillbirth Rate:</u>** Stillbirth rate is the number of stillbirths per every 1,000 total births (live births + stillbirths).

<u>Factor Associated with Stillbirth:</u> A maternal/paternal characteristic is considered to be a risk factor for stillbirth when it is associated with stillbirth

but without an obvious causal relationship with the stillbirth (McClure et al, 2009).

<u>Cause of Stillbirth</u>: A cause of stillbirth is "any condition with a plausible mechanism likely to lead to the death of the fetus" (McClure et al, 2009).

Low-Income Country: A country with gross national income (GNI) per capita of \$1,025 or less (World Bank, 2017).

Lower Middle-Income Country: A country with GNI per capita of \$1,026 - \$4,035 (World Bank, 2017).

**Upper Middle-Income Country:** A country with GNI per capita of \$4,036 - \$12,475 (World Bank, 2017).

<u>High-Income Country:</u> A country with GNI per capita of \$12,476 or more (World Bank, 2017).

# 3.3 Methods

To achieve Objectives 2, 3, 4 and 5, a cross-sectional study was conducted. A cross-sectional study design was chosen because it offers a comparatively quick way to assess the causes of stillbirth and quality of care provided to mothers in the targeted countries. The methods are presented here following the STROBE guidelines for reporting cross-sectional studies.

# 3.3.1 Study settings

The study was conducted in four countries: Kenya, Malawi, Sierra Leone and Zimbabwe (Figure 3.1). The countries were part of the 'Making it Happen' (MiH) programme, which aimed to increase availability and to improve quality of Emergency Obstetric Care (EmOC) and early Newborn Care (NC). The MiH programme consisted of several components including trainings on quality improvement using audits. As part of the quality improvement package of the programme, perinatal death audit was introduced in the study countries. Figure 3.1: Countries included in the study



These countries were selected for their poor maternal and newborn health indicators (Table 3.1). According to the demographic and health survey (DHS), maternal mortality ratio is generally high in all the four countries in this study; highest ratio of 1,165 per 100,000 live births reported from Sierra Leone (Table 3.1). Similarly, population perinatal mortality rate in all the countries was high, and Sierra Leone had the highest rate. Surprisingly, high proportions of mothers receive antenatal and delivery care from a skilled provider. However, there seems to be a larger service delivery gap for mothers in the postnatal period, with lowest proportion of mothers who receive postnatal checkup in the first two days after birth reported from Malawi (42.6%) and highest in Zimbabwe (73.4%). It should be noted that the DHS sampled from women who had live births only, excluding those who had stillbirth – the subject of this study.

Indicator	Kenya (DHS, 2014)	Malawi (DHS, 2017)	Sierra Leone (DHS, 2013)	Zimbabwe (DHS, 2015)
Population (millions)	46.05	17.22	6.45	15.60
Gross national income per capita	\$1,340*	\$340*	\$620*	\$860*
Maternal mortality ratio (per 100,000 live births)	362	439	1,165	651
Perinatal mortality rate (per 1,000 pregnancies**)	29	35	39	34
HIV prevalence	6.0%	8.8%	2.0%	9.6%
Facility deliveries	61.0%	91.0%	54.0%	77.0%
Women (with a live birth) who received ANC	96.3%	94.8%	97.1%	93.3%
Women (with a live birth) who delivered with SBA	66.7%	90.4%	62.4%	80.6%
Women (with a live birth) who received PNC	54.2%	42.6%	72.3%	73.4%

Table 3.1: Key economic and health indicators for countries in the study

\* World Bank data (2015); ANC=antenatal care; SBA=skilled birth attendant; PNC=postnatal care

\*\* "of 7 or more months' pregnancies", as described in the DHS reports.

Malaria is endemic in all the settings of this study, except in one facility in Zimbabwe, where annual parasite incidence was reported to be zero (DHS Zimbabwe, 2015). In Kenya, one facility served a population with low prevalence of malaria (1% - 5%), while the other two had prevalence of 20% – 40% (DHS Kenya, 2014). All the facilities targeted in this study in Malawi and Sierra Leone were in highly endemic malaria zones.

Data was collected from a total of 12 health facilities, selected purposively based on their high numbers of stillbirth in the MiH baseline survey. All the health facilities provided comprehensive emergency obstetric care (CEmOC) services. However, while the facilities in Kenya and Zimbabwe were tertiary, the facilities in Malawi and Sierra Leone were more at a secondary level, except Bwaila Hospital in Malawi, which was a major referral hospital. I selected health facilities purposively based on their high numbers of stillbirth obtained from the "Making it Happen" monitoring and evaluation data:

- Kenya (3 facilities):
  - 1) Jaramogi Oginga Odinga Teaching and Referral Hospital
  - 2) Kakamega Provincial Hospital
  - 3) Thika Level Five Hospital
- Malawi (4 facilities):
  - 1) Bwaila Hospital
  - 2) Mulanje District Hospital
  - 3) Mwanza District Hospital
  - 4) Neno District Hospital

Bwaila Hospital was added later in the study when numbers of stillbirths from the other three facilities were found to be much lower than anticipated.

- Sierra Leone (2 facilities):
  - 1) Bo Referral Hospital
  - 2) Makeni Government Hospital

Initially, I also selected another hospital (Lumley Government Hospital), but it was dropped out of the study due to lack of records for cases of stillbirth – all files were burnt down to contain the spread of Ebola virus during the outbreak of 2014/2015.

- Zimbabwe (3 facilities):
  - 1) Harare Central Hospital
  - 2) Mpilo Central Hospital
  - 3) Parirenyatwa Hospital

# 3.3.2 Participants' eligibility criteria

**Stillbirths:** All babies born dead at 28 weeks' gestation or more, or birth weight of 1000 g or more, or a body length of 35 cm or more (WHO definition of stillbirth for international comparison; WHO, 2004; Froen et al, 2011).

**Healthcare providers:** Various cadres of healthcare providers involved in the delivery of maternal and newborn health services in their health facilities. These comprised of doctors, midwives, nurses, clinical officers who reviewed cases of stillbirth within the study countries.

**Expert reviewers:** Various cadres of healthcare professionals with advanced knowledge and skills in the field of maternal and newborn health, as well as international experience. These comprised of obstetricians, paediatricians, midwives and public health professionals who reviewed cases of stillbirth in Liverpool.

#### 3.3.3 Data collection

I first informed and visited the reproductive health coordinators of the participating districts as well as the heads of the facilities and informed them about the study. In each health facility, I trained a team of eight to twelve healthcare workers – a total of 115 staff (midwives, nurses, doctors and other cadres of clinicians) – involved in provision of maternal and newborn care were trained to conduct perinatal death audit. Among the trained staff, I selected 33 who showed better grasp of the concept and were willing to take part in the review.

#### Identification of stillbirths

Starting from January 2015, all stillbirths identified sequentially from facility registers were included in the study until a predetermined sample size was reached (sampling is described in Section 3.3.5). I participated in the identification of cases from delivery registers, theatre registers and midwives' handover notes. Where these documents were deemed incomplete or inaccurate, the data collection team went through all patients records in the study period to identify cases of stillbirths.

#### Data collection process

In each country, I divided the sample between the selected facilities based on their numbers of births. Data was collected prospectively from patient records and facility registers using a specially designed data collection tool
(Appendix 3). I designed the tool by cross referencing of contents of perinatal death audit forms from different countries with results of literature review and existing classification systems. The tool was then checked and tested for feasibility by asking 22 healthcare workers from the participating countries to crosscheck it and give feedback, which was used to update the tool.

I personally took part (with healthcare providers) in the data extraction from available records and reviewed 758 (60%) of the included cases. Data collected comprised of date of delivery, maternal sociodemographic characteristics, pregnancy details, obstetric and medical history, baby's characteristics (sex, weight, and multiple gestation), cause of death (primary and secondary) and possible risk factors associated with the death. Other variables required for use as denominators in calculation of rates (such as total deliveries) were collected from labour ward and theatre registers.

I designed and used a facility assessment tool (Appendix 4) to collect basic information about the participating facilities (including facility level, signal functions available and any other relevant information) to obtain contextual background information for use in discussing the findings.

### 3.3.4 Outcomes

### **Primary outcomes:**

- Distribution of causes of stillbirth by method of assessment and by country.
- Categories of causes of stillbirth according to ReCoDe and ICD-PM classification systems.
- Gaps in care provided to mothers identified via stillbirth audit.

### Secondary outcome:

 Recommendations for the improvement of stillbirth audit process and classification; improvement of quality of maternal and newborn health services, and; areas of focus for future research.

### 3.3.5 Sample size

Based on data from the MiH baseline survey, I estimated that a total of about one thousand nine hundred (1,900) stillbirths would be recorded during the anticipated data collection period, with the following breakdown:

- Kenya: 450
- Malawi: 300
- Sierra Leone: 450
- Zimbabwe: 700

This information helped me to determine whether the study would be feasible within the estimated timeframe.

Using the '*StatCalc*' function in Epi Info (Version 7), I estimated that, at 95% confidence level, a total of **279 stillbirths** were required as the sample size in each country when the variable parameters were set as follows:

- Population: Kenya=42,000,000; Malawi=15,500,000; Sierra
   Leone=6,000,000 and Zimbabwe=6,800,000 (UNFPA data, 2014)
- Expected frequency = 3%
- Confidence limits = 2%
- Clusters = 3

However, I rounded up the sample to **300 per country**, making a total sample of **1,200 cases of stillbirth.** In each country, I divided the sample between the selected facilities based on their numbers of births from existing data.

## 3.3.6 Analyses

Statistical analyses are described in the individual sections for fulfilling each objective (below).

## **3.4 Fulfilling Objectives**

## 3.4.1 Fulfilling Objective 2 (Assessing cause of stillbirth)

Cause of death was assessed using three methods as summarised in Figure 3.2:

*Figure 3.2: Gantt chart showing time sequence for cause of death (CoD) assessment and classification* 

ΑCTIVITY	2015		2016					
	Q1	Q2	Q3	Q4	Q1	Q2	Q3	Q4
Data extraction with HCPs								
Assessment of CoD with HCPs								
Assessment of CoD by expert								
panel								
Assessment of CoD with								
computer algorithms								
Classification of CoD by all 3								
methods (by PI)								

## 1) Healthcare providers (HCPs)

I organised a workshop with the trained healthcare providers in each of the participating hospitals. During the workshops, the HCPs and I reviewed cases of stillbirth in batches within one month of death, and captured information from patient records and hospital registers into the specially designed data collection tool – I personally took part in the identification of 1,037 cases (82%), and participated in the review of 758 (60%) of the cases included in the analysis. Through group consensus, the HCPs and I then assigned the most likely cause of stillbirth, other possible cause(s) of stillbirth and modifiable factors which may or may not have made a difference to perinatal outcome.

In cases with multiple possible causes of death, we ranked the causes in order of likelihood of causing death.

## 2) Expert panel

The completed forms from all participating hospitals were reviewed by a group of eight experts in maternal and newborn health (midwives, doctors, obstetricians and a paediatrician).

I organised series a workshop with the expert panel where I introduced the study. Over several months, each case was reviewed by at least one expert who assigned the most likely cause of death. These were considered as the reference standards. I randomly selected one-quarter of the sample (324) for review by a second expert reviewer to observe inter-observer variations. Differences noted in 91 cases (31.5%) were resolved through consensus.

I obtained the proportion of cases for second review using Epi Info<sup>®</sup> (Version 7.2.0.1; CDC, 2016) by assuming 50% expected frequency of disagreement (to yield maximum sample) at 95% confidence level. This yielded 295 cases, but it was increased to 324 in case of possible case exclusions. Inter-observer differences noted in 91 cases (31.5%) were resolved through consensus.

### 3) Computer algorithms

Algorithms are set of rules that guide how decision is made on repetitive tasks. The algorithms used in this study were based on clinical signs, symptoms and investigation results of various conditions that are known to cause, or commonly associated with, stillbirth. The process of developing the algorithms was iterative.

I developed the proposal for the algorithms, and presented it to experts at two international conferences in Malawi (April, 2016) and in Liverpool (May, 2016) to identify missing areas in the design. A total of 86 experts attended the Malawi conference, while 69 attended the Liverpool conference, making a total of 155 experts. The experts were of various backgrounds in both clinical and health development fields, including obstetricians, midwives, paediatricians, nurses and public health physicians. Their feedback on the functions of the algorithms and user-friendliness was used to guide the overall design and presentation of the algorithms.

Initially, I wrote a list of common causes of stillbirth and neonatal mortality using ReCoDe (Gardosi et al, 2005) classification system and common causes of neonatal mortality listed by the WHO as guides (WHO, 2016c). Symptoms and signs of each of the cause of stillbirth and neonatal death, including

investigation results necessary for diagnoses, were determined from the literature.

I developed the algorithms and their decision-making pathways in plain language, which were converted into computer programming language (by a computer programmer) using Excel Macro<sup>®</sup> (Microsoft, 2016) to hierarchically diagnose various clinical conditions based on combinations of clinical symptoms, signs and results of laboratory investigations (Appendix 5). The hierarchy was a product of reiterative consultation with experts on which cause is more likely to be the final cause of death along the pathway to death. The ranking was necessary to inform the user what diagnosis is more likely to be the cause of death.

When data is entered, the algorithms check the data for entry errors and for fulfilment of the cause and contributing factors criteria. When a criterion is met, the algorithms return the diagnosis as a cause of death. If more than one cause of death criterion is met, the algorithms refer to the hierarchical list of diagnoses embedded in its decision-making process, and report the diagnosis at the highest level of the ranking as the most likely cause of death, while the rest of the diagnoses are reported as differential diagnoses.

The algorithms were subjected to an internal peer review process, where five experts with various backgrounds (3 obstetricians, 1 paediatrician and 1 midwife) scrutinised the algorithms for errors and gaps. Their feedback was used to develop the algorithms further and improve its presentation.

I also invited an external review panel, comprising of a paediatrician and two obstetricians with expertise in feto-maternal medicine, to review the decision-making process of the algorithms to determine cause of death and elements of poor care. Their feedback informed further changes in the algorithms and presentation of questions in the data collection form.

The algorithms were tested in three (3) stages:

 Initial Testing: I applied the algorithms to the dataset to observe for variations with results from healthcare providers' consensus and expert review. This helped in understanding how the algorithms worked, and changes needed to improve outputs were effected.

- 2) Lay / Expert Feedback: After improvements from the previous stage, I demonstrated the algorithms to a group of eight (8) users, comprising of experts in maternal and newborn health and people with no medical backgrounds. This was to identify any missing areas in the algorithms and to obtain feedback on user-friendliness from lay users. Their feedback helped particularly in adjusting the presentation of questions in the data collection form.
- 3) Final Testing: I created "dummy" cases of perinatal mortality with predictable outcomes for cause of death and its classification and elements of poor care to test the algorithms' ability to identify the desired outcomes. Observations were recorded and used to make final adjustments.

Data were then entered into the data capture form of the algorithms by the principal investigator. The Excel Macro<sup>®</sup> programme containing the algorithms was run to generate results.

### Data analysis

I conducted a descriptive statistical analysis of the data using SPSS® (IBM, NY, Version 22). I also ran analysis of variance (ANOVA) whenever possible to compare results between the study countries. In instances where ANOVA could not be run due to deficiencies in the dataset, I used chi-square to compare results between countries. Statistical significance was determined at a p-value <0.05.

Antepartum stillbirth was defined as a macerated stillbirth whose mother arrived at the facility without a fetal heart sound, or a macerated stillbirth whose fetal heart sound was not documented on admission (shaded red in Table 3.2). Intrapartum stillbirth was defined as a stillbirth whose mother arrived at the health facility in labour with a fetal heart sound present irrespective of the physical appearance of the baby at birth (shaded green). Unspecified stillbirths were those that could not be categorised as either antepartum or intrapartum stillbirths (shaded grey). Because of too many information gaps in some cases (52), the algorithms could not process them. Also, initial attempts to run Kappa analysis was not possible due to too many empty cells in the cross-tabulation needed to run the analysis. To run the analysis, the causes of stillbirth had to be categorised into fewer groups using the ReCoDe classification system (Gardosi et al, 2005).

Table 3.2: Determining time of death based on fetal physical appearance at birth and presence / absence of fetal heart sound on admission (as documented in case notes).

Fetal Heart Sound on Admission	Appearance						
	Fresh	Macerated	Unspecified				
	Stillbirth	Stillbirth	Stillbirth				
Present	Intrapartum	Intrapartum	Intrapartum				
	Stillbirth	Stillbirth	Stillbirth				
Absent	Intrapartum	Antepartum	Unknown				
	Stillbirth	Stillbirth	Time of Death				
Unknown	Intrapartum	Antepartum	Unknown				
	Stillbirth	Stillbirth	Time of Death				

## 3.4.2 Fulfilling Objective 3 (Applying classification systems)

Causes of death assigned via the three methods of assessment were categorised by the principal investigator using two classification systems:

- Classification according to Relevant Condition at Death (ReCoDe; Gardosi et al, 2005) and;
- The International Classification of Diseases for Perinatal Mortality (ICD-PM; WHO, 2016b).

I chose the ReCoDe classification system for its relatively good ability to keep information after coding, ease of use and low inter-observer variations (Flenady et al, 2009). The ReCoDe classification categorises cause of stillbirth into nine groups: fetus, umbilical cord, placenta, amniotic fluid, uterus, mother, intrapartum, trauma and unclassified. Each category comprises of specific causes of stillbirth.

The ICD-PM was selected because it was new and this study would be the first to apply the system in multiple low-resource settings, giving valuable insight on how the system would work in such settings. This relatively new classification system uses a layered approach to categorise cause of perinatal mortality, including late neonatal mortality, often referred to as extended perinatal mortality.

In ICD-PM, each death is assigned a fetal cause and a contributing maternal condition. For fetal cause, mortality is categorised by time of death: antenatal stillbirth, intrapartum stillbirth and neonatal death. Antenatal deaths are further classified into six sub-categories (A1 to A6); intrapartum deaths are classified into seven sub-categories (I1 to I7), and; neonatal deaths are classified into 11 sub-categories (N1 to N11).

In this study, I used the following criteria to determine time of death:

- Antepartum death: Macerated stillbirths whose mothers arrived at the facility without fetal heart sound were categorised as antepartum deaths. Similarly, macerated stillbirths whose fetal heart sounds were not documented on admission were also categorised as antepartum deaths.
- Intrapartum death: All fresh stillbirths and stillbirths whose mothers arrived at the facility with fetal heart sound present were categorised as intrapartum deaths.
- **Unspecified death**: The remaining cases that could not be categorised either as antepartum or intrapartum deaths.

The contributing maternal condition are classified into five major categories: complications of placenta, cord and membranes (M1); maternal complications of pregnancy (M2); other complications of labour and delivery (M3); maternal medical conditions (M4), and; no maternal conditions (M5).

### Analysis

Differences between the three methods of assessing cause of death were investigated using Kappa analysis, with p-value of <0.05 considered as significant.

### 3.4.3 Fulfilling Objective 4 (Assessing standard of care)

Antenatal interventions related to the prevention of stillbirth, as highlighted in the literature review, were assessed as per WHO antenatal care guidelines (WHO, 2002).

At antenatal care (ANC) level, I evaluated quality of care by assessing coverage of ANC interventions, as outlined in the WHO antenatal care guidelines (WHO, 2002), that were related to the prevention of stillbirth, including iron and folate supplements, anti-malarial prophylaxis, tetanus vaccination, HIV screening, syphilis screening and Rhesus (Rh) blood grouping.

Similarly, cases with diagnoses of any of the known causes of stillbirth or conditions associated with stillbirth were checked for documentation of treatment. This included treatment for hypertensive disorders, antepartum haemorrhage (APH), HIV infection, syphilis, malaria, prelabour rupture of membranes (PROM) and Rh incompatibility.

To assess delays during labour, I used two proxies: time between admission and birth, and; time between decision for emergency Caesarean section and actual birth. A 30-minute interval between decision and birth (McKenzie & Cooke, 2002) was used as a reference standard to assess for delay between decision for emergency CS and birth. In addition, a 60-minute interval is also reported.

I also used partograph use to assess quality of care during the intrapartum period. The participating healthcare providers and I assessed each partograph. A partograph was considered incorrectly used if any of the following criteria was met:

• Patient's details: incorrect or incomplete

- Fetal monitoring: incorrect or inadequate
- Cervical dilation plots: incorrect or inadequate
- Contractions monitoring: incorrect or inadequate
- Inaction after plot crosses action line
- Oxytocics / other drugs: not charted or wrongly charted
- Maternal vital signs: chart incorrect or inadequate

Finally, the 33 HCPs (alone) who took part in the management and review of the cases in the 12 study sites were asked about specific health system problems they encountered while managing each individual case of stillbirth. I asked them to report problems with any of the following: staff shortage; equipment and supplies; guidelines issues; wrong interventions, and; poor documentation.

### Analysis

To compare findings between groups (e.g. countries) in normally distributed data, I used analysis of variance, while Pearson chi-square and Kruskal-Wallis test were used in case of non-parametric tests. I conducted a Kaplan-Meier survival analysis to explore the effect of country settings on the time between decision for CS and birth. In all analyses, I considered results significant when p-value was <0.05.

### Criteria for assessing quality of ANC and documentation

Based on the WHO ANC guidelines (WHO, 2002), the following were considered as minimum ANC standards in this study: iron and folate supplementation, prophylactic anti-malarial treatment, tetanus vaccination, HIV screening, syphilis screening and Rhesus blood grouping.

The minimum documentation standard as outlined in the WHO guidelines for perinatal death review (WHO, 2016a) were used to assess documentation: parity, maternal age, pregnancy type, HIV status, LMP, date and time of birth, gestational age (and method of determination), place of birth, mode of delivery, baby's sex, birth weight and type of death (fresh/macerated).

### **Categorising care**

Standard of care was categorised as follows:

- Standard care no improvement identified: Defined as cases without a deficiency in any of the variables assessed: correct use of partograph, availability of staff, equipment and supplies, etc.
- Sub-standard care in which better care may have made no difference to outcome: Defined as cases admitted without fetal heart sound (FHS) on arrival in which at least one deficiency in care was found.
- Sub-standard care which better care may have made a difference to outcome: Cases admitted with FHS present on arrival and had at least one deficiency in care that could have made a difference to outcome, e.g. poor use of partograph, prolonged duration between admission and birth, etc.

## 3.4.4 Fulfilling Objective 5 (Formulating recommendations)

The results were discussed in light of other existing evidence, and recommendations were formulated and presented in the following categories:

- Improving stillbirth audit process
- Improving classification of stillbirth
- Improving quality of maternal and newborn health services
- Further research

## **3.5 Quality Assurance**

### 3.5.1 Study Design and Data Collection

The study was designed to involve several experts in reviewing cases of stillbirth as well as in developing the computer algorithms. This ensured high level of standards were maintained at all stages of the study.

No personally identifiable information was collected, which reassured healthcare providers about the anonymity and confidentiality of the process,

making them more comfortable to volunteer important information. Completed data collection forms were checked on an ongoing basis by local research assistants and the principal investigator to ensure accuracy. Proportion of cases reviewed were reported to ensure transparency. Methods and procedures were fully documented; research records were kept up-to-date at all times.

### 3.5.2 Data Storage, Processing and Analysis

Data was anonymized right from the collection point, and stored in a secure password-protected system, ensuring and maintaining confidentiality and anonymity throughout the process of the study. Raw data has been stored and will be remain protected for at least 5 years before it is destroyed, as stipulated by the European Union data protection laws.

All entries were meticulously checked by the principal investigator. The data were then subjected to a rigorous cleaning process. Frequencies for all variables were generated to identify outliers. Reason for outliers was investigated to eliminate those that occurred due to data entry errors. Duplicate records were also identified and fixed. In line with the "no name, no blame" approach, the names of health facilities were also anonymized in the reporting of data.

## 3.6 Risks and Ethical Considerations

## **3.6.1 Healthcare Providers**

Healthcare providers might have felt vulnerable due to the fear of being blamed for problems with the care provided to women who experienced stillbirths during antenatal or postnatal period especially where the care can be identified to have been sub-optimal.

During training on audit, I frequently reminded healthcare providers of the 'no shame, no blame' approach used during all audits. This approach has the advantage of encouraging the staff to volunteer more information, allowing more accurate diagnoses and identification of contributing factors. Most were familiar with the approach from practice of the more commonly conducted maternal death audits. I also reassured them regarding confidentiality and anonymity.

### **3.6.2 Investigators**

Data collectors may have become distressed by quality of care associated to stillbirth revealed during audit. Data collectors may have found that problems leading to stillbirth had not been properly addressed or may have discovered malpractice during data collection.

I debriefed the data collectors and none required counselling services. I also briefed the clinical lead of each healthcare facility on the general quality of care, with a view to facilitating areas for update training or communication of appropriate standards of care or clinical guidelines. At no point was identifiable information disclosed on any case of stillbirth or staff who managed the case.

### **3.6.3 Local Health Services**

Data collection was scheduled at less busy times of the day or days of the week, as agreed with the local authorities, to avoid risk of disrupting service delivery. In facilities with very busy schedules, records were collected and moved to less busy locations within the facilities to conduct the reviews.

### 3.6.4 Compensation

Refreshments in the form of food and drinks were provided during training of healthcare workers, as well as during the reviews and data collection. Data collectors were reimbursed for their time and inconvenience.

## 3.6.5 Privacy and Confidentiality

Data was collected, stored and analysed anonymously without any information that was traceable to the affected women or their families. Confidentiality was maintained throughout the process.

## **3.6.6 Ethical Approval**

I applied and obtained ethics approvals from the following ethics committees:

- Liverpool: Ethics Committee, Liverpool School of Tropical Medicine. Reference number 14.026; dated 22nd October 2014, 6th January 2015, 15th January 2015 and 19th March 2015.
- <u>Kenya</u>: Kenyatta National Hospital/University of Nairobi Ethics & Research Committee. Reference number KNH-ERC/A/398; dated 23rd December, 2014.
- Malawi: College of Medicine Research & Ethics Committee (COMREC) Malawi. Reference number P.07/14/1601; dated 15th December, 2014.
- 4) <u>Sierra Leone</u>: Sierra Leone Ethics and Scientific Review Committee. Dated 9th October 2014 and 31st August, 2015.
- 5) <u>Zimbabwe</u>: Medical Research Council of Zimbabwe. Reference number MRCZ/A/1895; dated 9th March, 2015.

## **3.7 Dissemination**

I gave preliminary feedback to the facilities and local authorities to help improve care. I also shared the results during the dissemination workshops held to wrap up the "Making it Happen" programme. Feedback will be shared with other relevant stakeholders in maternal and newborn health, such as the UNFPA and the UNICEF.

Final results of the study will be published in a peer-reviewed journal. Copies of the published work will be made available to relevant authorities.

## 3.7 Chapter Summary

- **Objective 1:** To explore literature on cause of, factors associated with, and classification of stillbirths, two separate systematic reviews were conducted and presented in Chapters 2A and 2B (Literature Review).
- **Objective 2:** To assess cause of stillbirth, a cross-sectional study was conducted in 12 health facilities across four sub-Saharan African countries (Kenya, Malawi, Sierra Leone and Zimbabwe).
- **Objective 3:** Causes of death were classified using ICD-PM and ReCoDe classification systems.
- Objective 4: Standard of care provided to women was assessed using proxies: coverage of ANC interventions; treatment for ailments known to cause or be associated with stillbirth; use of partograph, and; delays between admission to birth or between decision for Caesarean section and birth. Care was categorized as standard or sub-standard (outcome may or may not have been changed with better care).
- **Objective 5:** Recommendations were formulated in light of the results and discussion to improve stillbirth audit process, improve classification of stillbirth, improve quality of maternal and newborn health services, and for further research.

# **OVERVIEW OF RESULTS CHAPTERS (4, 5, 6 & 7)**

The results of the primary study in this thesis are presented in four parts following the structure of the objectives of the study, as previously stated in Chapter 1:

- To explore current literature on causes of, factors associated with, and classification systems used for stillbirth.
- 2) To assess cause of stillbirth in low- and middle-income countries and compare findings as identified by healthcare providers conducting stillbirth review at health facility level, an independent expert panel and computer algorithms.
- To classify cases of stillbirth using two classification systems: The International Classification of Diseases for Perinatal Mortality (ICD-PM) and the classification of stillbirth according to Relevant Condition at Death (ReCoDe).
- 4) To assess standard of care provided to women who had stillbirth.
- 5) To formulate recommendations for improvement of quality of maternal and newborn health services.

While results for Objective 1 are presented in Chapters 2A and 2B (Literature Review), Objective 5 is fulfilled in Chapter 8 (Discussion and Recommendations). Thus, only the results for Objectives 2, 3 and 4 are presented in the results chapters (i.e. Chapters 4, 5, 6 and 7), as follows:

- Chapter 4 Stillbirth rate and characteristics of mothers and babies.
- Chapter 5 Cause of stillbirth: Related to Objective 2.
- Chapter 6 Application of classification systems to cause of stillbirth: Related to Objective 3.
- Chapter 7 Standard of care: Related to Objective 4.

# **CHAPTER 4: STILLBIRTH RATE & CHARACTERISTICS**

### **4.1 Introduction**

This chapter reports facility stillbirth rates in the selected facilities in the study, and describes the demographic and clinical characteristics of women and babies. It is related to objective #2, and focuses on the following research questions:

- 1) What is the stillbirth rate by health facility?
- 2) What are the characteristics of mothers and babies?
- 3) What characteristics of mothers and babies are similar or different across settings?
- 4) What proportion of the stillbirths were antepartum and intrapartum?

### 4.2 Stillbirth: Numbers and Rates

The calculated sample size was 279 per country, which was rounded to 300 per country, making a total of 1,200 cases for the study. During the study period, a total of 1,563 cases were recorded as stillbirths. However, a total of 1,329 (85.0%) were reviewed, which were evenly distributed between the four countries in the study (Figure 4.1).

An attempt was also made to obtain samples evenly from all health facilities within each country. However, because of differences in patient turn over, there was a disproportionate distribution of cases among facilities (Table 4.1). This was most markedly observed in Malawi, where one health facility (out of four) contributed 56.1% of all cases from the country. In facilities where fewer cases occurred than needed to meet the planned facility quota, all cases were reviewed, while in facilities where more cases occurred than needed, cases were reviewed until the country sample size was met.

The proportion of cases reviewed ranged from 70.4% in Zimbabwe to 100% in Sierra Leone. In Sierra Leone, one facility had no stillbirth case files available as all records were burnt to contain Ebola virus epidemic that occurred during the period. Thus, more cases than planned were obtained from the other two facilities to fill in the gap.

The inclusion/exclusion criteria have been described in the methodology. Briefly, babies born dead at 28 weeks of gestation or more or with a birth weight of 1000g or more were included. Of the 1,329 cases reviewed, 1,267 (95.3%) met the inclusion criteria, and these were included in the analysis. The proportion of cases that met the inclusion criteria slightly varied by country, with a range between 91.7% in Kenya and 97.7% in Sierra Leone.

Of all the four countries, health facilities in Sierra Leone had the highest stillbirth rate (118.1 per 1,000 births; 95% CI: 115.0 – 121.2), while facilities in Malawi had the lowest (20.3 per 1,000 births; 95% CI: 15.0 – 42.8). Health facilities in Kenya and in Zimbabwe had similar rates at 38.8 per 1,000 births (95% CI: 43.3 – 33.9) and 34.7 (95% CI: 31.8 – 39.2), respectively. Within individual countries, the stillbirth rate was similar among health facilities, except in Malawi, which had the highest disparity in the stillbirth rate among its facilities (Table 4.1) – hence, the widest confidence interval observed.





Health Facility	Data Collection Period	Total Births	Total Stillbirths Recorded	SBR per 1,000 births (95% Cl)	Proportion of Stillbirths Reviewed (%)	Met Criteria & Included in Analysis (% of Reviewed)
Kenya						
Hospital A	Jan – July 2015	3,416	127	37.2	83 (65.4%)	74 (89.2%)
Hospital B	Jan – July 2015	3,809	165	43.3	145 (87.9%)	133 (91.7%)
Hospital C	Jan – July 2015	3,451	122	35.4	122 (100%)	114 (93.4%)
Total	_	10,676	414	38.8 (33.9 – 43.9)	350 (84.5%)	321 (91.7%)
Malawi						
Hospital A	Jan – Oct 2015	12,449	216	17.4	180 (83.3%)	160 (88.9%)
Hospital B	Jan – July 2015	2,433	42	17.3	42 (100%)	41 (97.6%)
Hospital C	Jan – July 2015	2,123	73	34.4	73 (100%)	73 (100%)
Hospital D	Jan – July 2015	539	25	46.4	25 (100%)	25 (100%)
Total	_	17,544	356	20.3 (15.0 – 42.8)	320 (89.9%)	299 (93.4%)
Sierra Leon	е					
Hospital A	July 2014 – Sept 2015	1,403	168	119.7	168 (100%)	163 (97.0%)
Hospital B	July 2014 – Sept 2015	1,544	180	116.5	180 (100%)	177 (98.3%)
Total	-	2,947	348	118.1 (115.0 – 121.2)	348 (100%)	340 (97.7%)
Zimbabwe	r	1				
Hospital A	Jan – Mar 2015	3,519	135	38.4	104 (77.0%)	104 (100%)
Hospital B	Nov 2014 – Jun 2015	6,115	195	31.9	102 (52.3%)	88 (86.3%)
Hospital C	Jan – Apr 2015	3,178	115	36.2	115 (100%)	115 (100%)
Total	_	12,812	445	34.7	311 (70.4%)	307 (95.6%)

Table 4.1: Facility stillbirth rates (SBR) and proportion of stillbirths reviewed

Health Facility	Data Collection Period	Total Births	Total Stillbirths Recorded	SBR per 1,000 births (95% Cl)	Proportion of Stillbirths Reviewed (%)	Met Criteria & Included in Analysis (% of Reviewed)
				(31.8 – 39.2)		
STUDY TOTAL	-	43,979	1,563	-	1,329 (85.0%)	1,267 (95.3%)

### **4.3 Characteristics**

### 4.3.1 Maternal characteristics

### Maternal age

Maternal age was recorded in 1,231 (97.2%) of the 1,267 stillbirths (Table 4.2). The mean age of the mothers was 26.2 years (SD = 6.4).

A one-way between-groups analysis of variance (ANOVA) was conducted to explore age differences between countries. There was a statistically significant difference for age across the four countries: F (3, n = 1227) = 6.3, p = 0.0003. However, as per Cohen's Convention (Cohen, 1988), the actual difference between the mean age for each country was small, as observed in the individual countries' mean age and evident by an effect size of 0.02.

To appreciate which countries differed significantly, a post-hoc comparison using the Tukey HSD ("Honestly Significant Difference") was conducted, which indicated that the mean maternal age in Kenya was significantly higher than in Sierra Leone (p = 0.016), while mothers in Malawi were significantly younger than those in Zimbabwe (p = 0.032; Table 4.3). Similarly, mean age of mothers in Sierra Leone was significantly lower than that found in Zimbabwe (p = 0.0004). There was no statistically significant variation between Kenya and Malawi (p = 0.301); Kenya and Zimbabwe (p = 0.731), and; Malawi and Sierra Leone (p = 0.656).

However, the statistically significant differences observed between the countries may not be of clinical significance.

### Parity

Of all mothers in the study, one-third (32.4%) were primi-para, more than half (57.0%) were para 2 - 4, and one-tenth (9.1%) were para 5 or more.

A variation in parity was observed across the four countries. To explore the statistical significance of the variation, a one-way between-groups ANOVA was conducted. There was a statistically significant difference between the countries (p<0.0005) for parity across the four countries: F (3, n = 1240) = 18.4, p < 0.0005. However, the actual difference between mean parity for each country was small (effect size of 0.04), and may be of little clinical significance.

#### **Maternal education**

About half (48.5%) of all women in the study completed at least primary school education. However, information on education was not available in 45% of the cases, majority of which were from Sierra Leone (Table 4.2). Proportion of women who completed various stages of education varied by country, and a chi-square test revealed that the variation was significant:  $X^2$  (9, n=700) = 258.34, p<0.0005. Malawi and Sierra Leone had significantly more mothers who were uneducated than Kenya and Zimbabwe.

### Maternal residence

Overall, 39% of mothers were from rural areas (Table 4.2). The proportions of mothers' residence also showed a wide variation between countries. A chisquare test indicated a significant difference in residence of mothers between the four countries,  $X^2$  (6, n = 1,222) = 334.68, p<0.0005.

Compared to the other three countries, Kenya had significantly fewer mothers from urban regions, but more from semi-urban and rural areas, while Malawi had significantly fewer mothers from semi-urban areas. In Sierra Leone, there were significantly fewer mothers from semi-urban areas, but more from rural areas. Zimbabwe had significantly more mothers from urban areas and fewer from semi-urban and rural areas. This may have implications on design of public health programmes.

### **Referral status**

Of the 1,267 cases, 44.9% of mothers were referred from other facilities, 53.1% arrived directly from home and information about the referral status of 2.0% was not available. Of those from rural areas, 56.1% were referrals.

Some differences were observed between countries, with most referrals observed in Zimbabwe (Table 4.2). When a chi-square test was conducted to explore the statistical significance of the variation between countries, it was significant:  $X^2$  (3, n = 1,242) = 103.06, p<0.0005; but small (0.29 effect size, Cohen, 1988), and may have no clinical significance.

### Type of pregnancy

Majority (90.7%) of the pregnancies were singletons, while 7.0% were multiple gestations. While some differences in the proportions of multiple pregnancies were observed between countries (Table 4.3), a chi-square test showed that the difference was not statistically significant:  $X^2$  (3, n = 1,238) = 5.42, p = 0.14.

	Characteristics	Kenya n=321	Malawi	Sierra	Zimbabwe	Total	Statistic &
		(%)	n=299 (%)	Leone	n=307 (%)	n=1267	p-value
				n=340 (%)		(%)	
	< 15	0 (0.0)	4 (1.3)	1 (0.3)	0 (0.0)	5 (0.4)	
	15 – 19	29 (9.0)	47 (15.7)	81 (23.8)	34 (11.1)	191 (15.1)	
	20 – 24	91 (28.1)	93 (31.1)	77 (22.7)	75 (24.4)	336 (26.5)	
	25 – 29	101 (31.5)	63 (21.1)	80 (23.5)	79 (25.7)	323 (25.5)	
Matornal ago	30 – 34	51 (15.9)	47 (15.7)	49 (14.4)	63 (20.5)	210 (16.6)	
(vears)	35 – 39	34 (10.6)	27 (9.0)	34 (10.0)	35 (11.4)	130 (10.3)	
(years)	>= 40	8 (2.5)	10 (3.3)	7 (2.1)	11 (3.6)	36 (2.8)	
	No information	7 (2.2)	8 (2.7)	11 (3.2)	10 (3.3)	36 (2.8)	
	Mean (SD)	26.6 (5.8)	25.7 (6.6)	25.2 (6.4)	27.2 (6.5)	26.2 (6.4)	
	ANOVA (age by country)	-	-	-	-	-	F=6.3; p=0.0003
	Para 1	103 (32.1)	101 (33.8)	101 (29.7)	105 (34.2)	410 (32.4)	
	Para 2 – 4	195 (60.8)	162 (54.2)	172 (50.6)	193 (72.9)	722 (57.0)	
Parity	Para 5 or more	16 (5.0)	31 (10.4)	60 (17.7)	8 (2.6)	115 (9.1)	
	ANOVA (parity by country)	-	-	-	-	-	F=18.4; p=0.0005

 Table 4.2: Demographic and clinical characteristics of study population (n=1,267)

	Characteristics	Kenya n=321	Malawi	Sierra	Zimbabwe	Total	Statistic &
		(%)	n=299 (%)	Leone	n=307 (%)	n=1267	p-value
				n=340 (%)		(%)	
	None	18 (5.6)	47 (15.7)	18 (5.3)	2 (0.7)	85 (6.7)	
	Primary	115 (35.8)	110 (36.8)	0 (0.0)	55 (17.9)	280 (22.1)	
Mothors'	Secondary	75 (23.4)	51 (17.1)	0 (0.0)	149 (48.5)	275 (21.7)	
aducational lovel	Tertiary	36 (11.2)	5 (1.7)	7 (2.1)	12 (3.9)	60 (4.7)	
educational level	No information	77 (24.0)	86 (28.8)	315 (92.7)	89 (29.0)	567 (44.8)	
	Chi-square (country)	-	-				<i>X</i> <sup>2</sup> =258.34;
			-	-	-	-	p<0.0005
	Urban	63 (19.6)	127 (42.5)	157 (46.2)	260 (84.7)	607 (47.9)	
	Semi-urban	78 (24.3)	25 (8.4)	6 (1.8)	9 (2.9)	118 (9.3)	
Mothers' place of	Rural	172 (53.6)	119 (39.8)	171 (50.3)	35 (11.4)	497 (39.2)	
residence	No information	8 (2.5)	28 (9.4)	6 (1.8)	3 (1.0)	45 (3.6)	
	Chi squara (country)						<i>X</i> <sup>2</sup> =334.68;
	chi-square (country)	-	-	-	-	-	p<0.0005
Obstatris history	At least 1 surviving child	168 (52.3)	152 (50.8)	211 (62.1)	184 (59.9)	715 (56.4)	
Obsterne history	At least 1 previous abortion	39 (12.2)	37 (12.4)	26 (7.7)	32 (10.4)	134 (10.6)	
Antenatal visit	At least 1 visit	272 (84.7)	207 (69.2)	146 (42.9)	222 (72.3)	847 (66.9)	
	4 or more visits	113 (35.2)	29 (9.7)	4 (1.2)	75 (24.4)	221 (17.4)	

	Characteristics	Kenya n=321 (%)	Malawi n=299 (%)	Sierra Leone	Zimbabwe n=307 (%)	Total n=1267	Statistic & p-value
				n=340 (%)		(%)	
	ANOVA (for mean no. of ANC visits	_	_	_	_	_	F=41.8;
	by country)	_	-	-	-	-	p<0.0005
	Referral from other facility	118 (36.8)	99 (33.1)	139 (40.9)	213 (69.4)	569 (44.9)	
	Came from home	198 (61.7)	191 (63.9)	196 (57.7)	88 (28.7)	673 (53.1)	
Referral status	No information	5 (1.6)	9 (3.0)	5 (1.5)	6 (2.0)	25 (2.0)	
	Chi-square (country)	_	-	-	-	-	<i>X</i> <sup>2</sup> =103.06;
	······································						p<0.0005
	Singleton	294 (91.6)	269 (90.0)	302 (88.8)	284 (92.5)	1,149	
Type of		, ,	. ,	. ,	. ,	(90.7)	
pregnancy	Multiple	20 (6.2)	29 (9.7)	25 (7.4)	15 (4.9)	89 (7.0)	
	Chi-square (country)	-	-	-	_	-	<i>X</i> <sup>2</sup> =5.42;
							p=0.14
	28 to 31 completed weeks	70 (21.8)	24 (8.0)	29 (8.5)	63 (20.5)	186 (14.7)	
Gestational age	32 to 36 completed weeks	85 (26.5)	70 (23.4)	94 (27.6)	102 (33.2)	351 (27.7)	
at birth	37 completed weeks or more	148 (46.1)	179 (59.9)	209 (61.5)	125 (40.7)	661 (52.2)	
	No information	18 (5.6)	26 (8.7)	8 (2.4)	17 (5.5)	69 (5.5)	
Mode of delivery	Spontaneous vaginal delivery	230 (71.7)	192 (64.6)	227 (66.8)	218 (71.0)	867 (68.4)	
	Caesarean section	76 (23.7)	69 (23.1)	77 (22.6)	81 (26.4)	303 (23.9)	

Characteristics		Kenya n=321	Malawi	Sierra	Zimbabwe	Total	Statistic &
		(%)	n=299 (%)	Leone	n=307 (%)	n=1267	p-value
				n=340 (%)		(%)	
	Laparotomy	8 (2.5)	23 (7.7)	22 (6.5)	7 (2.3)	60 (4.7)	
	Instrumental (assisted) vaginal	1 (0 3)	0 (3 0)	8 (2 4)	0 (0 0)	19 (1 /1)	
	delivery	1 (0.3)	9 (3.0)	8 (2.4)	0 (0.0)	10 (1.4)	
	Destructive operation (craniotomy)	0 (0.0)	4 (1.3)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	4 (0.3)	
	No information	6 (1.9)	2 (0.7)	6 (1.8)	1 (0.3)	15 (1.2)	

### 4.3.2 Antenatal care (ANC) attendance

### ANC information availability and booking status

Information about mothers' antenatal care (ANC) visits was available for 940 (74.2% of all) cases (Table 4.3). Availability of ANC information varied between the countries. While Zimbabwe had the highest proportion of women whose ANC information was available (96.1%), Sierra Leone had the lowest (44.4%).

Out of the 1,267 cases in this study, 847 (67%) of the mothers attended ANC at least once ("booked"). However, this ranged between 42.9% in Sierra Leone to 84.7% in Kenya. It should be noted that in Sierra Leone, mothers' ANC records were not available for 55.6% of cases. It was not clear whether the mothers without ANC record attended ANC but it was not documented, or the mothers did not attend at all. When only mothers for whom information was available were considered in the analysis for Sierra Leone, 91.4% had attended ANC at least once.

Antenatal care status	Kenya n=321 (%)	Malawi n=299 (%)	Sierra Leone n=340 (%)	Zimbabwe n=307 (%)	Total n=1267 (%)
ANC information	286	208	151	295	940
available	(89.1%)	(69.6%)	(44.4%)	(96.1%)	(74.2%)
ANC information	35	91	189	12	327
unavailable	(10.9%)	(30.4%)	(55.6%)	(3.9%)	(25.8%)
Pookod	272	207	146	222	847
DUOKEU	(84.7%)	(69.2%)	(42.9%)	(72.3%)	(66.9%)
"Upbookod"	14	1	5	73	93
UIDUOKEU	(4.4%)	(0.3%)	(1.5%)	(23.8%)	(7.3%)

Table 4.3: Distribution of ANC attendance by country

#### Number of ANC visits

Figure 4.2 summarises antenatal clinic attendance by country. Overall, out of the 940 cases whose ANC information was available, 10.5% of their mothers had one visit; 24.3% had two visits; 16.9% had three visits, and; 23.5% had four or more visits. In all the four countries, there were some cases whose mothers evidently attended ANC, but the number of visits was not clear. This group constituted 14.9% of those whose information about ANC was

available. One-tenth (9.9%) were documented as "unbooked", i.e. did not attend ANC at all.

The mean number of ANC visits across all four countries was 3.0 (SD = 1.7). To explore differences in mean number of ANC visits between countries, a one-way between-groups ANOVA was conducted, which showed a statistically significant difference between the countries (p<0.0005) for number of ANC visits across the four countries: F (3, n = 707) = 41.8, p < 0.0005. The actual difference between the mean ANC visits for each country was large, with an effect size of 0.15.

A post-hoc comparison was conducted using the Tukey HSD to determine how countries differed with one another. Mothers in Kenya (M = 3.5, SD = 1.5) were significantly more likely to have attended ANC than mothers in Malawi (M = 2.6, SD = 1.0; p<0.0005) and Sierra Leone (M = 1.9, SD = 1.0; p<0.0005). Mothers from Malawi were also significantly more likely to have attended ANC than mothers from Sierra Leone. Similarly, Zimbabwean mothers (M = 3.3, SD = 1.8) were more likely to have attended ANC than Malawian (p<0.0005) and Sierra Leonean mothers (p<0.0005). There was no significant difference between ANC attendance in Kenya and in Zimbabwe (p = 0.59). However, the statistically significant differences observed between the countries may not be of clinical significance.

Several women had a record of attending ANC but did not have a record of number of visits. This was highest in Kenya (23.6%) and lowest in Sierra Leone (5.3%).

Across all settings, the number of women who did not attend any ANC represented a minority, except in Zimbabwe where up to 24.7% of women who had stillbirth did not attend. It is as low as 0.5% in Malawi, 3.3% in Sierra Leone and 4.9% in Kenya.



Figure 4.2: Distribution of ANC attendance by country

### 4.3.3 Gestational age at birth

The mean gestational age at birth was 35.8 weeks (95% CI: 35.6 - 36.0; SD = 3.5; median = 37). More than half (52.2%) of the babies were born at 37 completed weeks of gestation or later. The remaining babies were born before 37 completed weeks of gestation: very preterm (between 28 and 31 weeks of gestation; 14.8%), and late preterm (between 32 and 36 weeks; 27.7%).

A one-way between-groups ANOVA was conducted to explore mean difference in gestational age between countries. It showed a statistically significant difference between the countries (p<0.0005): F (3, n = 1194) = 11.16, p < 0.0005. The actual difference between the mean gestational age for each country was small, with an effect size of 0.03.

A post-hoc comparison using the Tukey HSD to examine differences between countries showed that the mean gestational age in Kenya (M = 36.3, SD = 4.0) was significantly lower than in Malawi (M = 36.4, SD = 3.0; p = 0.001) and Sierra Leone (M = 36.5, SD = 2.8; p<0.0005). The mean gestational age in Malawi and Sierra Leone were also significantly higher than in Zimbabwe (M = 35.2, SD = 0.001, with a p-value of 0.001 and < 0.0005, respectively). There was no significant difference between Kenya and Zimbabwe (p = 0.99), and between Malawi and Sierra Leone (p = 0.99). Even among countries with statistically significant differences, the difference was small, and may not be of any clinical importance.

Among the countries, proportion of preterm stillbirths ranged from 31.4% in Malawi to 53.7% in Zimbabwe.

However, only 29 cases (2.3%) had their gestational age determined by ultrasound; the rest were estimated by last menstrual period (LMP) and/or clinical examination. Out of those with gestational age estimated by LMP or abdominal examination, 173 (15.8%) were simply documented as "term", most of which (170 out of 173) were found in Sierra Leone. There were no records gestational age assessment after birth.

### 4.3.4 Mode of delivery

Most babies (68.2%) were born vaginally without assistance, while 303 (23.9%) were delivered by caesarean section. There was a striking similarity in caesarean section rate for stillbirth among the four countries, ranging from 22.6% in Sierra Leone to 26.4% in Zimbabwe. A total of 60 (4.7%) of the babies were delivered via laparotomy for ruptured uterus. The proportions of laparotomies observed in Malawi (23; 7.7%) and Sierra Leone (22; 6.5%) were more than double the proportions found in Kenya (8; 2.5%) and Zimbabwe (7; 2.3%). A chi-square test could not be used to explore differences between countries as one of the test's assumptions, to have at least 80% of cells with expected frequencies of 5 or more, was not fulfilled by the data.

There was low use of assisted instrumental vaginal delivery; only 18 cases (1.4%) were delivered by vacuum or forceps. Four cases (0.3% of all cases) were delivered via destructive procedures (craniotomy), all of which were recorded in a single health facility (Hospital C) in Malawi.

### 4.3.5 Type of stillbirth

Conventionally, stillbirths are recorded based on their physical appearance: fresh (indicating intrapartum death) or macerated (indicating antepartum death). In this section, the consistency of using physical appearance in determining time of death is explored.

Figure 4.3 below summarises conditions of babies at birth and status of their fetal heart sound on admission to the labour ward, the main method of assessing whether a baby is alive or not during third trimester in the study settings.

#### Overview

Four hundred and fifty-five (455) fresh stillbirths were recorded, accounting for 35.9% of all cases included in this analysis. Of these, review of case notes showed that 49.7% had fetal heart sound documented as present on admission to the labour ward. Similarly, 674 cases of macerated stillbirths accounted for 53.2% of all cases in this analysis. However, up to 21.1% of the cases recorded to be macerated had fetal heart sound documented as present on admission to the labour ward. The condition of the remaining 138 cases (10.9%) was not specified.

It should be noted that because of the long duration of labour without action (discussed in more detail in Chapter 7), some mothers were admitted into the labour ward with fetal heart sound present, but they gave birth to macerated stillborn babies.

### **Differences between settings**

When the data was analysed by country (Table 4.4), all four countries showed some similarities, with fresh and macerated stillbirths recorded whether the mother arrived at the facility with fetal heart sound present or absent. However, there were differences in the proportions of fresh/macerated stillbirths whose mothers were admitted to the labour ward with fetal heart sound present or absent.

Sierra Leone had the highest number of unspecified stillbirths (Table 4.4), comprising 35.9% of all cases from the country. Furthermore, Sierra Leone

also had the highest number of stillbirths whose fetal heart sound was not documented at the time of admission, with 27.4% in that category.

A chi-square test revealed that although the difference in the proportion of women admitted with fetal heart sound present across the four countries was small (effect size = 0.21), it was statistically significant:  $X^2$  (3, n=1093) = 45.97, p<0.0005. Thus, the difference may not be of clinical importance.

Similarly, a chi-square test was conducted after excluding cases without a fresh/macerated classification to explore variations in type of stillbirth between countries. It showed a significant difference,  $X^2$  (3, n=1129) = 66.98, p<0.0005, and a small effect size of 0.24 was observed, indicating little, if any, clinical significance.





## 4.4 Time of death

### Antepartum death

In this study, macerated stillbirths whose mothers arrived at the facility without fetal heart sound were categorised as antepartum deaths. Similarly, macerated stillbirths whose fetal heart sounds were not documented on admission were also categorised as antepartum deaths. These constituted a total of 532 cases of antepartum deaths, representing 42.0% of all cases, with variation between countries (Figure 4.4 and Table 4.4). The highest proportion of antepartum stillbirths were recorded in Zimbabwe.

### Intrapartum death

All fresh stillbirths and stillbirths whose mothers arrived at the facility with fetal heart sound present were categorised as intrapartum deaths (Figure 4.4 and Table 4.4). This category constituted a total of 643 of the 1,267 cases (50.7%). Malawi had the highest proportion in this category, while Zimbabwe had the lowest.

### **Unspecified death**

The remaining 92 cases (7.3%; Figure 4.4 and Table 4.4) could not be categorised either as antepartum or intrapartum deaths. Sierra Leone had the highest proportion of stillbirths that could not be categorised by time of death.

Figure 4.4: Time of death by country



Table 4.4: Fetal physical appearance at birth and fetal heart sound (FHS) on admission (as documented in case notes).

Facility	Fetal	Fresh	Macerated	Unspecified	Total
	Heart	SB	SB	(%)	(%)
	Sound on	(%)	(%)		
	Admission				
Kenya					
Hospital A	Present	13	7	1	21
n=74 (%)		(17.6)	(9.5)	(1.4)	(28.4)
	Absent	8	36	2	46
		(10.8)	(48.6)	(2.7)	(62.2)
	Unknown	2	5	0	7
	-	(2.7)	(6.8)		(9.5)
Hospital B	Present	29	13	3	45
n=133 (%)		(21.8)	(9.8)	(2.3)	(33.8)
	Absent	30	53	2	85
		(22.6)	(39.8)	(1.5)	(63.9)
	Unknown	1	2	0	3
	_	(0.8)	(1.5)	-	(2.3)
Hospital C	Present	16	11 (9.6)	0	27
n=114 (%)		(14.0)			(23.7)
	Absent	29	47	1	77
		(25.4)	(41.2)	(0.9)	(67.5)
	Unknown	5	5	0	10
	_	(4.4)	(4.4)		(8.8)
Total	Present	58	31	4	93
n=321 (%)		(18.1)	(9.7)	(1.2)	(29.0)
	Absent	67	136	5	208
		(20.9)	(42.4)	(1.6)	(64.8)
	Unknown	8	12	0	20
Malausi		(2.5)	(3.7)	(0.0)	(6.2)
Ivialawi				-	
Hospital A	Present	57	26	1	84
n=160 (%)		(35.6)	(16.3)	(0.6)	(52.5)
	Absent	1/	56	0	73
		(10.6)	(35.0)		(45.6)
	Unknown	2	0	1	3
	-	(1.3)	(0)	(0.6)	(1.9)
Hospital B	Present	10	5	0	15
n=41 (%)		(24.4)	(12.2)		(36.6)
	Absent	4			18
		(9.8)	(31.7)	(2.4)	(43.9)
	Unknown	4	4	0	8
	-	(9.8)	(9.8)	-	(19.5)
Hospital C	Present	26	7		34
n=73 (%)		(35.6)	(9.6)	(1.4)	(46.6)
	Absent		17	0	28
		(15.1)	(23.3)		(38.4)

Facility	Fetal	Fresh	Macerated	Unspecified	Total
	Heart	SB	SB	(%)	(%)
	Sound on	(%)	(%)		
	Admission		_	_	
	Unknown	9	2	0	11
		(12.3)	(2.7)		(15.1)
Hospital D	Present	10	3	0	13
n=25 (%)		(40.0)	(12.0)		(52.0)
	Absent	(20.0)	4	0	11
		(28.0)	(16.0)	0	(44.0)
	Unknown	1 (4.0)	0	0	1 (4 0)
Total	Dresent	102	(0)	2	(4.0)
n = 200 (%)	Present	103	41 (12 7)	2 (0,7)	140 (10 0)
11-299 (70)	Abcont	(34.4)	(13.7)	(0.7)	(40.0)
	Absent	(13.0)	(30.1)	(0.3)	(13 5)
	Unknown	16	6	1	23
	Chikhowh	(5.4)	(2.0)	(0.3)	(7.7)
Sierra		(0.1)	(=)	(0.0)	()
Leone					
Hospital A	Present	13	17	22	52
n=163 (%)		(8.0)	(10.4)	(13.5)	(31.9)
	Absent	13	30	26	69
		(8.0)	(18.4)	(16.0)	(42.3)
	Unknown	6	20	16	42
		(3.7)	(12.3)	(9.8)	(25.8)
Hospital B	Present	21	10	8	39
n=177 (%)		(11.9)	(5.6)	(4.5)	(22.0)
	Absent	18	32	8	58
		(10.2)	(18.1)	(4.5)	(32.8)
	Unknown	36	31	13	80
	Dresent	(20.3)	(17.5)	(7.3)	(45.2)
Total	Present	54 (10.0)	(7.0)	30 (0 0)	(26.0)
n=340 (%)	Abcont	21	(7.5)	(0.0)	(20.0)
11-340 (70)	Absent	(9 1)	(18.2)	(10.0)	(37.4)
	Unknown	42	51	29	122
		(12.5)	(15.0)	(8.5)	(35.9)
Zimbabwe				(/	()
Hospital A	Present	18	19	6	43
n=104 (%)		(17.3)	(18.3)	(5.8)	(41.3)
	Absent	3	43	12	58
		(2.9)	(41.3)	(11.5)	(55.8)
	Unknown	0	3 (2.9)	0 (0)	3 (2.9)
Hospital B	Present	5	10	4	19
n=88 (%)		(5.7)	(11.4)	(4.5)	(21.6)
	Absent	7	55	6	68
		(8.0)	(62.5)	(6.8)	(77.3)
	Unknown	0	1	0	1
			(1.1)		(1.1)
Facility	Fetal Heart Sound on	Fresh SB (%)	Macerated SB (%)	Unspecified (%)	Total (%)
----------------	----------------------------	--------------------	------------------------	--------------------	--------------
	Admission	(70)	(70)		
Hospital C	Present	8	14	0	22
n=115 (%)		(7.0)	(12.2)		(19.1)
	Absent	15	70	3	88
		(13.0)	(60.9)	(2.6)	(76.5)
	Unknown	1	3	1	5
		(0.9)	(2.6)	(0.9)	(4.3)
	Present	31	43	10	84
Total		(10.1)	(14.0)	(3.3)	(27.4)
n=307 (%)	Absent	25	168	21	214
		(8.1)	(54.7)	(6.8)	(69.7)
	Unknown	1	7	1	9
		(0.3)	(2.3)	(0.3)	(2.9)
All					
countries					
	Present	226	142	46	414
		(49.7%)	(21.1%)	(33.3%)	(32.7%)
All Facilities					
n=1,267 (%)	Absent	162	456	61	679
		(35.6%)	(67.7%)	(44.2%)	(53.6%)
	Unknown	67	76	31	174
		(14.7%)	(11.3%)	(22.5%)	(13.7%)

Green=Intrapartum stillbirths; Blue=Antepartum stillbirths; Red=Unknown time of death

#### **4.5 Chapter Summary**

Facility stillbirth rate is high and varies between countries. However, between health facilities within the same country, the rate is similar in all countries, except in Malawi, where the rate varied between facilities.

Overall, the mean age of mothers was 26.2 years (SD = 6.4). Although the mean age showed a tight range across the countries (25.2 - 27.2), the difference was statistically significant. Most mothers who had stillbirth came from urban areas, and arrived at health facilities directly from home.

Only about one-third of mothers who had stillbirth were primipara. Although there is a variation in mothers' parity across settings, the proportion of mothers who were primipara was similar across all four countries. About 9% of mothers were grand-multiparous, with wide variations between countries.

Mothers typically attended antenatal care at least once, and the mean number of ANC visits across all four countries was 3 (SD = 1.7). However, only about one-fifth of mothers attended ANC four or more times.

About half of all babies were born at term, and about two-thirds were born through spontaneous vaginal delivery. More than one-third (35.9%) of cases were documented as fresh stillbirth and 32.7% were documented to have fetal heart sound present on admission. Overall, using the combination of physical appearance and status of fetal heart sound on admission, half of all stillbirths could be classified as intrapartum deaths, ranging between 35.8% in Zimbabwe and 67.2% in Malawi.

# **CHAPTER 5: CAUSE OF STILLBIRTH**

### **5.1 Introduction**

This chapter presents results of cause of stillbirth in the four countries using the three methods for assessment of cause of death discussed in the methodology: cause of death as assigned by healthcare providers; cause of death as assigned by an expert panel, and; cause of death as determined using computerised algorithms.

This chapter is related to objective #2, and it focuses on the following research questions:

- 1) What are the major causes of stillbirth by method of assessment?
- 2) Are their differences in the distribution of causes of stillbirth between countries?
- 3) What is the distribution of cause based on time of death (antepartum / intrapartum death)?
- 4) What are the advantages and disadvantages of each method of cause assessment?

# 5.2 Cause of Death as Assigned by Healthcare Providers (HCPs)

### 5.2.1 Most likely (underlying) cause of death by country

Table 5.1 summarises the most likely cause of stillbirth as assigned by healthcare providers (HCPs) in the field using a process of perinatal death review. Out of the total 1,267 cases, the providers could assign a cause of death for 990 (78.1%). For the remaining 277 (21.9%) cases, no underlying cause of death could be identified. In all cases whose cause of death could not be identified, some information was missing. The proportion of stillbirths with unknown cause was 33.4% in Malawi, 24.7% in Sierra Leone, 22.1% in Kenya and 7.2% in Zimbabwe.

The leading cause of death assigned was asphyxia (18.5%). Other main cause of stillbirth was placental disorders (mainly antepartum haemorrhage and others) accounted for 15.1%. This is followed by hypertensive disorders in pregnancy (hypertension, pre-eclampsia and eclampsia) with 13.6%, infections (6.6%) and cord-related problems contributing 6.5%.

Causes accounting for 5% or less each included ruptured uterus (5.2%), amniotic problems (3.7%), prematurity (3.3%) and anaemia in pregnancy (1.4%). Congenital fetal anomalies accounted for 2.4% of the cases, and included: anencephaly, gastroschisis, hydrocephalus, spina bifida, sacrococcygeal teratoma and some unspecified thoraco-abdominal anomalies.

Maternal infections (pneumonia, tuberculosis, urinary tract infections and others) accounted for 1% of all cases.

There were other causes contributing less than one percent of the total cases, including diabetes, external trauma, Rhesus isoimmunisation and so on.

There was a wide variation among countries in the proportion of some causes of stillbirth, but not in others. For example, cord problems showed a narrow range among the countries (5.5% to 7.2%). On the other hand, asphyxia was most reported from Sierra Leone, accounting for 27.1% of all cases, while it accounted for 21.0% in Malawi, 15.5% in Kenya and 9.4% in Zimbabwe.

Cause of death	Kenya n=321	Malawi n=299	Sierra Loene	Zimbabwe n=307	Total N=1267
	(%)	(%)	n=340 (%)	(%)	(%)
Asphyxia					
Asphyxia	37	24	20	11	92
(Unspecified cause)	(11.5)	(8.0)	(5.9)	(3.6)	(7.3)
Asphyxia due to	1	18	33	1	53
prolonged labour	(0.3)	(6.0)	(9.7)	(0.3)	(4.2)
Asphyxia due to	10	6	17	15	48
obstructed labour	(3.1)	(2.0)	(5.0)	(4.9)	(3.8)
Asphyxia due to	2	12	8	1	23
prolonged second stage of labour	(0.6)	(4.0)	(2.4)	(0.3)	(1.8)
Asphyxia due to	0	3	14	1	18
prolonged	(0.0)	(1.0)	(4.1)	(0.3)	(1.4)
obstructed labour					
Sub-total	50	63	92	29	234
	(15.6)	(21.1)	(27.1)	(9.4)	(18.5)
Placental Disorders					
APH (Unspecified)	25	6	48	22	101
	(7.8)	(2.0)	(14.1)	(7.2)	(8)
APH (Placenta	11	14	6	29	60
abruptio)	(3.4)	(4.7)	(1.8)	(9.4)	(4.7)
APH (Placenta	5	2	9	6	22
previa)	(1.6)	(0.7)	(2.6)	(2.0)	(1.7)
Placental	1	0	0	6	7
insufficiency	(0.3)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(2)	(0.6)
Placental anomaly	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	1 (0.3)	0 (0.0)	1 (0.1)
Sub-total	42	22	64	63	191
	(13.1)	(7.4)	(18.8)	(20.5)	(15.1)
Hypertensive Disorders					
Hypertension in	27	5	9	34	75
pregnancy	(8.4)	(1.7)	(2.6)	(11.1)	(5.9)
Pre-eclampsia	13	10	2	52	77
	(4.0)	(3.3)	(0.6)	(16.9)	(6.1)
Eclampsia	1 (0.3)	2 (0.7)	10 (2.9)	7 (2.3)	20 (1.6)
Sub-total	41	17	21	93	172
	(12.8)	(5.7)	(6.2)	(30.3)	(13.6)
Infectious Conditions					
HIV	9 (2.8)	8 (2.7)	0 (0.0)	19 (6.2)	36 (2.8)
Malaria in pregnancv	12	6	6	0	24
	(3.7)	(2.0)	(1.8)	(0.0)	(1.9)

Table 5.1: First most likely cause of stillbirth assigned by HCPs.

Cause of death	Kenya	Malawi	Sierra	Zimbabwe	Total
	n=321	n=299	Loene	n=307	N=1267
	(%)	(%)	n=340	(%)	(%)
Synhilic	0	1	(%) 1	0	11
зурппіз	(0.0)	(0.3)	(0.3)	(2.9)	(0.9)
Infection / Sepsis	2	1	1	2	6
-	(0.6)	(0.3)	(0.3)	(0.7)	(0.5)
UTI	1	0	4	0	5
	(0.3)	(0.0)	(1.2)	(0.0)	(0.4)
Pneumonia during	1	0	0	0	1
pregnancy Dubeseers TD	(0.3)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.1)
Pulmonary IB		(0_0)	(0_0)	(0 2)	1 (0 1)
Sub-total	(0.0) <b>25</b>	(0.0)	(0.0) 12	(0.3) <b>31</b>	84
	(7.8)	(5.4)	(3.5)	(10.1)	(6.6)
Cord Problems					
Cord prolapse	10	16	24	13	63
	(3.1)	(5.4)	(7.1)	(4.2)	(5.0)
Cord around the	9	3	2	2	16
neck	(2.8)	(1.0)	(0.6)	(0.7)	(1.3)
Cord anomaly	0	0	0	2	2
	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.7)	(0.2)
Cord knotting	1	0	0	0	1
Sub total	(0.3)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.1)
Sub-total	(6.2)	(6.4)	(7.6)	(5.5)	6.5)
Amniotic Problems	(0.2)	(014)	(7.0)	(515)	(0.57
PROM	18	6	1	2	27
	(5.6)	(2.0)	(0.3)	(0.7)	(2.1)
Chorioamnionitis	2	0	2	4	8
	(0.6)	(0.0)	(0.6)	(1.3)	(0.6)
Polyhydramnios	5	2	1	0	8
	(1.6)	(0.7)	(0.3)	(0.0)	(0.6)
Oligohydramnios	2	1	1	0	4
	(0.6)	(0.3)	(0.3)	(0.0)	(0.3)
Sub-total	27 (8.4)	9 (20)	5 (15)	6 (2 0)	4/ (27)
Others	(8.4)	(3.0)	(1.5)	(2.0)	(3.7)
Runtured uterus	7	25	24	10	66
Ruptureu uterus	, (2.2)	(8.4)	(7.1)	(3.3)	(5.2)
Prematurity	9	6	3	24	42
•	(2.8)	(2.0)	(0.9)	(7.8)	(3.3)
Congenital fetal	8	15	0	8	31 (2.4)
anomaly	(2.5)	(5.0)	(0.0)	(2.6)	
Anaemia in	6	6	4	2	18
pregnancy	(1.9)	(2.0)	(1.2)	(0.7)	(1.4)
Diabetes	6	0	0	1	7
	(1.9)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.3)	(0.6)

Cause of death	Kenya n=321 (%)	Malawi n=299 (%)	Sierra Loene n=340 (%)	Zimbabwe n=307 (%)	Total N=1267 (%)
Trauma (external)	4	1	1	1	7
	(1.2)	(0.3)	(0.3)	(0.3)	(0.6)
Rhesus	2	0	1	0	3
isoimmunisation	(0.6)	(0.0)	(0.3)	(0.0)	(0.2)
Sickle cell disease	0	0	2	0	2
	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.6)	(0.0)	(0.2)
Deep vein	1	0	0	0	1
thrombosis	(0.3)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.1)
latrogenic ("criminal abortion")	1 (0.3)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	1 (0.1)
Post maturity	1	0	0	0	1
	(0.3)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.1)
Traditional abortive	0	0	1	0	1
herbs	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.3)	(0.0)	(0.1)
Unknown	71	100	84	22	277
	(22.1)	(33.4)	(24.7)	(7.2)	(21.9)

#### 5.2.2 Cause by time of death

When cause of death assigned by HCPs were analysed by time of death (Table 5.2), it was interesting to note that up to 4.0% of all cases were due to asphyxia and occurred during the antepartum period. On the other hand, congenital anomalies, which are more likely to cause death during the antepartum period, caused more deaths during the intrapartum period than antepartum.

It is also important to note that although most deaths due to ruptured uterus occurred during intrapartum period, some occurred during antepartum period, highlighting issues with records of fetal heart sound on admission and physical appearance of babies (fresh / macerated).

As expected, more deaths due to placental disorders occurred during the intrapartum period than antepartum. Similarly, there were more cases with unknown cause of death during antepartum than intrapartum period.

CAUSE OF DEATH	Antepartum Death	Intrapartum Death	Unknown Time of	Total n=1,267
	n=1,267	n=1,267	Death n=1,267	(%)
Asphyxia				
Asphyxia	21	68	3	92 (7.3)
(unspecified)				
Asphyxia due to	18	25	5	48 (3.8)
obstructed labour				
Asphyxia due to	4	46	3	53 (4.2)
prolonged labour				
Asphyxia due to	4	13	1	18 (1.4)
prolonged				
obstructed labour		10	0	22 (1.0)
Asphyxia due to	4	19	0	23 (1.8)
stage of labour				
Sub-total (%)	51 (4 0)	171 (12 5)	12 (0 0)	224 (19 E)
Placental Disorders	51 (4.0)	171 (13.3)	12 (0.5)	234 (18.3)
	22	40	10	101 (2 0)
	33	49	19	101 (8.0)
APH (Placenta	24	34	2	60 (4.7)
ADLL (Disconto	0	11	2	22 (1 7)
APH (Placenta	õ	11	5	22 (1.7)
Placental anomaly	0	1	0	1 (0 1)
Placental	0	2	1	7 (0.6)
insufficiency	4	2	T	7 (0.0)
Total (%)	69 (5.4)	97 (7.7)	25 (2.0)	191 (15.1)
Hypertensive	. ,	, ,		· · · ·
Disorders				
Hypertension in	39	32	4	75 (5.9)
pregnancy				
Pre-eclampsia	33	40	4	77 (6.1)
Eclampsia	5	13	2	20 (1.6)
Sub-total (%)	77 (6.1)	85 (6.7)	10 (0.8)	172 (13.6)
Cord Problems				
Cord around the neck	10	6	0	16 (1.3)
Cord knotting	0	1	0	1 (0.1)
Cord prolapse	17	43	3	63 (5.0)
Cord anomaly	1	1	0	2 (0.2)
Sub-total (%)	28 (2.2)	51 (4.0)	3 (0.2)	82 (6.5)
Infectious				
Conditions				
HIV	24	10	2	36 (2.8)
Malaria in	11	12	1	24 (1.9)
pregnancy				

Table 5.2: Most likely cause of death as assigned by HCPs by time of death.

CAUSE OF DEATH	Antepartum Death n=1,267	Intrapartum Death n=1,267	Unknown Time of Death n=1,267	Total n=1,267 (%)
Syphilis	11	0	0	11 (0.9)
Infection / Sepsis (unspecified)	3	3	0	6 (0.5)
Urinary tract infection	3	2	0	5 (0.4)
Pneumonia during pregnancy	1	0	0	1 (0.1)
Pulmonary tuberculosis	0	1	0	1 (0.1)
Sub-total (%)	53 (4.2)	28 (2.2)	3 (0.2)	84 (6.6)
Amniotic Problems				
PROM	11	16	0	27 (2.1)
Chorioamnionitis	4	3	1	8 (0.6)
Oligohydramnios	1	3	0	4 (0.3)
Polyhydramnios	5	3	0	8 (0.6)
Sub-total (%)	21 (1.7)	25 (2.0)	1 (0.1)	47 (3.7)
Others				
Congenital anomaly	9	20	2	31 (2.4)
Ruptured uterus	14	45	7	66 (5.2)
Diabetes	5	2	0	7 (0.6)
Deep vein thrombosis	1	0	0	1 (0.1)
latrogenic ("criminal abortion")	0	1	0	1 (0.1)
Post-maturity	0	1	0	1 (0.1)
Prematurity	31	9	2	42 (3.3)
Rhesus isoimmunisation	1	2	0	3 (0.2)
Sickle cell disease	1	1	0	2 (0.2)
Anaemia in pregnancy	9	9	0	18 (1.4)
Traditional abortive herbs	1	0	0	1 (0.1)
Trauma (external)	4	3	0	7 (0.6)
Unknown (%)	157 (12.4)	93 (7.3)	27 (2.1)	277 (21.9)

#### 5.2.3 Aggregate contribution of conditions to cause of death

Overall, 399 cases had more than one cause of death assigned (Table 5.3). When the contribution of each cause of death in all the ranks were combined, asphyxia contributed the most, accounting for 24.5%. This is followed by hypertensive disorders in pregnancy (17.8%). Placental problems (mainly antepartum haemorrhage) accounted for 17.5%, followed by cord problems (7.6%) and amniotic problems (5.5%).

Other major causes were: infections (13.3%), prematurity (13.2%). Congenital anomalies and anaemia in pregnancy accounted for 3.6% each. Conditions that contributed less than one percent of the causes were: diabetes, Rhesus isoimmunisation, external trauma and sickle cell disorders.

The assignment of unknown cause of death only changed from 21.9% in the first rank to 22.2% in the cumulative total.

Cause of Death	1 <sup>st</sup>	2 <sup>nd</sup>	3 <sup>rd</sup>	4 <sup>th</sup>	Aggregated
	Cause	Cause	Cause	Cause	Contribution
	n=1267	n=399	n=70	n=6	to Cause
	(%)	(%)	(%)	(%)	n=1267 (%)
Asphyxia					
Asphyxia	92 (7.3)	22 (5.5)	3 (4.3)	0 (0.0)	117 (9.2)
(Unspecified cause)		/ - >			
Asphyxia due to	53 (4.2)	20 (5)	3 (4.3)	0 (0.0)	76 (6.0)
prolonged labour	10 (2.0)	4.5.(4)	2 (2 0)	0 (0 0)	
Asphyxia due to	48 (3.8)	16 (4)	2 (2.9)	0 (0.0)	66 (5.2)
	22 (1 0)	6 (1 E)	1 (1 4)	0 (0 0)	20 (2 4)
Asphyxia due to	25 (1.0)	0(1.5)	1 (1.4)	0 (0.0)	50 (2.4)
stage of Jahour					
Asphyxia due to	18 (1.4)	3 (0.8)	0 (0,0)	0 (0,0)	21 (1.7)
prolonged		0 (010)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	( /
obstructed labour					
Sub-total	234	67	9	0	310
	(18.5)	(16.8)	(12.9)	(0.0)	(24.5)
Hypertensive					
Disorders	()				
Hypertension	75 (5.9)	38 (9.5)	1 (1.4)	0 (0.0)	114 (9.0)
Pre-eclampsia	77 (6.1)	6 (1.5)	1 (1.4)	0 (0.0)	84 (6.6)
Eclampsia	20 (1.6)	8 (2)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	28 (2.2)
Sub-total	172	52	2	0	226
	(13.6)	(13.0)	(2.9)	(0.0)	(17.8)
Placental Problems	(0)	10 (0.0)		0 (0 0)	
APH (Unspecified)	101 (8)	13 (3.3)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	114 (9.0)
APH (Placenta	60 (4.7)	9 (2.3)	1 (1.4)	0 (0.0)	70 (5.5)
abruptio)	22 (1 7)	0 (0 0)	0 (0 0)	0 (0 0)	22 (1 7)
APH (Placenta praevia)	22 (1.7)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	22 (1.7)
Placental	7 (0.6)	6 (1.5)	0 (0,0)	0 (0.0)	13 (1.0)
insufficiency	, (0.0)	0 (110)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	
, Placental anomaly	1 (0.1)	1 (0.3)	1 (1.4)	0 (0.0)	3 (0.2)
Sub-total	191	29	2	0	222
	(15.1)	(7.3)	(2.9)	(0.0)	(17.5)
Cord Problems					
Cord prolapse	63 (5.0)	7 (1.8)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	70 (5.5)
Cord around the	16 (1.3)	5 (1.3)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	21 (1.7)
neck					
Cord anomaly	2 (0.2)	0 (0)	0 (0.0)	1 (16.7)	3 (0.2)
Cord knotting	1 (0.1)	1 (0.3)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	2 (0.2)
Sub-total	82	13	0	1	96
	(6.5)	(3.3)	(0.0)	(16.7)	(7.6)
Amniotic Problems					

Table 5.3: First, second, third and fourth most likely cause of death as assigned and ranked by HCPs.

Cause of Death	1 <sup>st</sup>	2 <sup>nd</sup>	3 <sup>rd</sup>	4 <sup>th</sup>	Aggregated
	Cause	Cause	Cause	Cause	Contribution
	n=1267	n=399	n=70	n=6	to Cause
	(%)	(%)	(%)	(%)	n=1267 (%)
PROM	27 (2.1)	3 (0.8)	5 (7.1)	0 (0.0)	35 (2.8)
Chorioamnionitis	8 (0.6)	5 (1.3)	0	0 (0.0)	13 (1.0)
Oligohydramnios	4 (0.3)	3 (0.8)	3 (4.3)	1 (16.7)	11 (0.9)
Polyhydramnios	8 (0.6)	3 (0.8)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	11 (0.9)
Sub-total	47	14	8	1	70
	(3.7)	(3.5)	(11.4)	(16.7)	(5.5)
Infectious Diseases					
HIV	36 (2.8)	22 (5.5)	4 (5.7)	0 (0.0)	62 (4.9)
Syphilis	11 (0.9)	4 (1.0)	1 (1.4)	0 (0.0)	16 (1.3)
STI (unspecified)	0 (0.0)	3 (0.8)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	3 (0.2)
Malaria in	24 (1.9)	13 (3.3)	3 (4.3)	0 (0.0)	40 (3.2)
pregnancy					
Infection / Sepsis	6 (0.5)	8 (2.0)	3 (4.3)	0 (0.0)	17 (1.3)
(unspecified)	5 (0 4)	18 (4 5)	3 (4 3)	0 (0 0)	26 (2,1)
Dnoumonia/LPTL in	1 (0 1)	1 (0 2)		1 (16 7)	2 (0 2)
pregnancy	1 (0.1)	1 (0.3)	0 (0.0)	1 (10.7)	5 (0.2)
Pulmonary TB	1 (0.1)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	1 (16.7)	2 (0.2)
Sub-total	84	69	14	2	169
	(6.6)	(17.3)	(20.0)	(33.3)	(13.3)
Others					
Prematurity	42 (3.3)	108	17	0 (0.0)	167 (13.2)
		(27.1)	(24.3)		
Ruptured uterus	66 (5.2)	14 (3.5)	1 (1.4)	0 (0.0)	81 (6.4)
Congenital fetal	31 (2.4)	3 (0.8)	9	2 (33.3)	45 (3.6)
anomaly			(12.9)		
Anaemia in	18 (1.4)	22 (5.5)	5 (7.1)	0 (0.0)	45 (3.6)
pregnancy	7 (0, 0)	1 (0.0)		0 (0 0)	o (o =)
Diabetes	7 (0.6)	1 (0.3)	1 (1.4)	0 (0.0)	9 (0.7)
Rhesus	3 (0.2)	2 (0.5)	2 (2.9)	0 (0.0)	7 (0.6)
Trauma (external)	7 (0.6)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	7 (0.6)
Sickle cell disease	2 (0.2)	1 (0.3)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	3 (0.2)
Deen vein	1 (0 1)	0(0.0)	0 (0 0)	0 (0 0)	1 (0.1)
thrombosis	_ (0:_)	0 (0.0)	0 (0:0)	0 (010)	_ (==)
latrogenic	1 (0.1)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	1 (0.1)
("criminal					
abortion")					
Post maturity	1 (0.1)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	1 (0.1)
Traditional abortive	1 (0.1)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	1 (0.1)
herbs					
Unknown	277	4	0	0	281
	(21.9)	(1.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(22.2)

## 5.3 Cause of Death Assigned by Expert Panel

#### 5.3.1 Cause of death by country

Table 5.4 summarises cause of death as assigned by expert panel. Out of the 1,267 cases, the experts assigned a cause of death for 938 cases (74.0%), while the remaining 329 (26.0%) remained unknown.

Like the results obtained by HCPs, the leading cause of death as assigned by the experts was asphyxia (20.8% of all cases). This showed a marked variation between countries, with the highest proportion of stillbirth due to asphyxia observed in Sierra Leone (35.3%) and the lowest in Zimbabwe (9.4%).

Hypertensive disorders (hypertension, pre-eclampsia and eclampsia) accounted for 13.3% of all cases. This also varied between 4.3% in Malawi and 33.9% in Zimbabwe. Deaths due to placental and cord problems showed more even distributions across the four countries. However, lower proportions of death due to infections were noted in Sierra Leone than in the rest of the countries.

Deaths due to ruptured uterus showed similar proportions, except in Malawi where a much higher proportion was found. No cause due to congenital anomalies was documented in Sierra Leone by the expert panel.

Cause of death	Kenya	Malawi	Sierra	Zimbabwe	Total
	n=321	n=299	Leone	n=307	n=1267
	(%)	(%)	n=340 (%)	(%)	(%)
Asphyxia					
Asphyxia	53 (16.5)	50 (16.7)	113 (33.2)	25 (8.1)	241 (19)
(Unspecified)					
Asphyxia due to	2 (0.6)	8 (2.7)	6 (1.8)	4 (1.3)	20 (1.6)
obstructed					
labour	4 (0.0)	4 (0.0)	4 (0.0)	0 (0 0)	2 (2 2)
Asphyxia due to	1 (0.3)	1 (0.3)	1 (0.3)	0 (0.0)	3 (0.2)
proionged					
Sub-total	56 (17.4)	59 (19.7)	120 (35.3)	29 (9.4)	264 (20.8)
Hypertensive			, ,		. ,
Disorders					
Hypertension in	35 (10.9)	8 (2.7)	9 (2.6)	66 (21.5)	118 (9.3)
pregnancy					
Pre-eclampsia	0 (0.0)	3 (1)	0 (0.0)	36 (11.7)	39 (3.1)
Eclampsia	0 (0.0)	2 (0.7)	8 (2.4)	2 (0.7)	12 (0.9)
Sub-total	35 (10.9)	13 (4.3)	17 (5.0)	104 (33.9)	169 (13.3)
Placental					
Disorders					
APH (Placenta	13 (4.0)	16 (5.4)	2 (0.6)	29 (9.4)	60 (4.7)
abruptio)		. (2.2)		- ((	
APH (Placenta	3 (0.9)	1 (0.3)	2 (0.6)	5 (1.6)	11 (0.9)
previa)	24 (7 E)	4 (1 2)	E4 (1E 0)	10 (2 2)	02 (7 2)
(Unspecified)	24 (7.3)	4 (1.5)	54 (15.5)	10 (3.3)	92 (7.3)
Placental	0 (0,0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0,0)	3 (1,0)	3 (0.2)
insufficiency	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (110)	0 (0.2)
Sub-total	40 (12.5)	21 (7.0)	58 (17.1)	47 (15.3)	166 (13.1)
Cord Problems					
Cord prolapse	16 (5.0)	18 (6)	24 (7.1)	11 (3.6)	69 (5.4)
Cord around the	0 (0.0)	4 (1.3)	0 (0.0)	4 (1.3)	8 (0.6)
neck					
Cord anomaly	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	1 (0.3)	1 (0.1)
Sub-total	16 (5.0)	22 (7.4)	24 (7.1)	16 (5.2)	78 (6.2)
Infectious					
Diseases		a (a)			
HIV	3 (0.9)	6 (2)	0 (0.0)	11 (3.6)	20 (1.6)
Intection	1 (0.3)	2 (0.7)	1 (0.3)	3 (1)	7 (0.6)
(Unspecified) Malaria	12 (2 7)	1 (0 2)	0 (0 0)	0 (0 0)	12 /1 0\
	1 (0 2)				1 (0 1)
	± (0.5)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	I (U.I)
Syphilis	0 (0.0)	1 (0.3)	0 (0.0)	11 (3.6)	12 (0.9)

Table 5.4: Most likely cause of stillbirth as assigned by expert panel.

Cause of death	Kenya n=321 (%)	Malawi n=299 (%)	Sierra Leone n=340	Zimbabwe n=307 (%)	Total n=1267 (%)
	(/0)	(70)	(%)	(70)	(/0)
UTI	1 (0.3)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	1 (0.1)
Sub-total	18 (5.6)	10 (3.3)	1 (0.3)	25 (8.1)	54 (4.3)
Amniotic Problems					
Chorioamnionitis	6 (1.9)	3 (1)	2 (0.6)	3 (1)	14 (1.1)
PROM	8 (2.5)	2 (0.7)	2 (0.6)	2 (0.7)	14 (1.1)
Polyhydramnios	4 (1.2)	2 (0.7)	1 (0.3)	0 (0.0)	7 (0.6)
Oligohydramnios	4 (1.2)	1 (0.3)	1 (0.3)	1 (0.3)	7 (0.6)
Other amniotic problems	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	1 (0.3)	0 (0.0)	1 (0.1)
Sub-total	22 (6.9)	8 (2.7)	7 (2.1)	6 (2.0)	43 (3.4)
Others					
Ruptured uterus	12 (3.7)	30 (10.0)	20 (5.9)	15 (4.9)	77 (6.1)
Congenital fetal anomaly	9 (2.8)	14 (4.7)	0 (0.0)	9 (2.9)	32 (2.5)
Prematurity	1 (0.3)	4 (1.3)	1 (0.3)	15 (4.9)	21 (1.7)
Birth trauma	1 (0.3)	7 (2.3)	0 (0.0)	1 (0.3)	9 (0.7)
External trauma	3 (0.9)	0 (0.0)	1 (0.3)	2 (0.7)	6 (0.5)
IUGR	1 (0.3)	3 (1.0)	0 (0.0)	2 (0.7)	6 (0.5)
Anaemia in pregnancy	2 (0.6)	2 (0.7)	0 (0.0)	2 (0.7)	6 (0.5)
Diabetes	3 (0.9)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	2 (0.7)	5 (0.4)
Abdominal pregnancy	1 (0.3)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	1 (0.1)
Traditional herbs	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	1 (0.3)	0 (0.0)	1 (0.1)
Unknown	97 (30.2)	108 (35.5)	87 (26.5)	37 (10.4)	329 (26.0)

### 5.3.2 Cause of death by time of death

When cause of death assigned by the expert panel was analysed by time of death (ante- or intrapartum), 4.3% of the cases were due to asphyxia and occurred during the antepartum period (Table 5.5). Deaths due to hypertensive and placental disorders showed equal distributions between antepartum and intrapartum periods.

As expected, there were more deaths due to cord problems during the intrapartum period and fewer due to infections at the same period. Cases with unknown causes occurred twice as many in the antepartum period than intrapartum.

Cause of death	Antepartum Death	Intrapartu m Death	Unknown Time of	Total n=1,267
	n=1,267	n=1,267	Death n=1,267	(%)
Asphyxia				
Asphyxia				
(unspecified				
cause)	33	107	5	145 (11.4)
Asphyxia due to				
obstructed				
labour	12	21	4	37 (2.9)
Asphyxia due to				
prolonged				
labour	4	40	3	47 (3.7)
Asphyxia due to				
prolonged				
obstructed				
labour	3	10	0	13 (1.0)
Asphyxia due to				
prolonged			_	
second stage	3	13	0	16 (1.3)
Sub-total (%)	55 (4.3)	191 (15.1)	12 (0.9)	258 (20.4)
Hypertensive				
Disorders				
Hypertension in				
pregnancy	43	29	4	76 (6)
Pre-eclampsia	32	36	4	72 (5.7)
Eclampsia	5	14	2	21 (1.7)
Sub-total (%)	80 (6.3)	79 (6.2)	10 (0.8)	169 (13.3)
Placental				
Disorders				
APH				
(Unspecified)	30	42	19	91 (7.2)
APH (Placenta	20	24	2	
abruptio)	20	34	2	56 (4.4)
APH (Placenta	G	o	n	16 (1 2)
praevia)	0	0	Ζ	10 (1.3)
insufficiency	1	Э	0	2 (0 2)
Sub total (%)			0	3 (0.2)
	57 (4.5)	80 (0.8)	25 (1.8)	100 (13.1)
Cord Problems				
Cord prolapse	21	45	4	70 (5.5)
Cord anomaly	0	1	0	1 (0.1)
Cord around the				
neck	3	3	0	6 (0.5)
Cord knotting	0	1	0	1 (0.1)
Sub-total (%)	24 (1.9)	50 (3.9)	4 (0.3)	78 (6.2)

Table 5.5: Most likely cause of stillbirth (expert panel) by time of death

Cause of death	Antepartum Death n=1.267	Intrapartu m Death n=1.267	Unknown Time of Death	Total n=1,267 (%)
	11-1,207	11-1,207	n=1,267	(/0)
Infectious Conditions				
HIV	15	4	1	20 (1.6)
Infection	1	1	0	2 (0.2)
Malaria in				
pregnancy	7	6	0	13 (1.0)
Infection /				
Sepsis (unspecified)	6	Л	0	10 (0 8)
(unspecified)	11	1	0	12 (0.0)
Pneumonia	11	<b>1</b>	0	12 (0.9)
during				
pregnancy	1	0	0	1 (0.1)
Pulmonary				
tuberculosis	0	1	0	1 (0.1)
UTI	0	1	0	1 (0.1)
Sub-total (%)	41 (3.2)	18 (1.4)	1 (0.1)	60 (4.7)
Amniotic				
Problems				
chorioamnioniti	7	6	1	14 (1 1)
3 Oligohydramnio	/	0	I	14 (1.1)
s	4	3	0	7 (0.6)
Polyhydramnios	3	4	0	7 (0.6)
PROM	4	10	0	14 (1.1)
Amniotic fluid -				
other problem	0	1	0	1 (0.1)
Sub-total (%)	18 (1.4)	24 (1.9)	1 (0.1)	43 (3.4)
Others				
Congenital	10	20	n	22 (2 E)
dilutidiy	10	20	2	52 (2.5) 72 (F.7)
Ruptured uterus	10	50	0	72 (5.7)
Prematurity	18	5	0	21 (1.7)
Birtin trauma	4	5	0	9 (0.7)
Diabetes	3	2	0	5 (0.4)
IUGR Anaomia in	2	4	0	6 (0.5)
pregnancy	3	3	0	6 (0.5)
Traditional		,	v	0 (0.0)
abortive herbs	1	0	0	1 (0.1)
Trauma				
(external)	4	2	0	6 (0.5)
Unknown	196	106	33	335 (26.4)

## 5.4 Cause of Death Determined by Computer Algorithms

#### 5.4.1 Overview

The computer algorithms used in this study were programmed to assign multiple causes of death simultaneously. Only 455 cases (37.4%) had a single cause; 542 (44.6%) had two or more causes. No cause of death was identified by the algorithms in the remaining 218 cases (17.9%; Fig<u>ure 5.1</u>).

For case with multiple causes, the algorithms identified the most likely cause based on a hierarchical model described in the methodology chapter (and attached in Appendix 5). Briefly, the model ranks cause of death based on pathway to death as well as findings of the results of systematic literature review on cause of stillbirth (Chapter 2). Thus, the most likely cause of death was identified.



Figure 5.1: Proportions of cause of death by computer algorithms

#### 5.4.2 Most likely causes of stillbirth

Table 5.6 summarises the most likely cause of stillbirth reported by the algorithms. Like the previous methods of assessing cause of death, the leading cause of stillbirth was asphyxia, accounting for 37.4% of the cases. The result for asphyxia is similar across the countries, except in Malawi where it accounted for more than half (52.2%) of the cases.

Accounting for 15.7% of stillbirth, fetal causes came second. The major fetal cause was fetal growth restriction, defined as birth weight less than 10<sup>th</sup> centile for gestational age, which was notably unreported by either HCPs or the expert panel. Proportion of deaths due to fetal causes was similar across countries, except in Sierra Leone where fetal causes accounted for a remarkably higher proportion (22.6%).

Stillbirths due to placenta disorders (mainly placenta praevia) represented 11.4% of the cases. This has also shown wide variation among countries, from 3.3% in Malawi to 11.4% in Zimbabwe. Stillbirths due to hypertensive disorders also showed a similar variation across the counties.

The highest proportion of stillbirths with unknown cause was found in Kenya (33.1%) and the lowest was in Sierra Leone (9.7%). The low proportion of cases with unknown cause of death in Sierra Leone may not be unrelated to the high proportions of fetal growth restriction found in the country, which is at least twice what is found in the other countries. Possible reasons for the high proportion of fetal growth restriction in Sierra Leone are discussed in the Discussion Chapter.

Cause	Kenya n=269 (%)	Malawi n=299 (%)	Sierra Leone n=340 (%)	Zimbabw e n=307 (%)	Total n=1215 (%)
Asphyxia	82 (30.5)	156 (52.2)	118 (34.7)	99 (32.2)	455 (37.4)
Fetal Causes					
Congenital anomaly	6 (2.2)	4 (1.3)	1 (0.3)	11 (3.6)	22 (1.8)
Fetal growth restriction	26 (9.7)	27 (9.0)	70 (20.6)	34 (11.1)	157 (12.9)
Twin-twin transfusion	2 (0.7)	2 (0.7)	6 (1.8)	2 (0.7)	12 (1.0)
Sub-total	34 (12.6)	33 (11.0)	77 (22.6)	47 (15.3)	191 (15.7)
Placental					
Disorders					
Placenta abruptio	3 (1.1)	0 (0.0)	1 (0.3)	1 (0.3)	5 (0.4)
Placenta praevia	16 (5.9)	10 (3.3)	37 (10.9)	34 (11.1)	97 (8.0)
Sub-total	19 (7.1)	10 (3.3)	38 (11.2)	35 (11.4)	102 (8.4)
Hypertensive Disorders					
Hypertension	12 (4.5)	7 (2.3)	7 (2.1)	32 (10.4)	58 (4.8)
Eclampsia	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	4 (1.2)	0 (0.0)	4 (0.3)
Sub-total	12 (4.5)	7 (2.3)	11 (3.2)	32 (10.4)	62 (5.1)
Others					
Infections	19 (7.1)	27 (9.0)	29 (8.5)	34 (11.1)	109 (9.0)
Cord prolapse	6 (2.2)	4 (1.3)	19 (5.6)	11 (3.6)	40 (3.3)
Ruptured	4 (1.5)	10 (3.3)	14 (4.1)	4 (1.3)	32 (2.6)
uterus	1 (0, 1)			4 (0.0)	2 (2 2)
Diabetes	1 (0.4)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	1 (0.3)	2 (0.2)
trauma	2 (0.7)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	2 (0.2)
latrogenic	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	1 (0.3)	0 (0.0)	1 (0.1)
lsoimmunisati on	1 (0.4)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	1 (0.1)
Unknown	89 (33.1)	52 (17.4)	33 (9.7)	44 (14.3)	218 (17.9)

Table 5.6: Most likely cause of stillbirth as determined by computer-based algorithms.

#### 5.4.3 Most likely causes of stillbirth by time of death

In Table 5.7, cause of death assigned by computer algorithms are presented by time of death. A smaller proportion of deaths than found by HCPs and experts were found by the algorithms to be due to asphyxia during antepartum period. There were more deaths due to hypertensive and placental disorders occurring in the antepartum period than in intrapartum period.

As expected, there were more stillbirths due to fetal causes (mainly fetal growth restriction) in the antepartum period than in the intrapartum period. Similarly, infections caused more deaths in the antepartum period than in the intrapartum period. One would expect most cases of stillbirth due to ruptured uterus in the intrapartum period, but this was not the case.

Cases with unknown causes were four times more in antepartum period than intrapartum period.

Cause	Antepartum Death n=1,215 (%)	Intrapartum Death n=1,215 (%)	Unknown Time of Death n=1,215 (%)	Total n=1,215 (%)
Asphyxia	33 (2.7)	416 (34.2)	6 (0.5)	455 (37.4)
Fetal Causes				
Congenital anomaly	16 (1.3)	4 (0.3)	2 (0.2)	22 (1.8)
Fetal growth restriction	102 (8.4)	30 (2.5)	25 (2.1)	157 (12.9)
Twin-twin transfusion	3 (0.2)	5 (0.4)	4 (0.3)	12 (1.0)
Sub-total	121 (10.0)	39 (3.2)	31 (2.6)	191 (15.7)
Placental				
Disorders	2 (0 2)	1 (0 1)	1 (0 1)	F (0, 4)
abruptio	3 (0.2)	1 (0.1)	1 (0.1)	5 (0.4)
Placenta praevia	53 (4.4)	30 (2.5)	14 (1.2)	97 (8.0)
Sub-total	56 (4.6)	31 (2.6)	15 (1.2)	102 (8.4)
Hypertensive Disorders				
Hypertension	45 (3.7)	8 (0.7)	5 (0.4)	58 (4.8)
Eclampsia	1 (0.1)	1 (0.1)	2 (0.2)	4 (0.3)
Sub-total	46 (3.8)	9 (0.7)	7 (0.6)	62 (5.1)
Others				
Infections	76 (6.3)	23 (1.9)	10 (0.8)	109 (9.0)
Cord prolapse	15 (1.2)	20 (1.6)	5 (0.4)	40 (3.3)
Ruptured uterus	15 (1.2)	10 (0.8)	7 (0.6)	32 (2.6)
Diabetes	1 (0.1)	1 (0.1)	0 (0.0)	2 (0.2)
External trauma	1 (0.1)	1 (0.1)	0 (0.0)	2 (0.2)
latrogenic	1 (0.1)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	1 (0.1)
Isoimmunisation	1 (0.1)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	1 (0.1)
Unknown	166 (13.7)	41 (3.4)	11 (0.9)	218 (17.9)

*Table 5.7: Most likely cause of stillbirth (computer algorithms) by time of death* 

#### 5.4.4 Aggregate contribution to cause of stillbirth

Overall, when the contribution of each cause of stillbirth irrespective of rank were combined (Table 5.8), fetal growth restriction appeared to contribute the most, observed in 41.5% of 1267 cases of stillbirth. Because of the high position of asphyxia in the algorithms, it contributed to 37.4% of all cases as the first cause, but no contribution to the subsequent ranks.

Up to 14.7% of the cases met the criteria for placenta praevia as a cause of death in the algorithms. Much fewer cases of placenta abruptio than praevia were found by the algorithms as the diagnosis of the former required presence of abdominal pain, which was not documented in most case notes of cases of antepartum haemorrhage.

Conditions such as malaria and birth trauma did not appear as cause of death in the first rank because of their position in the hierarchical model. However, on aggregate, both have contributed to some of the cases.

Cause of Death	1st Cause	2nd	3rd Cause	4th	Aggregate
	n=1215	Cause	n=1215	Cause	n=1215
	(/0)	(%)	(/0)	(%)	(/0)
Asphyxia	455 (37.4)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	455 (37.4)
Fetal Causes					
Congenital	22 (1.8)	23 (1.9)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	45 (3.7)
anomaly					
Fetal growth	157 (12.9)	227 (18.7)	102 (8.4)	18 (1.5)	504 (41.5)
restriction					
Twin-twin	12 (1.0)	27 (2.2)	16 (1.3)	8 (0.7)	63 (5.2)
transfusion					
Sub-total	191 (15.7)	277 (22.8)	118 (9.7)	26 (2.1)	612 (50.4)
Placental					
Disorders	- />	_ /		- />	- 4
Placenta	5 (0.4)	2 (0.2)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	7 (0.6)
abruptio	07 (0.0)		45 (4.2)	0 (0 0)	
Placenta praevia	97 (8.0)	66 (5.4)	15 (1.2)	0 (0.0)	1/8 (14./)
Vasa praevia	0 (0.0)	1(0.1)	0 (0.0)	2 (0.2)	3 (0.2)
Sub-total	102 (8.4)	69 (5.7)	15 (1.2)	2 (0.2)	188 (15.5)
Hypertensive					
Disorders	== ( ( , _ ) )		= (0, 1)	0 (0 0)	
Hypertension	58 (4.8)	33 (2.7)	5 (0.4)	0 (0.0)	96 (7.9)
Pre-eclampsia	0 (0.0)	1 (0.1)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	
Eclampsia	4 (0.3)	2 (0.2)	3 (0.2)	0 (0.0)	9 (0.7)
Sub-total	62 (5.1)	36 (3.0)	8 (0.7)	0 (0.0)	106 (8.7)
Others				- />	
Infections	109 (9.0)	85 (7.0)	14 (1.2)	2 (0.2)	210 (17.3)
Cord prolapse	40 (3.3)	28 (2.3)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	68 (5.6)
Ruptured uterus	32 (2.6)	25 (2.1)	1 (0.1)	0 (0.0)	58 (4.8)
Malaria	0 (0.0)	11 (0.9)	31 (2.6)	4 (0.3)	46 (3.8)
Birth trauma	0 (0.0)	2 (0.2)	10 (0.8)	3 (0.2)	15 (1.2)
External trauma	2 (0.2)	5 (0.4)	1 (0.1)	1 (0.1)	9 (0.7)
Diabetes	2 (0.2)	3 (0.2)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	5 (0.4)
Isoimmunisation	1 (0.1)	1 (0.1)	3 (0.2)	0 (0.0)	5 (0.4)
latrogenic	1 (0.1)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	
Unknown	218 (17.9)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	218 (17.9)
GRAND TOTAL	1215	542	201	38 (2 1)	
	(100.0)	(44.0)	(10.2)	(3.1)	

Table 5.8: Aggregate cause of stillbirth as determined by computer algorithms.

# 5.6 Comparison Between Methods of Assigning Cause of Stillbirth

Initial attempt to run statistical (Kappa) analysis to compare the results between different methods of assessment was unsuccessful due to a large number of empty cells when the data was cross-tabulated, failing to meet one of the basic requirements of the analysis. This only became possible after grouping the different causes of death, and it is presented in the chapter on classification (section 6.2.4).

However, based on experience in this study, the different methods of cause of death assessment could be compared to highlight their advantages and disadvantages (Table 5.9). It is difficult to conclude which method of assessment will generally perform better than the others. Each method may be more relevant than the others in different contexts.

While reviews by healthcare providers provided opportunities to hospital staff to learn to identify problems quickly and act to solve them, this method took longer time to conduct and was most likely to be affected by possibility of bias in data analysis. HCPs had the tendency to discount some important pieces of information or attach more importance to unimportant information in their analysis.

Experts, on the other hand, were more knowledgeable in the field, and often quicker than healthcare providers in finding cause of death. They were unlikely to be biased in their assessments of cause of death. However, they had the highest proportion of cases with unknown cause and were more difficult to get to conduct the reviews.

Computer algorithms had the lowest proportion of cases with unknown cause. Experts contributing to the algorithms were even more knowledgeable than experts participating in reviews. Algorithms also have the added advantage of taking human bias out of data analysis. The major drawback for algorithms was the elimination of human interaction and discussions, which often highlight important issues that could affect the outcomes of a review.

Characteristics	Healthcare	Expert	Computer
	Providers	Panel	Algorithms
Proportion of	22.2%	26.4%	17.9%
cases with	(aggregate)		(aggregate)
Unknown cause	20 20 minutos	10 20 minutos	Oply a faw
speed	20 – 50 minutes	ner case	seconds to
speed		per cuse	process
			thousands of
			cases.
Reasoning	Discussions may	Discussions may	Algorithms are
process	highlight	highlight	pre-set and
	important points	important points	applied equally
	in review.	in review.	to every case.
Possibility of	Exists due to fear	Exists, but to a	Non-existent
bias in data	of consequences	lesser degree	
anaiysis	of the review.	(ovports loss	
		attached to the	
		data).	
Resources	Initial data	Initial data	Experts
needed	collector and	collector and	needed initially
	minimum of	minimum of two	to develop
	three healthcare	experts in	algorithms; a
	providers to	maternal and	data collector
	discuss case and	newborn health	and; one data
	identify cause	to discuss case	clerk to enter
	and contributing	and identify	and clean data.
	ractors.	cause and	
		factors	
Affordability	Healthcare	Experts' time	High capital
,	providers are	always required,	costs; low
	always required,	which is	recurring costs.
	but they are	expensive.	_
	generally less		
	expensive than		
	experts.		

Table 5.9: Comparison between methods of cause assessment

### **5.7 Chapter Summary**

The major causes of stillbirth were: asphyxia, hypertensive disorders, antepartum haemorrhage, ruptured uterus, infections and cord problems. Asphyxia was the most common cause of stillbirth irrespective of method of assessment used. The causes were similar across the four countries in this study, but there were differences in distribution.

As expected, causes of death differed in their distribution by time of death. However, some causes such as asphyxia and ruptured uterus, that are expected to occur almost exclusively during the intrapartum period, were found to have also occurred in the antepartum period. This was found irrespective of the method of assessment used.

The three methods used to assess cause of death showed some similarities and differences. It is difficult to conclude which method is the best; this depends on the purpose of the review and resources available to conduct it. For health facilities with a few perinatal deaths in a month, reviews by healthcare providers present a cost-effective way of identifying problems and proffering solutions to improve care. For research purposes, however, computer algorithms seem to offer a faster and effective way of analysing thousands of cases and achieving acceptable results.

Comparison between the methods of assessment on how each method assigned cause of death is explored in the next chapter on classification of death.

# CHAPTER 6: APPLICATION OF CLASSIFICATION SYSTEMS

# 6.1 Introduction

This is the third of the four results chapters. In this chapter, two stillbirth classification systems are applied to the cause of stillbirth presented in the previous chapter.

The systems to be applied are:

- Classification according to Relevant Condition at Death (ReCoDe; Gardosi et al, 2005) and;
- International Classification of Diseases for Perinatal Mortality (ICD-PM; WHO, 2016b).

The chapter focuses on objective #3, and answers the following research question:

- 1) Which category of causes accounts for most stillbirths?
- 2) What are the similarities and/or differences in the classification of causes of stillbirth by different methods of assessment?
- 3) Which classification is more useful based on a set of criteria?
  - a) accuracy
  - b) proportion of unknown
  - c) ease of use
  - d) inter-method agreement
  - e) resources required for application or feasibility in LMIC

# 6.2 ReCoDe Classification

Details of classification systems have been highlighted earlier in the literature review and the methodology chapters. Briefly, the ReCoDe classification categorises cause of stillbirth into nine groups: fetus, umbilical cord, placenta, amniotic fluid, uterus, mother, intrapartum, trauma and unclassified.

Each category comprises of specific causes of stillbirth.

# **6.2.1** ReCoDe application to cause of death assigned by healthcare providers

Figure 6.1 summarises the findings after applying ReCoDe classification system to cause of stillbirth assigned by HCPs. The four countries showed some variations for the different categories of cause of stillbirth. Overall, however, maternal conditions, such as hypertensive disorders, diabetes, infections, etc, are the leading cause of stillbirth, accounting for 22.1% of the causes. Across the four countries, the proportions accounted for by these conditions varied; it was highest in Zimbabwe (40.7%) and lowest in Sierra Leone (11.5%).

Intrapartum causes, mainly intrapartum asphyxia, accounted for 18.5% of all cases. Although this also varied among countries, the variation is contrary to the finding for maternal conditions. Intrapartum causes were highest in Sierra Leone (27.1%) and lowest in Zimbabwe (9.4%).

Placental causes, including placenta abruptio and praevia, accounted for 15.1%, with variations between countries. The rest of the categories also showed variations among countries, except for umbilical causes, which were similar across all four countries.

Cases where cause of death could not be assigned by the HCPs were categorised under "Unclassified" in the ReCoDe classification. These represented a total of 21.9%. This also varied between the countries, ranging between 7.2% in Zimbabwe and 33.4% in Malawi.



Figure 6.1: ReCoDe classification for cause of death by HCPs

#### 6.2.2 ReCoDe application to cause of death assigned by expert panel

When ReCoDe classification was applied to cause of death assigned by expert panel (Figure 6.2), the leading cause of death was intrapartum conditions, accounting for 21.1% of the cases, with variations between countries.

Even wider variations were observed for maternal conditions, which accounted for 18.0%, with lowest range of 7.4% in Sierra Leone and highest of 40.1% in Zimbabwe.

Other categories also varied among countries. Uterine cause in Malawi were observed to account for 10%, which is at least double the proportion in the other countries. However, umbilical causes showed similarities across all four countries.



Figure 6.2: ReCoDe classification for cause of death by expert panel

# **6.2.3** ReCoDe application to cause of death determined by computer algorithms

Figure 6.3 summarises ReCoDe classification of cause assigned by algorithms. The highest proportion was in intrapartum cases, accounting for 37.4%, and Malawi had the highest proportion of 52.2%. Similarly, the category for fetal causes accounted for 24.8%, and Sierra Leone had the highest proportion of 31.2%. For causes related to the mother, the countries showed similar results, with slight lead by Zimbabwe. Causes related to the placenta showed more variation between the countries.

Cases whose cause of death could not be found constituted 17.9%. This also varied between the countries. Kenya had the highest proportion (33.1%), while Sierra Leone had the lowest (9.7%).





# **6.2.4 Comparison of ReCoDe classification for the different methods of assigning cause of death**

To explore the level of agreement between the three methods of assigning cause of death, Kappa analyses were conducted.

The analysis showed a statistically significant agreement between ReCoDe classification of cause of death assigned by HCPs and that assigned by expert panel (p<0.0005), with an agreement value (k) of 0.69, representing a good level of agreement (Peat, 2001). The analysis between cause of death assigned by expert panel and cause assigned by computer algorithms showed a much lower, but still statistically significant agreement, with k-value of 0.34 (p<0.0005). Similarly, the results obtained from HCPs and from the algorithms showed low, but statistically significant agreement (k=0.31; p<0.0005).

Interestingly, when the 324 cases that were randomly selected for second expert review were analysed, the agreement rate between the experts was only moderate (k=0.61; p<0.0005), and it was lower than that between experts and HCPs.

Although the agreement rates were statistically significant among the methods of assessment, there were some differences in the proportions for individual categories (Figure 6.4). For example, in the "fetus" category, HCPs had almost double what the expert panel reported (6.4% and 3.5%, respectively). Similarly, the computer algorithms reported 24.8% to be due to fetal causes, which was approximately seven-fold more than the result obtained via the expert panel.



*Figure 6.4: Bar chart comparing ReCoDe classification applied to most likely cause of death by HCPs, experts and computer algorithms.* 

#### 6.3 ICD-PM Classification of Cause of Death

Details about the International Classification of Diseases for Perinatal Mortality (ICD-PM; WHO, 2016b) has been presented in the literature review and the methodology chapters. Briefly, this new classification system uses a layered approach to categorise cause of perinatal mortality, including late neonatal mortality, often referred to as extended perinatal mortality.

In this system, each death is assigned a fetal cause and a contributing maternal condition. For fetal cause, mortality is categorised by time of death: antenatal stillbirth, intrapartum stillbirth and neonatal death. Antenatal deaths are further classified into six sub-categories (A1 to A6); intrapartum deaths are classified into seven sub-categories (I1 to I7), and; neonatal deaths are classified into 11 sub-categories (N1 to N11).

The contributing maternal condition are classified into five major categories: complications of placenta, cord and membranes (M1); maternal complications of pregnancy (M2); other complications of labour and delivery (M3); maternal medical conditions (M4), and; no maternal conditions (M5).

In this study, a special category ("stillbirths of unknown time of death") was created to accommodate stillbirths whose time of death was unknown.

# **6.3.1 ICD-PM application for cause of death assigned by healthcare providers**

Table 6.1 summarises results for ICD-PM application to cause of death by HCPs. Antepartum cause of death assigned by HCPs were mostly classified as unspecified (89.7%). Other significant categories were: infections (7.0%), congenital anomalies (3.6%).

Most (61.1%) intrapartum deaths were classified as unspecified. Other categories were: acute intrapartum events, such as asphyxia (31.3%), congenital anomalies (3.7%), and infections (3.6%).

Similarly, 81.5% of stillbirths that could not be classified as ante- or intrapartum deaths did not have a fetal cause. However, some were classified into acute events (14.7%), infections (2.2%) and congenital anomalies (2.2%).

Generally, co-existing maternal conditions were more evenly distributed than fetal causes of death. Complications of placenta, cord and membranes (M1) were found in 22.3%, while maternal complications of pregnancy (M2) such as oligohydramnios and premature rupture of membranes, were reported in 8.6%. Other categories were: complications of labour (M3; 37.6%) and maternal medical conditions (M4; 11.6%). No maternal conditions (M5) were reported for 19.8% of the stillbirths.

In total, 174 (13.7% of all) cases could not be assigned into either a fetal category or maternal contributing condition.

#### 6.3.2 ICD-PM application for cause of death assigned by expert panel

Like the results of ICD-PM classification of cause of death assigned by HCPs, the majority (83.1%) of antepartum deaths assigned by expert panel were unspecified (Table 6.2). Other categories in the antepartum death category were: congenital anomalies (1.9%), infections (4.3%) and antepartum hypoxia (10.3%).

For intrapartum deaths, the major cause of death assigned by the expert panel were categorised as: congenital anomalies (3.3%), acute intrapartum events (29.7%) and infections (1.1%). However, 64.5% were classified as unspecified for fetal cause.

Stillbirths that could not be classified as ante- or intrapartum deaths were classified into the following ICD-PM groups: congenital anomalies (2.2%), hypoxia (13.0%) and unspecified fetal cause (84.8%).

Co-existing maternal conditions were found in most cases: complications of placenta, cord and membranes were reported in 12.0%, and; maternal complications of pregnancy found in 5.4%. Other categories were: complications of labour (50.7%); maternal medical conditions (6.8%), and; no maternal conditions were reported in 25.1% of the cases.

In total, 197 (15.5% of all) cases could not be assigned into either a fetal category or maternal contributing condition.
# **6.3.3 ICD-PM application for cause of death determined with computer algorithms**

For antepartum deaths, there was more variety of categories for cause by algorithms than with the two previous methods of assigning cause of death used (Table 6.3). The major categories were: fetal growth disorders (29.5%), infections (17.5%), hypoxia (6.3%) and unknown (42.6%).

Intrapartum deaths were categorised as acute intrapartum events (69.6%), fetal growth disorders (9.3%). As expected, there were fewer cases in the unspecified category in intrapartum deaths than in antepartum deaths (13.4%).

Stillbirths that could not be categorised as antepartum or intrapartum deaths belonged to various groups, mainly fetal growth disorders (44.4%) and infections (16.7%).

For co-existing maternal conditions, the majority (66.7%) were not associated with any contributing maternal condition. Commonly associated maternal conditions were: complications of placenta, cord and membranes were reported (18.4%), maternal medical conditions (9.0%); and other complications of labour (5.9%).

In total, 218 (17.9% of all) cases could not be assigned into either a fetal category or maternal contributing condition.

[Empty page]

Table 6.1: Application of ICD-PM to cause of stillbirth by HCPs

	M1: Complications of placenta, cord and membranes	M2: Maternal complications of pregnancy	M3: Other complications of labour and delivery	M4: Maternal medical and surgical conditions	M5: No maternal condition	Total (%)
Antepartum Death						
A1: Congenital malformations, deformations and chromosomal abnormalities	1	1	7	2	3	14 (2.6)
A2: Infection	4	2	9	22	0	37 (7.0)
A3: Antepartum hypoxia	0	0	0	0	0	0 (0.0)
A4: Other specified antepartum disorder	1	0	3	0	0	4 (0.8)
A5: Disorders related to fetal growth	0	0	0	0	0	0 (0.0)
A6: Antepartum death of unspecified cause	95	33	188	55	106	477 (89.7)
Total n=532 (%)	101 (19.0%)	36 (6.8%)	207 (38.9%)	79 (14.8%)	109 (20.5%)	532 (100.0)
Intrapartum Death						
I1: Congenital malformations, deformations and chromosomal abnormalities	2	2	10	1	9	24 (3.7)
I2: Birth trauma	0	0	0	0	0	0 (0.0)
I3: Acute intrapartum event	12	19	98	14	58	201 (31.3)
I4: Infection	1	5	5	12	0	23 (3.6)

	M1: Complications of placenta, cord and membranes	M2: Maternal complications of pregnancy	M3: Other complications of labour and delivery	M4: Maternal medical and surgical conditions	M5: No maternal condition	Total (%)
15: Other specified intrapartum disorder	0	0	0	1	1	2 (0.3)
I6: Disorders related to fetal growth	0	0	0	0	0	0 (0.0)
17: Intrapartum death of unspecified cause	139	38	134	30	52	393 (61.1)
Total n=643 (%)	154 (24.0)	64 (10.0)	247 (38.4)	58 (9.0)	120 (18.7)	643 (100.0)
Stillbirth of Unknown Time of Death*						
U1: Congenital malformations, deformations and chromosomal abnormalities	0	0	2	0	0	2
U2: Hypoxia and other acute events	0	3	4	0	6	13 (14.1)
U3: Infection	1	0	0	1	0	2 (2.2)
U4: Other specified disorder	0	0	0	0	0	0 (0.0)
U5: Disorders related to fetal growth	0	0	0	0	0	0 (0.0)
U6: Death of unspecified cause	27	6	17	9	16	75 (81.5)
Total n=92 (%)	28 (30.4)	9 (9.8)	23 (25.0)	10 (10.9)	22 (23.9)	92 (100.0)
GRAND TOTAL – n=1267 (%)	283 (22.3)	109 (8.6)	477 (37.6)	147 (11.6)	251 (19.8)	1267 (100.0)

Table 6.2: Application of ICD-PM to cause of stillbirth by expert panel

	M1: Complications of placenta, cord and membranes	M2: Maternal complications of pregnancy	M3: Other complications of labour and delivery	M4: Maternal medical and surgical conditions	M5: No maternal condition	Total (%)
Antepartum Deaths						
A1: Congenital malformations, deformations and chromosomal abnormalities	0	0	7	0	3	10 (1.9)
A2: Infection	0	2	10	9	2	23 (4.3)
A3: Antepartum hypoxia	0	1	34	0	20	55 (10.3)
A4: Other specified antepartum disorder	0	0	0	0	0	0 (0.0)
A5: Disorders related fetal growth	0	0	2	0	0	2 (0.4)
A6: Antepartum death of unspecified cause	59	18	210	43	112	442 (83.1)
Total n=532 (%)	59 (11.1)	21 (3.9)	263 (49.4)	52 (9.8)	137 (25.8)	532 (100.0)
Intrapartum Deaths						
I1: Congenital malformations, deformations and chromosomal abnormalities	0	0	10	0	11	21 (3.3)
I2: Birth trauma	0	0	4	0	1	5 (0.8)
I3: Acute intrapartum event	0	10	102	0	79	191 (29.7)
I4: Infection	0	2	2	3	0	7 (1.1)

	M1: Complications of placenta, cord and membranes	M2: Maternal complications of pregnancy	M3: Other complications of labour and delivery	M4: Maternal medical and surgical conditions	M5: No maternal condition	Total (%)
I5: Other specified intrapartum disorder	0	0	0	0	0	0 (0.0)
I6: Disorders related to fetal growth	0	1	3	0	0	4 (0.6)
17: Intrapartum death of unspecified cause	75	29	221	23	67	415 (64.5)
Total n=643 (%)	75 (11.7)	42 (6.5)	342 (53.2)	26 (4.0)	158 (24.6)	643 (100.0)
Stillbirth of Unknown Time of Death*						
U1: Congenital malformations, deformations and chromosomal abnormalities	0	0	2	0	0	2 (2.2)
U2: Hypoxia and other acute events	0	1	6	0	5	12 (13.0)
U3: Infection	0	0	0	0	0	0 (0.0)
U4: Other specified disorder	0	0	0	0	0	0 (0.0)
U5: Disorders related to fetal growth	0	0	0	0	0	0 (0.0)
U6: Death of unspecified cause	18	4	30	8	18	78 (84.8)
Total n=92 (%)	18 (19.6)	5 (5.4)	38 (41.3)	8 (8.7)	23 (25.0)	92 (100.0)
GRAND TOTAL – n=1215 (%)	152 (12.0)	68 (5.4)	643 (50.7)	86 (6.8)	318 (25.1)	1267 (100.0)

Table 6.3: Application of ICD-PM to cause of stillbirth by computer algorithms

	M1 - Complications of placenta, cord and membranes	M2 - Maternal complications of pregnancy	M3 - Other complications of labour and delivery	M4 - Maternal medical and surgical conditions	M5 - No maternal condition	Total (%)
Antepartum Deaths						
A1 - Congenital anomalies	0	0	0	5	11	16 (3.0)
A2 - Infection	7	0	4	9	72	92 (17.5)
A3 - Antepartum hypoxia	5	0	8	1	19	33 (6.3)
A4 - Other specified antepartum disorder	0	0	1	0	5	6 (1.1)
A5 - Fetal growth disorders	35	0	4	15	101	155 (29.5)
A6 - Unspecified cause	30	0	6	22	166	224 (42.6)
Total n=526 (%)	77 (14.6)	0 (0.0)	23 (4.4)	52 (9.9)	374 (71.1)	526 (100.0)
Intrapartum Deaths						
11 - Congenital anomalies	0	0	0	0	4	4 (0.7)
I2 - Birth trauma	0	0	0	0	0	0 (0.0)
I3 - Acute intrapartum event	61	0	30	36	290	417 (69.6)
I4 - Infection	16	0	2	1	15	34 (5.7)
15 - Other specified intrapartum disorder	2	0	0	1	5	8 (1.3)

	M1 - Complications of placenta, cord and membranes	M2 - Maternal complications of pregnancy	M3 - Other complications of labour and delivery	M4 - Maternal medical and surgical conditions	M5 - No maternal condition	Total (%)
I6 - Fetal growth disorders	18	0	2	6	30	56 (9.3)
17 - Unspecified cause	25	0	7	7	41	80 (13.4)
Total n=599 (%)	122 (20.4)	0 (0.0)	41 (6.8)	51 (8.5)	385 (64.3)	599 (100.0)
Stillbirth of Unknown Time of Death						
U1 - Congenital anomalies	0	0	0	0	2	2 (2.2)
U2 - Acute events	0	0	2	0	4	6 (6.7)
U3 - Infection	7	0	2	1	5	15 (16.7)
U4 - Other specified disorder	0	0	0	0	4	4 (4.4)
U5 - Fetal growth disorders	11	0	3	1	25	40 (44.4)
U6 - Unspecified cause	7	0	1	4	11	23 (25.6)
Total n=90 (%)	25 (27.8)	0 (0.0)	8 (8.9)	6 (6.7)	51 (56.7)	90 (100.0)
GRAND TOTAL n=1215 (%)	224 (18.4)	0 (0.0)	72 (5.9)	109 (9.0)	810 (66.7)	1215 (100.0)

# **6.3.4 Comparison of ICD-PM classification for the different methods of assigning cause of death**

When compared side by side, all three methods returned a variety of causes responsible for death. In many of the categories, the similarities are shared more commonly between HCPs and expert panel than with the algorithms.

Fetal causes of death were more frequently reported by the algorithms than by any of the other two methods (Figure 6.5). Conversely, more associated maternal conditions were reported by HCPs and expert panel than by the algorithms (Tables 6.5-6.7).

When all cases classified as unknown were aggregated together, the lowest proportion of unknown was observed from the algorithms results (17.2%), followed by HCPs (22.2%) and expert panel (29.0%).

To explore differences between the three methods of assigning cause of death, a Kappa analysis was conducted. However, no two methods of assessing cause of death had enough similarities to satisfy the test's requirements and produce meaningful results: k-value was less than 0.0005, and no significance value was returned.



Figure 6.5: Bar chart comparing fetal and maternal cause of death according to ICD-PM classification

## 6.4 Chapter Summary

Using ReCoDe classification system, intrapartum events (mainly intrapartum asphyxia) contributed the most deaths, followed by maternal diseases (mainly hypertensive disorders and infections), placental and fetal conditions. The proportion of cases classified as unknown using the ReCoDe classification ranged from 17.9% by computer algorithms to 28.6% by expert panel.

The simple structure of ReCoDe classification allowed statistical analysis of differences in the categories by different methods of cause assessment. It showed that despite the observed differences in proportions of the categories, there was a statistically significant agreement between cause assigned by expert panel (which was treated as the reference standard) and the other two methods of assessment.

With ICD-PM, the major categories accounting for the death were: intrapartum hypoxia and fetal growth restriction. For contributing maternal conditions, M1 (placental, cord and membranes) and M3 (other complications of labour and delivery) dominated the groups.

Overall, the proportion of cases that could not be assigned into either a fetal cause category or a contributing maternal condition in ICD-PM ranged from 13.7% to 17.9%.

# **CHAPTER 7: STANDARD OF CARE**

### 7.1 Introduction

This chapter presents results related to standard of care provided to women who had stillbirths that may have affected outcome of birth. It relates to objective #4 of the study. Elements of care presented are categorised as follows:

- Coverage and quality of antenatal care (ANC) interventions
- Quality of intrapartum care
- Health system factors

Finally, the chapter categorises quality of care based on sets of criteria (described in Chapter 3 – Methodology).

Research questions addressed in this chapter are:

- What is the coverage and quality of care provided to mothers and babies?
- 2) What proportion of stillbirths could have been saved with better care (using a set of criteria)?
- 3) What proportion of cases meet standard of care?

# 7.2 Coverage and Quality of ANC Interventions among Mothers with Stillbirth

#### 7.2.1 Antenatal visits (summary)

Details of antenatal care (ANC) has been presented earlier in Section 4.3.2. Briefly, of the 1,267 cases, 940 (74.2%) had ANC information available. Of those whose information was available, 847 (90.1% or 66.9% of total) attended ANC at least once: 10.5% had one visit; 24.3% had two visits; 16.9% had three visits; 23.5% had four or more visits, and; 14.9% attended but their number of visits was unknown. One-tenth (9.9%) did not attend ANC at all.

However, those who attended <u>at least</u> once ranged between 42.9% in Sierra Leone to 84.7% in Kenya. Zimbabwe had 72.3% booked and Malawi had 69.2%. The highest proportion of mothers who attended ANC four or more times was found in Kenya (39.5%), followed by Zimbabwe (25.4%), Malawi (13.9%) and Sierra Leone (2.6%).

#### 7.2.2 Coverage of routine ANC interventions

Figures 7.1 through 7.5 summarise performance of routine antenatal interventions. Selected antenatal interventions known to prevent or reduce the risk of stillbirth, as highlighted in the literature review, were assessed as per WHO antenatal care guidelines (WHO, 2002), namely: iron and folate supplements, anti-malarial prophylaxis, HIV and syphilis screening and Rhesus blood group check.





#### Iron and folate supplements

Out of the 847 mothers who attended antenatal care at least once, 321 (37.9%) had iron and folate supplements at least once; 36 (4.3%) did not have any supplements recorded. In 490 (57%) of the cases, it was not clear whether women were given supplements or not as there was no documentation of the intervention.

A chi-square test indicated a significant difference in iron and folate supplements between countries,  $X^2$  (3, n = 427) = 10.20, p = 0.17, with Cramer's V value of 0.16, indicating a small effect size (Cohen, 1988; Figures 7.2 through 7.5).

#### Anti-malarial prophylaxis

Of the 847 mothers who attended ANC at least once, only 17% had antimalarial prophylaxis, one-third (32.9%) had no antimalarial prophylaxis and the data was not available for about half (50.1%) of them. Malawi had the highest coverage for anti-malarial prophylaxis, with 42% of women having documented evidence of the intervention.

In Zimbabwe, one of the three study sites was not considered malariaendemic, and antimalarial prophylaxis was not part of their antenatal care protocol.

#### **Tetanus vaccination**

Although not directly linked with stillbirth, tetanus vaccination was assessed to explore completeness of antenatal services. Overall, 69.2% of women who attended ANC had at least one dose of tetanus vaccine. This varies between the countries, with the highest coverage (95.2%) recorded in Sierra Leone and the lowest recorded in Kenya, although the figures for Kenya may have been influenced by the larger proportion (48.5%) of women whose vaccination status was unknown.

A chi-square test indicated a significant variation in tetanus vaccination between countries,  $X^2$  (3, n = 704) = 50.16, p<0.0005, with Cramer's V value of 0.27, indicating a small-to-medium effect size.

#### **HIV screening**

With almost 80% coverage across all four countries, HIV screening is by far the most delivered antenatal care intervention among the cases studied. Malawi had the highest documented coverage (97.1%), followed by Zimbabwe (94.1%) and Kenya (92.6%). In Sierra Leone, only 11 (3.2%) out of the 340 cases had information about their HIV status, and all of them were negative; there was no documentation of HIV screening in the remaining 329 (96.8%).

A chi-square test indicated a significant variation in HIV screening coverage between countries,  $X^2$  (3, n = 882) = 44.87, p<0.0005, with Cramer's V value of 0.23, indicating a small effect size as the countries had high coverage.

#### Syphilis screening

Of the 847 women who attended ANC, 416 (44.7%) were screened for syphilis. This also showed a wide variation between countries, with highest documented coverage found in Kenya (75.7%), followed by Zimbabwe (72.2%), Malawi (4.8%) and Sierra Leone (1.4%).

A chi-square test indicated a significant variation in syphilis screening between countries,  $X^2$  (3, n = 629) = 44.87, p<0.0005, with Cramer's V value of 0.43, indicating a medium effect size.

#### **Rhesus blood grouping**

About 44% of the women who had antenatal care had their Rhesus blood group checked. With almost 81% coverage, Kenya had the highest proportion of women who had this test done. It is followed by Sierra Leone (62.3%), then Zimbabwe (26.6%) and Malawi (1.4%), although in most the cases in Malawi (77.3%) this information was not available.

A chi-square test indicated a significant difference in Rhesus blood group typing between countries,  $X^2$  (3, n = 746) = 359.04, p<0.0005, with a large effect size (0.69).

Results of HIV, syphilis and Rhesus screening are presented in the next section.



Figure 7.2: Kenya – Performance of routine antenatal interventions (n=272)

*Figure 7.3: Malawi – Performance of routine antenatal interventions* (*n*=207)





*Figure 7.4: Sierra Leone – Performance of routine antenatal interventions* (*n*=146)

*Figure 7.5: Zimbabwe – Performance of routine antenatal interventions* (*n*=222)



#### 7.2.3 Identification and management of antenatal morbidity

Antenatal diagnoses of common clinical conditions that have been established to cause stillbirth from the literature were included: infections such as malaria, HIV and syphilis; hypertensive disorders in pregnancy; antepartum haemorrhage; diabetes; Rhesus incompatibility, and; external trauma. Of the 1267 women, 704 (55.6%) were diagnosed with at least one of the conditions before birth. The remaining 563 (44.4%) had none of the clinical conditions.

Figure 7.6 summarises common antenatal (maternal) morbidity in pregnancy and their treatment status.

#### Hypertensive disorders

Of the 1,267 cases included in this analysis, hypertensive disorders in pregnancy (gestational hypertension, pre-eclampsia and eclampsia) were the most diagnosed conditions during antenatal period, affecting 236 (18.5%) of the cases. However, only 126 (53.4%) of the cases of hypertension diagnosed had documented evidence of treatment, with relative variations between countries (Table 7.1).

Table 7.1 Hypertensive disorders in pregnancy

	Kenya n=321 (%)	Malawi n=299 (%)	Sierra Leone n=340 (%)	Zimbabwe n=307 (%)	Total n=1267 (%)
Number of cases diagnosed of hypertensive disorders	48 (15.0)	26 (8.7)	33 (9.7)	129 (42.0)	236 (18.5)
Number of cases of hypertensive disorders with documented treatment	28 (58.3)	12 (46.2)	19 (57.6)	67 (51.9)	126 (53.4)

#### Antepartum haemorrhage (APH)

A total of 198 cases (15.6% of 1267) had documented antepartum haemorrhage: 43 (13.4%) in Kenya, 25 (8.4%) in Malawi, 68 (20.0%) in Sierra Leone and 62 (20.2%) in Zimbabwe.

While all women with APH were hospitalised, only 75 (37.9%) had records of active intervention, including blood transfusion and Caesarean section. Among the remaining 123 who had no record of active intervention after admission, 24 (19.5%) were admitted with fetal heart sound present, 74 (60.1%) were admitted with absent fetal heart sound, while 25 (20.3%) were not assessed for fetal heart sound on admission.

#### **HIV infection**

A total of 803 women (63.4%) had their HIV screening test result documented: 266 (82.9%) in Kenya, 269 (90.0%) in Malawi, 11 (3.2%) in Sierra Leone and 257 (83.7%) in Zimbabwe.

Among those whose information on HIV test was available, 113 (14.1%) were positive (Figure 7.6). Zimbabwe had the highest proportion of women who were positive (18.7%), followed by Malawi (16.4%), while Kenya had 7.9%. In Sierra Leone, all the 11 cases whose HIV test result was available were negative.

Overall, 59.3% of HIV-positive mothers were on anti-retroviral treatment at the time of the antenatal visit, but this varied by country: 50% in Malawi, 60% in Zimbabwe and 75.9% in Kenya. There were scanty details regarding the reasons for lack of treatment. While some of the mothers were not on treatment because they were diagnosed at the time of birth, some may not have been on treatment because they had not met the criteria for commencement of treatment.

#### Syphilis

Overall, 417 women (32.9%) had their syphilis test results documented. Availability of information on syphilis test varied: 211 (65.7%) in Kenya, 193 (62.9%) in Zimbabwe, 11 (3.7%) in Malawi and only 2 (0.6%) in Sierra Leone. In all four countries, 18 (4.3%) tests were positive: 2 in Kenya, 1 in Malawi, 2 in Sierra Leone and 13 in Zimbabwe.

None of those who tested positive had a documentation of treatment for the disease (Figure 7.6).

*Figure 7.6: Clinical conditions present during antenatal period and treatment status.* 



PIH = pregnancy-induced hypertension; APH = antepartum haemorrhage; HIV = human immunodeficiency virus infection; PROM = premature rupture of membranes; UTI = urinary tract infection; Rh = Rhesus.

#### Malaria

Test for malaria was widely documented – 1189 mothers (93.8%) had record of malaria test. Among them, 95 (8.0%) were positive. Of those who were positive, only 21 (22.1%) had any documentation of treatment.

#### PROM

A total of 88 mothers had prelabour rupture of membranes (PROM). Of those who had PROM, 41 (46.6%) were gave birth to premature babies. However, only 24 (27.2%) of the 88 mothers had any form of intervention before birth,

which included antibiotics, tocolytics and steroids "to enhance the baby's lung maturity".

#### Rhesus (Rh) incompatibility

Information about Rhesus blood group for mothers was available for 430 (33.9%) of the women in this study. Availability of this information varied across countries: 70.4% in Kenya, 2.0% in Malawi, 40.3% in Sierra Leone and 19.9% in Zimbabwe.

Of those mothers who were tested for Rhesus blood group, 16 (3.7%) were Rhesus negative. Among the Rh-negative women, 7 were primi gravida; the rest were gravida 1 or more. Nevertheless, none of the 16 women who were Rh negative had any record of treatment with anti-D immunoglobulin for prevention of Rh incompatibility for future pregnancies.

However, it is noteworthy that there were no records of the Rhesus blood group of fathers or babies in any of the countries in this study, making it difficult to confirm the diagnosis of Rhesus incompatibility.

#### Other clinical conditions in pregnancy

A total of 158 (12.4%) of mothers had a record of their haemoglobin checked, and 103 mothers (8.1% of total) were anaemic (haemoglobin less than 10mg/dL). However, only 24 (23.3% of 103) had any documented intervention for anaemia, which varied from oral iron and folate supplements to blood transfusion.

Diabetes was less frequently diagnosed. Of the six cases of diabetes diagnosed before or during antenatal period, only two were on treatment.

Similarly, there were relatively lower cases of urinary tract infection, although it was not a routinely tested diagnosis. Of the 49 cases diagnosed, only 29% had a record of treatment.

#### 7.3 Quality of Intrapartum Care

#### 7.3.1 Late arrival at facility (1st and 2nd delays)

Cervical dilatation and fetal heart sound on admission were used as proxies for late arrival at the health facility. In this section of the analysis, mothers referred from other facilities who may have arrived late due to referral delays were discounted.

Results about referral status of cases has been presented in Table 4.2 in <u>Section 4.3</u>. Briefly, 569 cases (44.9% of 1267) were referrals from other facilities, while 673 (53.1%) arrived from home. There was no information about the referral status of 25 cases (2.0%).

Of the 1267 women in this study, 802 mothers (63.3%) had vaginal examination on admission documented, while the remaining 465 (36.7%) did not have a record of vaginal examination on admission.

Of the 673 women who came from home, 414 (61.5%) had a record of vaginal examination on admission. The cervical dilatation data for this group did not show a normal distribution; they were skewed on both extremes, with a skewness value of 0.05 (SE of 0.12). Thus, parametric techniques of analysis were inappropriate. The median was calculated instead, which was 5 (IQR = 2, 9).

As shown in Figure 7.7, it is worth noting that more than one-fifth (22%) of mothers arrived at the facility at full cervical dilatation of 10 cm.

Similarly, of the 673 women who arrived from home, 98 (15%) did not have information about the status of fetal heart sound on admission (Figure 7.8). Only 249 (37%) had fetal heart present. For the remaining 326 (48%), the fetal heart sound of their babies was absent on admission.



Figure 7.7: Cervical dilatation on admission (non-referrals only)

Figure 7.8: Fetal heart sound on admission (non-referrals only)



Overall, since mothers are admitted in active labour (cervical dilatation of 4 - 9cm), it could be concluded that the 22% of the mothers who arrived at full cervical dilatation were late. Similarly, using fetal heart sound on admission as a proxy, it could be said that at least 48% of mothers who arrived without fetal heart sound were late.

However, the accuracy of the results from the above proxies depends largely on the accuracy of the clinical assessments.

#### 7.3.2 Delay at the health facility (3rd delay)

To assess delay at the health facility, two proxies were used:

- 1) Time between admission and birth, and;
- 2) Time between decision for Caesarean section and actual birth.

#### Time interval between admission and birth

A total of 989 (78.1% of total) had their admission and birth time documented. However, to remove cases of wrong diagnosis of labour, women admitted with cervical dilatation of less than 4 cm were excluded in this analysis. Thus, the total sample in this section was 450 cases.

Parametric statistical tests were inappropriate for the data due to skewness; it had a skewness value of 26.79 (SE = 0.08). Thus, the median and interquartile range (IQR) were calculated instead. The median time between admission and birth for all women admitted at 4 cm of cervical dilatation or more was 176 minutes (or 2 hours, 54 minutes), with an IQR of 384 minutes (Table 7.2), bearing in mind, as presented in the previous section, that up to one-quarter of women arrived at health facilities at 9 to 10 cm cervical dilatation (Figure 7.7).

By country, Sierra Leone had the longest time interval between admission and birth for mothers admitted at 4 cm dilatation or more, with a median of 214 minutes (IQR: 573).

A Kruskal-Wallis test was conducted after excluding women admitted at cervical dilatation of less than 4 cm to exclude possible cases of false labour.

It showed that the difference between the countries (Table 7.2) was statistically significant (n = 450, p = 0.001).

Cervical dilatation (CD) on admission / Country	Sample size	Median time between admission and birth (minutes)	Inter- quartile range
CD = 4 cm (all countries)	59	379	639
CD = 5 cm (all countries)	27	300	411
CD = 6 cm (all countries)	54	365	552
CD = 7 cm (all countries)	39	191	298
CD = 8 cm (all countries)	71	208	444
CD = 9 cm (all countries)	24	74	199
CD = 10 cm (all countries)	176	68	173
Kenya (CD >= 4 cm)	104	159	327
Malawi (CD >= 4 cm)	46	168	345
Sierra Leone (CD >= 4 cm)	192	214	573
Zimbabwe (CD >= 4 cm)	108	125	255
All countries (CD >= 4 cm)	450	176	384

*Table 7.2: Median and inter-quartile range for time between admission and birth.* 



Figure 7.9: Time between admission and birth by cervical dilatation on admission. Outliers removed from graph to allow majority of data points to be visible.

# Time interval between decision for emergency Caesarean section (CS) and birth

A total of 303 mothers underwent a Caesarean section. Of those, 219 were emergencies that had information about their date and time of decision for the procedure and date and time of actual birth. A 30-minute interval between decision and birth (McKenzie & Cooke, 2002) was used as a reference standard to assess for delay between decision for emergency CS and birth.

Overall, the median time between decision and birth was 90 (IQR: 120; Table 7.3). The median time interval was similar across the countries, except in Malawi, where a shorter period of 60 minutes was observed.

A Kaplan-Meier survival analysis was conducted to explore the effect of country settings on the time between decision for emergency CS and birth. There was a statistically significant variation between the countries (p<0.0005). Figure 7.10 is a reversed Kaplan-Meier plot to demonstrate variations between the countries.

Country	Sample size	Median time	Interquartile range	95% Conf Inter	idence val
		between admission and birth (minutes)		Lower Bound	Upper Bound
Kenya	80	120	175	146.4	261.6
Malawi	61	60	30	32.4	120.2
Sierra	11	120	72	106.2	199.3
Leone					
Zimbabwe	67	120	225	63.5	288.0
All	219	90	120	141.0	204.1
countries					

Table 7.3: Time interval between decision for emergency CS and birth



Figure 7.10: Proportion of women delivered after decision for CS.

#### **Hospital stay**

The overall median hospital stay for mothers who had stillbirths was 3 days, with a close range of 2 to 3 days. A Kaplan-Meier survival analysis (Figure 7.11) showed no statistically significant difference between countries (p = 0.174).

Figure 7.11: Kaplan-Meier survival analysis graph for hospital stay



#### 7.3.3 Use of partograph

It was assumed that all women in active labour are commenced on a partograph (WHO, 2008). However, mothers who arrived during the second stage of labour and those who were rushed to the theatre immediately after admission were excluded from this part of the analysis. These two groups constituted 208 mothers (16.4% of total).

Thus, after accounting for the above two groups, a total of 1059 (83.6%) were eligible for use of partograph (Figure 7.12). Of those cases, only 445 (42%) had a partograph.

When healthcare providers studied the partographs for completeness and correct usage (criteria as described in the methodology chapter), of the 445 cases that had a partograph, the graph was used correctly in only 166 cases (37.3% of those with a partograph or 15.7% of total). Common errors found in the partographs were:

• Patient's details incorrect/incomplete

- Fetal monitoring incorrect/inadequate
- Cervical dilation plots incorrect or inadequate
- Contractions monitoring incorrect/ inadequate
- Inaction after plot crosses action line
- Oxytocics/other drugs not charted or wrongly charted
- Maternal vital signs chart incorrect/ inadequate
- Urine tests not done or not recorded
- Partograph not signed





#### 7.4 Health System Factors

The 33 HCPs who took part in the management and review of the cases in the 12 study sites were asked about specific health system problems they encountered while managing each individual case of stillbirth. This section presents their responses (<u>Table</u> 7.4). HCPs were asked in a questionnaire format whether they had experienced any of the following over period the stillbirths occurred: staff shortage, equipment and supplies problems and guidelines issues. When they reported a challenge, they were also asked to explain why they had the challenge.

This section also reports on the findings of the HCPs' discussions on each case for appropriateness of interventions used in its management, and the adequacy of relevant documentation (Table 7.4).

#### Staff shortage

When HCPs were asked whether there was shortage of staff at the period of birth when the stillbirth occurred relative to other periods, ignoring the prevailing global lack of human resources, they reported shortage of staff in only 6.2% of the cases. In Sierra Leone, report of relative shortage of staff was due to reduction in services during the Ebola outbreak of between 2014 and 2015. For other countries, relative shortage was reported to be due to absenteeism from sick or annual leave.

Similarly, since hospitals in the study settings were generally better staffed to handle emergencies during normal working hours (generally between 8.00am to 3.00pm), the proportion of stillbirth during working hours and the proportion during shifting hours (3.00pm to 8.00am) were compared. Of the 1090 cases whose time of birth was available, 814 (74.7%) occurred during evening and night shifts (Figure 7.13). Since the normal working hours are about 8 hours (33%) of a day, the result in the pie chart was as expected, but it may still be useful in guiding practice, for example, to underscore the importance of balancing duty rosters to meet demands.

*Figure 7.13: Proportion of stillbirths during working hours (8.00am to 3.00pm) compared to shifting hours (3.00pm to 8.00am)* 



#### **Equipment and supplies**

Surprisingly, HCPs reported lack of equipment and supplies for faster and effective management of mothers in only a small proportion of stillbirths – only 2.1% of the stillbirths reviewed were affected by the lack of or dysfunctional equipment; 2.5% were affected by lack of supplies. The four countries show similar proportions, except Sierra Leone, which showed slightly higher proportions affected by equipment problems, while Zimbabwe had slightly higher proportions of cases affected by supplies.

Health System Factors	Kenya n=321 (%)	Malawi n=299 (%)	Sierra Leone n=340 (%)	Zimbabwe n=307 (%)	Total n=1267 (%)
Staff Shortage	29 (9.0)	8	38 (11-2)	4	79 (6.2)
Equipment	5	6	11	4	26
problems	(1.6)	(2.0)	(3.2)	(1.3)	(2.1)
Supplies	7	7	6	12	32
problems	(2.2)	(2.3)	(1.8)	(3.9)	(2.5)
Guidelines	70	50	58	61	239
issues	(21.8)	(16.7)	(17.1)	(19.9)	(18.9)
Wrong	57	26	27	28	138
intervention	(17.8)	(8.7)	(7.9)	(9.1)	(10.9)
Poor	213	204	319	132	868
documentation	(66.4)	(68.2)	(93.8)	(43.0)	(68.5)

Table 7.4: Elements of care related to health system as reported by HCPs

#### **Guidelines issues**

When asked for the availability of guidelines for the management of major conditions that contribute to stillbirth, HCPs agreed that the management of 18.9% of the total cases were affected by lack of clear management guidelines available to staff. The proportions were similar across the four countries.

#### Inappropriate interventions

HCPs deliberated on the appropriateness of interventions used in the management of each case of stillbirth. Overall, they agreed that the interventions used in the management of 10.9% of the cases were inappropriate. This figure was most reported in Kenya, where up 17.8% of the cases were reported to be managed using at least one wrong intervention at one time or another during the management of the cases.

#### **Poor documentation**

HCPs assessed case files of stillbirth for completeness and accuracy of information needed to determine cause of death or assess quality of care, and reported 68.5% to be incomplete, inaccurate or both.

However, this varied by country. In Sierra Leone, for example, as high as 93.8% of the cases had evidence of poor documentation.

## 7.5 Standard of Care

#### 7.5.1 Deficiencies in care

The criteria for classifying standard of care has been described in the methodology. The following is a brief description:

- ANC minimum standards for selected interventions as highlighted in the WHO ANC guidelines (WHO, 2016a): iron and folate supplementation, prophylactic anti-malarial, tetanus vaccination, HIV screening, syphilis screening and Rhesus blood grouping.
- WHO minimum documentation standards as outlined in the WHO guidelines for perinatal death review (WHO, 2016a): parity, maternal age, pregnancy type, HIV status, LMP, date and time of birth, gestational age (and method of determination), place of birth, mode of delivery, baby's sex, birth weight and type of death (fresh/macerated).

Overall, only 2.2% of mothers who were booked for antenatal care had all interventions as set out in the criteria for ANC (<u>Table</u> 7.5). In Malawi and Sierra Leone, no mother met the criteria.

For minimum perinatal data, one-third (34.5%) met the criteria. However, this showed wide variation across countries. Zimbabwe had the highest proportion of cases meeting the WHO minimum data criteria with 60.6%, while Sierra Leone had the least (0.6%).

Births within 12 hours of admission while in active labour was 78.2%. The proportion was similar across the countries, except in Zimbabwe where a higher proportion was observed. When time taken from decision to perform a Caesarean section and actual birth was analysed using 30 minutes as reference standard (MacKenzie & Cooke, 2002), only 6.9% of the cases of Caesarean section met the criteria. When this criterion was relaxed to 60 minutes, the overall proportion improved to about one-third (30.7%).

## Table 7.5: Deficiencies in care

Quality of Care	Kenya	Malawi	Sierra Leone	Zimbabwe	Total
Met ANC minimum standards	16	0	0	3	19
Denominator for ANC minimum standards: Total booked	272	207	146	222	847
Proportion meeting minimum ANC standards	5.9%	0.0%	0.0%	1.4%	2.2%
Met WHO minimum perinatal indicators (WHO, 2016a)	173	76	2	186	437
Denominator for WHO minimum perinatal indicators: All cases	321	299	340	307	1,267
Proportion meeting minimum ANC standards	53.9%	25.4%	0.6%	60.6%	34.5%
Birth within 12 hours of admission	90	40	149	102	381
Denominator for deliveries within 12 hours: All mothers arriving with cervical dilatation of 4cm or more	122	56	199	110	487
Proportion delivered within 12 hours of admission	73.8%	71.4%	74.9%	92.7%	78.2%
Delivered within 30 minutes of decision for CS (MacKenzie & Cooke, 2002)	3	16	0	2	21
Denominator for deliveries within 30 min of decision: All CS deliveries	76	69	77	81	303
Proportion of CS deliveries within 30 minutes of decision	3.9%	23.2%	0.0%	2.5%	6.9%
Delivered within 60 minutes of decision for CS	29	55	1	8	93
Denominator for deliveries within 60 min of decision: All CS deliveries	76	69	77	81	303
Proportion of CS deliveries within 60 minutes of decision	38.2%	79.7%	1.3%	9.9%	30.7%

#### 7.5.2 Care in relation to outcome

The criteria for classifying standard of care has been described in the methodology. The following is a brief description:

- Standard care no improvement identified: Defined as cases without an identified deficiency in any of the variables assessed: correct use of partograph, availability of staff, equipment and supplies.
- Sub-standard care in which better care may have made no difference to outcome: Defined as cases admitted without fetal heart sound (FHS) on arrival and had at least one deficiency in care.
- Sub-standard care which better care may have made a difference to outcome: Cases admitted with FHS on arrival and had at least one deficiency in care that could have made a difference to outcome, e.g. lack of use of partograph, too long duration between admission and birth, etc.

None of the cases in this study had a standard care where no improvement was identified (Table 7.6). Thus, all cases had one form of deficiency in care or another. Overall, 62.1% arrived too late for healthcare providers to make any difference to the outcome. However, with better care, the outcome of 414 cases (37.9%) may have been changed.

Quality of Care	Kenya n=301 (%)	Malawi n=276 (%)	Sierra Leone n=218 (%)	Zimbabwe n=298 (%)	Total n=1,093 (%)
Standard care; no improvements identified	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)
Sub-standard care; better care may have made no difference to outcome	208 (69.1)	130 (47.1)	127 (58.3)	214 (71.8)	679 (62.1)
Sub-standard care; better care may have made a difference to outcome	93 (30.9)	146 (52.9)	91 (41.7)	84 (28.1)	414 (37.9)

Table 7.6: Preventable stillbirths

#### 7.6 Chapter Summary

Coverage for antenatal care interventions differed by country and by intervention. While HIV screening had relatively higher coverage, the coverage for anti-malarial prophylaxis seemed low. By far, the facilities in Zimbabwe had the highest coverage for antenatal interventions, while information was scanty in Sierra Leone. Furthermore, for mothers diagnosed of various ailments, there was a wide gap in coverage for their treatment.

A large proportion of mothers (25%) who came from their homes arrived at the health facility late, with cervical dilatation of 9 - 10cm. And about half (48%) of non-referrals arrived too late, without fetal heart sound on admission.

Some elements of third delay were also observed at the health facilities. Only 78.2% of mothers admitted in active labour gave birth within 12 hours of admission. For mothers who had Caesarean section, median time between decision for the procedure and birth ranged from 60 to 120 minutes. Only 15.7% of eligible mothers had a partograph correctly used for them.

Health system problems also contributed to some of the stillbirths, but not as much as initially thought from the literature.

The overall quality of care was poor, with deficiencies identified in both antepartum and intrapartum care. In total, the outcome of 414 (37.9%) stillbirths could have been altered with better care.
# **CHAPTER 8: DISCUSSION & RECOMMENDATIONS**

## 8.1 Introduction

This study was conducted to identify underlying cause of stillbirth using three different methods, and to identify areas of care that would require action at various levels to improve quality of maternal and newborn health. In addition, two classification systems were applied, including the new WHO ICD-PM (applied for the first time on data from low-resource settings), to formulate recommendations to improve stillbirth review process, classification of stillbirths and maternal and newborn services.

Following the structured discussion format for scientific results (Docherty and Smith, 1999), this chapter discusses the study's principal findings, identifying its strengths and weaknesses, and comparing results found with those of previous studies. Throughout the chapter, an attempt is also made to identify implications of the results for clinicians, managers and policymakers, and to provide direction for future research. It fulfils objective #5 of the study.

## 8.2 Stillbirth Rate

The stillbirth rate is an important indicator of quality of care, giving insight into the success rate of management of pregnancy and childbirth. Sadly, the stillbirth rate (SBR) remains unacceptably high in low- and middle-income countries (LMIC). At the population level, the mean SBR could be as high as 29 per 1,000 births in sub-Saharan Africa, compared to 3.1 per 1,000 births estimated in high-income countries (Lawn et al, 2011).

It is hoped that the large sample size in this study and selection of various regions of each country make the findings more generalizable at least to other facilities in the countries studied and possibly other countries with similar settings.

However, in sub-Saharan Africa where it is estimated that only two-thirds of mothers give birth in health facilities and only half of all stillbirths occur in the facility (Lawn et al, 2016), many stillbirths remain unaccounted for in facility data. Therefore, the results of this study may not represent the full picture of the problem in the population.

There are only a few studies reporting on stillbirth rates from the countries included in this study, most of which were conducted more than a decade ago. However, the studies available could be compared with this study to some extent since they were also mostly hospital-based. They could also serve as a benchmark for observing change in stillbirth rates over time.

### Kenya

In Kenya, a hospital-based cohort study of 18 stillbirths in 411 births to investigate the role of placental inflammation in adverse obstetrical outcome reported a stillbirth rate of 43.8 per 1,000 births (Mwanyumba et al, 2003), which is similar to what we found (38.8 per 1,000 births; 95% CI: 33.9 - 43.9) despite the time gap between the two studies.

The latest Kenya Demographic and Health Survey (DHS) reported a population stillbirth rate of 13.3 per 1,000 births (DHS, 2014), indicating a wide variation between hospital and population stillbirth rate. Since 61.2% of births occur in health facilities (DHS, 2014), focusing on reducing facility stillbirths is likely to cause a remarkable reduction in the overall population stillbirth rate.

#### Malawi

In a hospital-based study of 54 stillbirths in 1,571 births in Malawi, Kalanda et al (2006) reported a stillbirth rate of 34.4 per 1,000 births, which is higher than our finding of 20.3 per 1,000 births. The difference between their result and ours could be because they studied one hospital while we studied four. Nevertheless, their finding falls within the range of the stillbirth rates found among the four hospitals in Malawi (i.e. between 17.3 and 46.4 per 1,000 births), as well as within the confidence limits of this study (95% CI: 15.0 – 42.8).

Like Kenya, Malawi also has a relatively high proportion of facility births, with up to 73.2% of births occurring in hospitals, and an estimated population stillbirth rate of 13.5 per 1,000 births (DHS, 2015-16), which is even lower than the 15.8 per 1,00 births reported earlier (DHS, 2010).

### Sierra Leone

For Sierra Leone, there were no similar studies to enable comparison of results. However, the DHS reported a population stillbirth rate of 8.1 per 1,000 births (DHS, 2013), which is much lower than the hospital stillbirth rate we found (118 per 1,000 births; 95% CI: 115.0 - 121.2). The high stillbirth rate found in this study could be partly because the data collection coincided with the period of Ebola virus outbreak of 2014/2015 in the region. Although hospitals included in this study did not treat confirmed cases of Ebola, there was a remarkable scale down of maternal and newborn health services to control the epidemic, with a 34% increase in facility maternal mortality ratio and 24% increase in stillbirth rates observed (Jones et al, 2016). In one of the hospitals studied, maternal and newborn health services were only provided between morning and evening. Mothers in labour were discharged every evening and asked to come back the following morning if they had not given birth.

With only half (54.4%) of mothers giving birth in hospitals in Sierra Leone (DHS, 2013), there is the need to increase both the demand for maternal and newborn health services and the quality of services provided in facilities.

#### Zimbabwe

A large retrospective study involving 986 stillbirths in Zimbabwe investigating birth patterns and birth outcomes in a hospital reported a stillbirth rate of 57.4 per 1,000 births (Feresu et al, 2004), which was higher than our finding of 34.7 per 1,000 births in the country. However, it is noteworthy that while they included cases of stillbirth "after 20 weeks of gestation", we defined stillbirth from 28 weeks. The low cut-off point they used was likely to have increased the rate.

Among the four countries in this study, Zimbabwe relatively has the highest proportion of mothers who deliver in hospitals (77%; DHS, 2015). This high proportion of hospital deliveries, coupled with the relative low population stillbirth rate (12 per 1,000 births; DHS, 2015), presents an opportunity to

further reduce the overall population stillbirth rate by focusing interventions on improving quality of care in health facilities.

### Overall

Higher hospital-based stillbirth rates than reported in this study are not uncommon in the literature. However, most of such reports are usually from studies of high risk groups. For example, in a hospital study of 19 stillbirths in 52 births to investigate sero-positivity of toxoplasmosis in women with 'bad obstetric history' in India, Sarkar et al reported a stillbirth rate of 365 per 1,000 births (Sarkar et al, 2012). Similarly, in another hospital-based study of 38 stillbirths among 148 births, a stillbirth rate of 257 stillbirths per 1,000 births was reported among women with sickle cell disorder in Tanzania (Muganyizi & Kidanto, 2013).

Nevertheless, a few studies from other countries have reported similarly high stillbirth rates in relatively healthy populations. While Jammeh et al reported 156 stillbirths per 1,000 births in a rural hospital in The Gambia (Jammeh et al, 2010), Begum reported a stillbirth rate of 104 per 1,000 births in another hospital in Dhaka, Bangladesh (Begum, 2010). Even higher rate of 170 per 1,000 births was reported from a tertiary hospital in Nigeria (Ugwa & Ashimi, 2015).

The variation in stillbirth rate between the countries in this study could partly be explained by the differences in the capacity of the hospitals in the study. While all the facilities in this study offered comprehensive obstetric and newborn care, in reality, there were disparities in their levels. For example, whereas all the three hospitals in Zimbabwe were tertiary facilities, which provided the highest level of care in the country, there was a mixture of both district level and regional health facilities in the other three countries. The latter had fewer specialist staff and equipment.

## 8.3 Time of Death

More than one-third (35.9%) of cases were documented as fresh stillbirth and 32.7% were documented to have fetal heart sound present on admission. Overall, using the combination of physical appearance and status of fetal heart sound on admission, half of all stillbirths could be classified as intrapartum deaths, ranging between 35.8% in Zimbabwe and 67.2% in Malawi.

Clinicians around the world rely on the classification of stillbirths into "fresh" or "macerated" as an indication of time of death. This categorisation enables a quick assessment of whether a baby died during the ante- or intrapartum period, with implications on priorities for improvement of care.

Determining time of death is, however, difficult, especially in low-resource settings with huge challenges in quality of antenatal and emergency obstetric care. Using fetal appearance alone (i.e. fresh/macerated categorisation), a large proportion of stillbirths in this study were initially misclassified in terms of their time of death. Healthcare providers tended to classify fewer stillbirths (35.9%) as "fresh", implying fewer intrapartum deaths than antepartum. Several studies in LMIC (as discussed in the literature review – Chapter 2A) that used this method of determining time of death have reported similar proportions of stillbirths as intrapartum, ranging from 34.9% to 45.5% (Guidotti et al, 2009; Edmond et al, 2008a and 2008b; Baqui et al, 2011; Bhattacharyya & Pal, 2012; Kuti et al, 2003).

However, a study in Ghana that evaluated the reliability of provider assessment of fetal maceration by appearance found that 30% of babies expected to be reported as fresh stillbirths were misclassified as macerated (Gold et al, 2014). The study concluded that provider-reported fetal appearance alone may be an unreliable indicator for assessing time of fetal death.

Using a combination of both fetal appearance and presence/absence of fetal heart sound on admission, 50.7% of the stillbirths in this study were categorised as intrapartum. These results agree with the findings of Lawn et al. who used regression models and reported up to 51% of all stillbirths as intrapartum (Lawn et al, 2016). It is noteworthy, however, that despite a seemingly comprehensive search for data, the estimates reported by Lawn et al were limited by the "quantity and quality of available data", which impeded identification of a satisfactory model.

Visible signs of maceration begin to show 6-12 hours post-mortem (Genest & Singer, 1992). Thus, for mothers admitted in active labour with a live baby (fetal heart sound present), a stillbirth outcome would be expected to be fresh rather than macerated, unless there is a delay in providing care. In this study, some mothers remained in labour for even longer than 24 hours. Therefore, some intrapartum deaths were likely to be born macerated. Moreover, the subtle early signs of maceration are less likely to be recognised by low skilled healthcare providers, giving more room for misclassification of time of death.

Aside these difficulties, 7.3% could not be categorised as either ante- or intrapartum deaths. This was, however, much less than what was reported by Wilkins et al (2015), who found that as high as 31.4% of 153 stillbirths in a hospital in East Timor had unknown time of death.

These findings imply that in low-resource settings, the use of fetal appearance to determine time of death may be misleading. Since the new WHO classification for perinatal mortality (ICD-PM; WHO, 2016b) requires that stillbirths are classified by time of death before a fetal and maternal cause of death can be identified, it will be challenging to apply the ICD-PM classification in LMIC where most global stillbirths occur (Lawn et al, 2016). The consequence of misclassifying stillbirths (by their time of death) may result in programmes focusing attention away from areas of care with the most problems.

## 8.4 Cause of Stillbirth

This study has demonstrated that cause of stillbirth can be successfully assigned using any of the three methods used, with advantages and disadvantages for each method. The following section discusses why large differences were observed in some of the results with regard to method of assessment used, and compares the results with findings from other studies.

#### 8.4.1 Major cause of death

#### Asphyxia

The leading cause of death (by all three methods of assessment) was asphyxia, accounting for 18.5% determined via HCP review, 20.8% by expert panel review and 37.4% using computer-based algorithms. The relatively high proportion of asphyxia found by the algorithms was because asphyxia was prioritised in the hierarchical model. When the algorithms diagnosed asphyxia simultaneously with other conditions (such as hypertension, diabetes, etc), the algorithms considered asphyxia more important. This was because the baby was considered to have made it to labour alive despite the existence of the other conditions, i.e. for intrapartum deaths.

There is paucity of information on proportion of stillbirths due to asphyxia from the countries studied. However, in a prospective cohort study of 60 stillbirths in neighbouring Tanzania using hospital records and verbal autopsy, asphyxia-related death was reported to account for 25% of stillbirths (Hinderaker et al, 2003). In Zambia, Turnball et al reported in a population-based survey involving 50 stillbirths that asphyxia was responsible for 18% of stillbirths (Turnball et al, 2011).

In a more recent study that used computer-based algorithms to assign cause of stillbirth in six low- and middle-income countries (including Kenya), McClure et al reported as high as 46.6% of stillbirths to be due to asphyxia (McClure et al, 2017). Their findings were closer to the findings of the algorithms used in this study than that of HCP reviews or expert panel review. This is despite the difference in the placement of asphyxia in the hierarchical models of the algorithms used in the two studies. While our algorithms considered asphyxia first for reasons discussed above, their algorithms placed asphyxia at the fourth position, after trauma, congenital anomalies and infection.

Since asphyxia is in principle preventable, it is important to ensure mothers are attended to by skilled birth attendants. Correct use of the partograph for all mothers in active labour, as recommended by the WHO (WHO, 2016d), could help in identifying early signs of fetal distress.

#### **Placental disorders**

Placental disorders, comprising mainly of placenta abruptio and praevia, also contributed significantly to stillbirth (by all three methods of assessments), accounting for between 8.4% and 15.1% depending on method of assessment. For cause assigned by computer algorithms, it was observed that the proportion of stillbirths due to placenta praevia was much higher than that of placenta abruptio. This was because, to meet the criteria for placenta abrutio, the algorithms required presence of abdominal pain in addition to vaginal bleeding. This piece of information was not available in many of the cases reviewed. Thus, the algorithms diagnosed cases of antepartum haemorrhage (APH) without abdominal pain to be due to placenta praevia. This is likely to have caused an over-representation of stillbirths due to placenta abruptio is a much more common cause of stillbirth, and suggests an area for improving the algorithms.

The proportion of stillbirth due to APH varies widely in the literature. For example, whereas Bhattacharya and Pal (2012) reported 8.4% of stillbirths to be due to APH in a population-based cross-sectional study involving 5,257 stillbirths in India, Edmond et al (2008a) reported as high as 32% among 661 stillbirths in a population-based cross-sectional study nested in a trial in Ghana. However, the Ghanaian study was conducted via community verbal autopsy. Diagnosis of APH is likely to be more accurate in hospital settings where trained healthcare providers make and document diagnoses, thus more reliable than what can be discerned from community informants.

#### Hypertensive disorders

Healthcare providers assigned hypertensive disorders (hypertension, preeclampsia and eclampsia) as the cause of 13.6% of the stillbirths reviewed; the expert panel assigned 13.3%, and; the computer algorithms assigned 5.1% (8.7% on aggregate).

The reason for the disparity between the proportions assigned by the algorithms and the other two methods was twofold. First, information about proteinuria was mostly unavailable. Thus, the data could not meet the

algorithms' criteria for the diagnosis of pre-eclampsia. In other words, failure of the algorithms to diagnose pre-eclampsia may not necessarily mean absence of the diagnosis, but absence of objective information to fulfil its strict criteria. It is not clear how HCPs and the expert panel made the diagnosis without this information. One possible reason may be because it was ignored.

Secondly, the algorithms' hierarchical model gives more priority to causes that occur closer to death than those more likely to occur further away from death in the pathway to death. This means that when hypertensive disorders (which usually cause antepartum death) co-exist with such causes as asphyxia (which usually causes intrapartum death), the algorithms returned the causes closer to death as the most likely cause and hypertensive disorders as one of the other possible causes. This also explains why the aggregate contribution of hypertensive disorders by the algorithms (8.7%) was higher than the proportion for its most likely cause (5.1%; Tables 5.6 and 5.8 in results).

Hypertensive disorders have been established to pose a significant risk of stillbirth. In a clinical trial involving 195 stillbirths in Bangladesh, which investigated patterns of antepartum complications and the risk of perinatal deaths associated with such complications in rural Bangladesh, pregnancy-induced hypertension was found to increase significantly the risk of stillbirth (IRR: 1.8; 95% CI: 1.3–2.5) (Khanam et al, 2017).

None of the studies from the literature review reported proportions of stillbirth due to hypertensive disorders in the study countries. In other countries, varying proportions have been reported. In Nigeria, a similar hospital-based study of 158 stillbirths reported 12.7% of stillbirths to be due to hypertensive disorders (Mutihir & Eka, 2011). A lower proportion (5%) was found in another hospital-based study of 143 stillbirths in Liberia (Lori et al, 2014). However, proportions as high as 29.3% have also been reported in a hospital-based study in Pakistan (Munim et al, 2011).

Improving availability and quality of antenatal services is key to identifying women with hypertensive disorders and preventing adverse outcomes. The

new WHO guidelines for antenatal care recommend regular measurement of mothers' blood pressure and screening for pre-eclampsia (WHO, 2016d).

### **Congenital anomalies**

All the three methods of assigning cause of death used in this study returned low proportions of stillbirths due to congenital anomalies, ranging from 1.8% to 2.5%, depending on method.

In Sierra Leone, only one case of stillbirth was assigned by the algorithms to be due to a congenital anomaly; HCPs and experts did not assign any case of stillbirth to be due to congenital anomaly in Sierra Leone. The almost total absence of congenital anomalies as cause of stillbirth in Sierra Leone does not necessarily imply lower incidence of congenital anomalies in Sierra Leone than in the other countries. It may be explained by lack of capacity of HCPs to recognise such cases or lack of recognition of such findings as important enough to be documented, or both. In settings such as these, healthcare providers rarely examine a stillborn after birth; they often diminish the existence of the baby to help cope with bereaving parents (Froen et al, 2011).

Globally, congenital anomalies are estimated to account for 7.4% of stillbirths (Lawn et al, 2016). These figures are generally higher in high-income countries. In Canada, for example, congenital anomalies are estimated to account for up to 11% of stillbirths, while in Ireland it is as high as 21% (Lawn et al, 2016).

In low-resource settings, where more preventable causes of stillbirth proportionally account for most deaths, it is common to have a low proportion of stillbirths due to congenital anomalies. In a similar study of 2,064 births in Nigeria, Ezugwu et al reported 2.1% of stillbirths to be due to congenital anomalies (Ezugwu et al, 2011). However, even in LMIC, there are some reports of high proportions of stillbirths due to congenital anomalies: 21.8% has been reported in Pakistan (Munim et al, 2011) and 15.1% in Thailand (Tannirandorn & Jatuparisuth, 2004). A wide range of anomalies have been reported, including central nervous system-related congenital anomalies (Edmond et al, 2008b; Mo-suwan et al, 2009; Uroos et al, 2014; Kaistha et al, 2016), cardiovascular (Edmond et al, 2008b) musculoskeletal

(Aboualsoltani et al, 2009) renal, pulmonary and cord anomalies (Vijayan et al, 2012; Uroos et al, 2014).

Some congenital anomalies are preventable. However, it is difficult to focus interventions on congenital anomalies of public health importance without proper documentation of anomalies to enable identification of those that are preventable and their distribution pattern. Thus, there is the need to improve documentation of such cases, and the need for more research to report types of anomalies causing stillbirth in LMIC.

The WHO recommends commencement of folic acid supplementation as early as possible during pregnancy (ideally before conception) to prevent neural tube defects (WHO, 2016d). A carefully planned elective Caesarean section could prevent adverse outcomes following obstructed labour as a result of congenital anomalies such as hydrocephalus.

### **Cord problems**

Proportions of stillbirths due to cord problems (mainly cord prolapse) ranged from 3.3% to 6.5%. And more than one-third (35.4%) of mothers who had stillbirths due to cord accidents were considered to have been admitted with a live baby, i.e. with fetal heart sound present.

The major difference between the methods of assigning cause of death lies in the importance attached to the cause by the different methods. While the healthcare providers may consider cord prolapse as the cause of death in the presence of other causes, the computer algorithms were programmed to prioritise other more important causes along the pathway to death, such as asphyxia and placental abruption. In the absence of evidence for the other more likely causes, the algorithms diagnosed cord accidents, when its criteria were met.

Low quality studies from LMIC suggest that the incidence of cord prolapse is low in those settings, with rates of 0.3% or less reported (Umar & Gaya, 2015). A higher rate of 1.7% was reported from a large retrospective study of 1,424 cases of cord prolapse in Ireland (Gibbons et al, 2014). However, there is a marked difference in survival rates between low- and high-resource settings. While as high as 45% of cases of 42 cases of cord prolapse resulted in stillbirth in a low-resource setting (Umar & Gaya, 2015), only 6% of the 1,424 cases in the Irish study ended up as stillbirth (Gibbons et al, 2014).

A similar hospital-based study in Nigeria reported that cord accidents accounted for 7% of the 158 stillbirths they studied (Mutihir & Eka, 2011).

Increasing availability and quality of emergency obstetric and newborn health services will enable faster action for women who need emergency Caesarean section to save their babies. Mothers should be educated to be able to recognise common danger signs in pregnancy and encouraged to report to a facility early.

#### Fetal growth restriction

Neither HCPs nor expert panel attributed any case of stillbirth to intrauterine growth restriction (IUGR). Yet, the computer algorithms attributed as high as 12.9% of the stillbirths to IUGR. The diagnosis also contributed to 41.5% of all the stillbirths, using 3288 grams as reference mean weight for babies born at 40 weeks of gestation (Hadlock et al, 1991). However, since the method of diagnosis of IUGR used in this study is dependent on accurate records of gestational age and birth weight, it should be noted that only a small proportion (2.3%) of the cases in this study had gestational age confirmed by ultrasound.

The HCPs and the expert panel did not consider IUGR as a cause of death perhaps because the diagnosis involves placing the birth weight of each baby in a centile chart, which could be a tedious task when done manually, but easily accomplished by the computer algorithms.

This perhaps also explains why there are few studies reporting IUGR as a cause of stillbirth in LMIC. The only study found from LMIC which reported proportion of stillbirths due to IUGR was conducted in a hospital in Pakistan, where Munim et al reported IUGR to account for 18% of the 278 cases of stillbirth in the study (Munim et al, 2011).

IUGR is the single largest condition associated with stillbirth (Gardosi et al, 2005), thus cannot be ignored. Its inclusion into classification systems for

causes of stillbirth is said to reduce the proportion of stillbirths with unknown causes from 40-50% to less than 20% (Gardosi et al, 2005; Vergani et al, 2008).

In a study to estimate the gestational age for 620 stillbirths in the United States, Conway et al concluded that fetal foot length is relatively accurate in measuring gestational age at death, and they recommend collecting such data in all stillbirths (Conway et al, 2013). This may be feasible in LMIC, and could potentially improve the accuracy of the diagnosis of IUGR during perinatal death reviews.

Early detection is the key to tackling IUGR. The WHO recommends regular fetal growth monitoring through: daily fetal movement counting by mothers; measurement of symphysis-fundal height during antenatal visits; routine antenatal cardio-tocography; ultrasound monitoring, and; Doppler ultrasound. In settings where ultrasound is not available, fetal growth should be monitored by regular check of symphysis-fundal height during antenatal visits, but this shouldn't replace abdominal palpation (WHO, 2016d).

However, if these strategies are to succeed, staff shortages and lack of equipment in LMIC are some of the challenges that must be overcome.

### **Twin-twin transfusion**

Twin-twin transfusion syndrome (TTTS) is another cause of stillbirth only diagnosed by the algorithms. It accounted for 1% of the stillbirths, or 13.5% of the 89 cases with multiple gestation. It is not unusual for healthcare professionals to miss the diagnosis of TTTS. Baud et al has reported failure to identify TTTS in 33% of 323 cases of referrals to a hospital in Canada (Baud et al, 2014).

Although rare, TTTS is a potentially fatal condition that occurs when abnormal placental blood vessels cause an uneven blood flow to identical twin fetuses sharing a placenta (Duryea et al, 2016). A systematic review and meta-analysis of 361 studies (Danon et al, 2013) found that the condition substantially increases the risk of stillbirth throughout the third trimester, but even more so at 36 weeks of gestation (OR: 8.5; Cl 1.6–44.7). The diagnosis is suspected in a monochorionic twin gestation when one twin (usually a stillbirth) has a birth weight which is 25% less than the other twin (stillbirth or live born).

There are scanty previous reports of proportion of stillbirths due to TTTS in LMIC. In the only study found, which investigated causes of hydrops fetalis among 492 fetal deaths in Thailand, Taweevisit & Thorner found that TTTS was responsible for 10.2% of the deaths (Taweevisit & Thorner, 2010). The much larger proportion in their study could have resulted from their focus on hydrops fetalis only, excluding all intrapartum deaths and other causes of antepartum deaths.

While there is currently little that can be done to prevent TTTS, early identification of multiple pregnancies could help in the monitoring of high risk cases. Interventions such as amnio-reduction and laser surgery have been favoured to remarkably improve survival chances of one or both twins (Duryea et al, 2016).

## Infections

The proportions of stillbirths due to infections (HIV, malaria, syphilis, UTI and other infections) were within a close range across the three methods of assessment: 6.8% by HCPs, 4.3% by experts and 9.0% by computer algorithms. It should be noted, however, while HCPs and expert panel assigned some cases to HIV, the computer algorithms did not recognise HIV as a direct cause of death as evidence suggests that there is no increased risk of stillbirth due to HIV infection per se (OR: 1.5; 95% CI: 0.7 – 3.0; Chi et al, 2007).

In Sierra Leone, the low proportion of stillbirths due to syphilis and none due to HIV were as a result of lack of information on these diagnoses rather than absence of the diagnoses.

A large study of 19,791 births and 495 stillbirths in multiple countries in West Africa showed that infections significantly increase the risk of stillbirth (OR: 9.7; CI: 6.3 – 15.1; Chalumeau et al, 2012). Another study in a hospital in Brazil reported that up to 9.3% of stillbirths were due to infections (Andrade et al, 2009), which is similar to the findings in this study.

Malaria is a major threat to pregnant women and their babies. The WHO recommends a package of interventions to control malaria, including the use of insecticide-treated nets (ITN), intermittent prophylactic treatment and appropriate case detection and management. High quality evidence suggests that intermittent prophylactic treatment of malaria with sulfadoxine-pyrimethamine (SP) is beneficial in pregnancy (WHO, 2016d).

However, demographic and health surveys in this study's countries indicate that the malaria control strategies outlined by the WHO (above) are not producing the desired results. For example, ownership and use of ITN among pregnant women ranges from 13.1% in Zimbabwe (DHS, 2015) to 57% in Malawi (DHS, 2017). Similarly, the proportion of pregnant women who had 2 or more doses of SP is low: 16.9% in Kenya (DHS, 2014), 63% in Malawi (DHS, 2017) and 45.1% in Sierra Leone (DHS, 2013). This was not reported in Zimbabwe DHS. Although there is a general gradual improvement of these indicators over time, if the desired 100% ITN distribution is to be achieved, stakeholders should prioritise, re-strategize and share success stories for other countries to adapt. Educative communication strategies and campaigns should be targeted at women, especially in rural areas, on the importance of use of ITN (Sangare et al, 2012).

Integrating screening for syphilis with HIV screening during antenatal visits will strengthen existing health systems for maternal and newborn care. Low-certainty evidence suggests that vitamin A supplementation could reduce the risk of infections during pregnancy (WHO, 2016d). Routine hand washing by healthcare practitioners before and after procedures will reduce nosocomial infections. Making penicillin available to all mothers with syphilis could help to prevent as many as 37,822 stillbirths globally each year (Taylor et al, 2016).

#### **Ruptured uterus**

Uterine rupture is a catastrophic intrapartum event. It accounted for 5.2% of the stillbirths according to HCPs; 6.1% by expert panel, and; 2.6% by

computer algorithms. The difference between the proportions by method of assessment was mainly because uterine rupture frequently leads to asphyxia, which is higher in the algorithms' hierarchical model. This also explains why the cumulative contribution of uterine rupture by the algorithms was higher (4.8%).

However, the three methods of assessment seem to agree that there were more cases of ruptured uterus in Malawi and Sierra Leone than in Kenya and Zimbabwe. Although all the facilities in this study provided comprehensive emergency obstetric care, the facilities in Kenya and Zimbabwe generally had more capacity in terms of skilled manpower and equipment availability. They were better positioned to detect imminent rupture of uterus.

There is paucity of literature reporting proportions of stillbirth resulting from ruptured uterus as most literature tend to use asphyxia as cause of stillbirth. Although, without intervention, uterine rupture ultimately leads to hypoxia and death, it should be recognised as an independent cause of death in perinatal death reviews (Gardosi et al, 2005). This is because if all stillbirths due to uterine rupture are documented to be due to intrapartum hypoxia, information about the underlying causes of the hypoxia may be lost. Thus, action to improve quality of care may not necessarily address the underlying cause of death.

Uterine rupture is an avoidable event. Hospitals should be able to identify high risk groups and remain alert for possible emergencies. Correct use of the partograph could help identify obstruction early and allow for more timely intervention. All mothers must be encouraged to deliver with a skilled birth attendant. Mothers with a history of previous Caesarean section should give birth preferably close to or in a facility to enable repeat CS, if necessary. Clinicians should be cautious when using oxytocics in such mothers and in grand-multiparous mothers.

#### Amniotic causes

Amniotic causes of stillbirth include oligohydramnios, polyhydramnios, chorioamnionitis and prelabour rupture of membranes (Gardosi et al, 2005). They accounted for 3.6% of all stillbirths according to HCPs and 3.4%

according to the expert panel. This category of causes was not identified by the algorithms as ultrasound details required to meet its criteria were rarely available.

Oligo- and polyhydramnios usually result from congenital anomalies in the baby, especially gastrointestinal and renal anomalies, that impede the baby's normal digestion and excretion of the fluid. Routine measurement of symphysis-fundal height could prove useful in detecting oligo- and polyhydramnios in settings without ultrasound (WHO, 2016d).

More research is needed to determine any direct role of these conditions as independent causes of stillbirth.

#### Unknown cause

Stillbirths categorised to have "unknown" cause form an important part of any death review. While HCPs assigned 21.9% of all the stillbirths in this study to this category, the expert panel assigned 26%, and the computer algorithms assigned 17.9% as unknown.

Assigning a case to the "unknown" category could be because of either lack of information to reach a reasonable conclusion on the cause of death or simply due to inability to identify a cause despite availability of all information needed to make a diagnosis. In this study, most cases classified to have "unknown" cause were due to lack of information.

By country, Zimbabwe had the least proportion of stillbirth assigned as cause unknown by HCPs and expert panel, and Malawi had the highest. Because all the three hospitals in Zimbabwe were teaching hospitals located in urban areas, the clinical records were generally more complete, thus, allowing the reviewers to assign a cause to most cases reviewed. On the other hand, three of the four hospitals in Malawi were district hospitals located in semi-urban and often remote locations. Their records were not as complete as the those found in an urban hospital.

Nevertheless, the computer algorithms found the lowest proportion of unknown in Sierra Leone due to high proportion of deaths due to IUGR, cord prolapse and ruptured uterus, all of which are diagnosed from information that is more readily available, e.g. gestational age and birth weight for IUGR and presence of a prolapsed cord in the case of cord prolapse.

Overall, the algorithms also found the least proportion of cases with unknown causes when compared to HCPs and expert panel. This may be because the software does not "forget" information once entered, while humans are likely to forget certain details or their importance, and are therefore more likely to assign a case as unknown. The high proportion of stillbirths due to IUGR (12.9%) found by the algorithms, none of which were found by either HCPs or experts, might have also contributed to the lower proportion of cases with unknown cause since inclusion of IUGR is known to reduce proportions of cases with unknown cause to less than 20% (Gardosi et la, 2005; Vergani et al, 2008). On the other hand, this could be an indication of an over-representation of IUGR by the algorithms.

Several previous studies have reported varying proportions of stillbirths due to unknown causes. While Engmann et al reported 12% as unknown in a multi-national, population-based study of 143 stillbirths (Engmann et al, 2011), two different population-based studies involving 1,748 and 661 stillbirths from Bangladesh and Ghana, respectively, have reported at least half of stillbirths to be due to unknown causes (Baqui et al, 2011; Edmond et al, 2008b). A small, hospital-based study of 17 stillbirths in Nepal reported 47% as unknown (Manandhar et al, 2003). The study of cause of stillbirth involving 2,847 cases of stillbirth in six LMIC using computer algorithms (discussed earlier) reported 17.1% as unknown (McClure et al, 2017).

These variations in the proportion of stillbirth with unknown cause reflect the variation in capacity of the various hospitals where the studies were conducted. Like the diagnosis in living subjects, hospitals with more skilled staff, diagnostic equipment and better records are more likely to identify a cause of death. Differences in disease burden in various populations also affect the proportion of stillbirth with unknown cause; a cause is more likely to be found in populations with high disease burden.

#### 8.4.2 Methods of cause assignment

Despite differences observed in the proportion of individual cause of death for the different methods of assessment, when the cause of death was categorised using the ReCoDe classification, there was a statistically significant agreement across the three methods (Results Chapter, Section 6.2.4). This implies that any of the methods could be used to produce essentially the same results when cause of death is classified using the ReCoDe classification. The choice of which method to use, therefore, depends on other factors that favour or disfavour the purpose of the review.

The three methods showed some strengths and weaknesses. While HCPs and the expert panel had higher proportions of stillbirths with unknown cause and took more time and resources to conduct the reviews than the computer algorithms, the two methods still provided opportunities for problems in care to be discussed in detail, and for recommendations to be formulated. This way, perinatal death review helps to generate ideas for development of pertinent action plans.

However, perinatal mortality audit can be a tedious process. Because of the subjective nature of assessments during reviews, inter-observer bias also exists. It should be noted that even between experts, the agreement rate was lower than what one would expect (k=0.61; p<0.0005), indicating inconsistencies in assigning cause of death even among the experts.

The sheer numbers of perinatal mortality in LMIC make perinatal death reviews overwhelming in such settings. Staff shortage also compounds this problem, and where staff are available, they often lack the capacity to conduct reviews and identify causes, factors contributing to the death and elements of poor care. Eliminating human influence in information analysis could help reduce bias, and make the review process faster and easier even in settings with staff shortages. When reviewing all cases of perinatal death is not practical, the new WHO guidelines on perinatal death review (WHO, 2016a) recommend reviewing as many cases as possible. Thus, research is needed to establish minimum proportions of stillbirths that should be reviewed when all cases cannot be done. The algorithms were faster, and once set up, the system required smaller time and resource investment than HCPs and experts. However, this method eliminated opportunities for discussions. Since the primary purpose of death reviews is to improve care, therefore, algorithms should be used in research and to complement facility reviews, but not as replacement for discussions during hospital reviews. In settings where there are only a few staff in a health facility, algorithms could prove useful in providing a second opinion on the cause of death and elements of poor care.

## 8.5 Classification of Stillbirth

## 8.5.1 ReCoDe classification

When cause of stillbirth was categorised using ReCoDe classification, intrapartum causes (mainly asphyxia) and maternal conditions (mainly hypertensive disorders and infections) were the leading categories of death. The category for unknown accounted for 17.9% by computer algorithms to 28.6% by expert panel.

Although the result of Kappa analysis to compare agreement between the three methods of assessment showed some level of agreement between all three methods, there were also differences in the proportions assigned by the methods. The most differences were observed between the proportions found by the algorithms and the other two methods. This emanated partly from prioritisation of certain diagnoses in the hierarchical model of the algorithms (Appendix 5). For example, while HCPs and expert panel assigned 18.5% and 21.1%, respectively, to the intrapartum category, the algorithms assigned as high as 37.4%. The relative high proportion in the intrapartum category assigned by the algorithms was largely accounted for by asphyxia which is ranked highly in the hierarchical model of the algorithms.

Another reason for the differences between the results obtained by the algorithms and the other two methods was the unavailability of specific information required by the algorithms to make certain diagnoses. For example, the algorithms required ultrasound evidence to make the diagnosis of oligo- or polyhydramnios, which was rarely available.

In addition, the remarkable differences observed between the results of the algorithms and other two methods in the fetus category was due to the almost total absence of certain key diagnoses, such as fetal growth restriction, in cause assigned by HCPs and the expert panel (as discussed previously in section 8.4.1). While HCPs and expert panel assigned 6.3% and 3.5%, respectively, to the fetus category, the algorithms assigned as high as 18.7%. The relative high proportion in the fetus category assigned by the algorithms was mostly due to fetal growth restriction and twin-twin transfusion, both of which were not diagnosed by the HCPs or the expert panel.

Some differences were also observed between proportion of cause assigned as unknown and proportion categorised as "unclassified" using ReCoDe classification. This is particularly so in cause assigned by HCPs and experts. The difference emanated from diagnoses assigned as causes which are not recognised to cause stillbirth in ReCoDe classification. For example, anaemia in pregnancy and prematurity were reported as cause of stillbirth, but are not recognised by ReCoDe classification as causes, and were, therefore, categorised as unclassified.

When ReCoDe classification was first published (Gardosi et al, 2005), the leading cause of death was fetal growth restriction (43%) and lethal congenital anomalies (14.9%). Intrapartum asphyxia, which played a major role in our study, only accounted for 3.4%. The total proportion for unclassified was 16%.

These discrepancies with our study were not unexpected as Gardosi et al conducted their study using data from maternity units in a high-income country (the UK), where the distribution of cause of stillbirth differs from that in a LMIC (Flenady et al, 2011). The relatively low proportion of stillbirths due to uterine cause (0.1%) compared to the findings in this study (2.6% to 5.7%, depending on method of assessment) is an indicator of the discrepancy in quality of obstetric care between high-and low-resource settings.

Furthermore, the high priority given to fetal growth restriction in the ReCoDe classification has been reported to significantly influence the overall distribution of causes of stillbirth (Ego et al, 2013).

### 8.5.2 ICD-PM classification

With ICD-PM, the major categories accounting for the death were: intrapartum hypoxia and fetal growth restriction. For contributing maternal conditions, M1 (placental, cord and membranes) and M3 (other complications of labour and delivery) dominated the groups. Overall, the proportion of cases that could not be assigned into either a fetal cause category or a contributing maternal condition in ICD-PM ranged from 13.7% to 17.9%.

No cause was allocated to M2 (maternal complications of pregnancy) by using the algorithms. As discussed earlier, the algorithms required ultrasound information to diagnose conditions in that group (e.g. oligohydramnios, polyhydramnios, incompetent cervix, etc). However, ultrasound information was not available.

Generally, many categories were blank as some conditions considered as causes by healthcare providers and the expert panel, such as HIV, prematurity and anaemia in pregnancy, are not considered as cause of death in ICD-PM. Thus, these diagnoses ended up as unknown. Moreover, diagnostic capabilities of facilities in LMIC to make some diagnoses was also limited.

Apart from the difficulty in determining time of death (which has been discussed in Section 8.3), there was a further difficulty with regard to deciding how a case with multiple causes should be classified. For example, when more than one fetal causes are diagnosed which belong to different categories, the decision regarding which category the case goes depends on the reviewers. In this study, it was assigned alphabetically, i.e. A1 then A2, then A3, etc. However, it would be more accurate if this was based on a clearly defined pathway to death to avoid subjective interpretation and ensure more uniform application of the classification.

In comparison with the first (and only) publication on the application of ICD-PM on stillbirth data, Allanson et al (2016) reported 50% and 48.3% as antepartum, and 39% and 5% as intrapartum in South Africa and the UK, respectively. It is noteworthy, however, that they reported perinatal deaths, i.e. including early neonatal deaths. When the reported figures for stillbirths were isolated, intrapartum deaths represented 17.7% and 9.4% in South Africa and the UK, respectively.

In their study, Allanson et al found 59.1% and 22.4% of antepartum and intrapartum deaths, respectively, to be due to unspecified fetal cause. And 53.3% of the antepartum deaths had no associated maternal condition, while 37.9% of the intrapartum deaths had no associated maternal cause. Thus, for intrapartum death, Allanson et al reported a relatively smaller proportion with unspecified fetal cause (22.4%), and a larger proportion without associated maternal conditions (37.9%). Figure 8.1 (below) is an extension of Figure 6.5 (section 6.3.4) to compare this study's results with that of Allanson et al (2016).

The discrepancies with this study were not surprising – the study settings differed. While most of the data (93%) in the study by Allanson et al came from the UK, a high-income country, all datasets in this study were from LMIC, where obstetric emergencies still account for most of the stillbirths.

To further improve ICD-PM, therefore, some features of ReCoDe classification, such as the simple structure and use of simple terms, could be adapted. (More detailed suggestions to improve ICD-PM are highlighted in the recommendations section.)



Figure 8.1: ICD-PM classification: this study vs Allanson et al (2016)

## 8.6 Standard of Care

Coverage for antenatal care interventions differed by country and by intervention. While HIV screening had relatively higher coverage, the coverage for anti-malarial prophylaxis seemed low. For mothers diagnosed of various ailments, there was a wide gap in coverage for their treatment.

A large proportion of mothers (25%) who came from their homes arrived at the health facility late, with cervical dilatation of 9 - 10cm. And about half (48%) of non-referrals arrived too late, without fetal heart sound on admission.

Some elements of third delay were also observed at the health facilities. Only 78.2% of mothers admitted in active labour gave birth within 12 hours of admission. For mothers who had Caesarean section, median time between decision for the procedure and birth ranged from 60 to 120 minutes. Only 15.7% of eligible mothers had a partograph correctly used for them.

#### 8.6.1 Antepartum care

Using the WHO guidelines for antenatal care (WHO, 2002), every pregnant mother in the countries included in this study should receive iron and folate supplementation, prophylactic anti-malarial (except in some regions of Zimbabwe not considered as malaria-endemic) and tetanus vaccination. In addition, mothers should be screened for hypertensive disorders, HIV and syphilis, and assessed for Rhesus blood grouping.

Overall, only 2.2% of mothers who attended ANC had all these services provided to them. In Malawi and Sierra Leone, none of the mothers had all services provided. For mothers diagnosed with certain conditions during their antenatal visits, the majority are not receiving the care that should follow their diagnoses.

However, there seems to be wide disparity between the results of this study and the findings of the Demographic and Health Surveys (DHS) conducted in these countries in terms of coverage of antenatal care (Table 8.1). These differences might have resulted from the differences in study populations. While the DHS is a population study using random sampling, this study was hospital-based and targeted mothers with an adverse birth outcome only.

DHS Outcomes	Kenya DHS (2014)	Malawi DHS (2017)	Sierra Leone DHS (2013)	Zimbabwe DHS (2015)
Women with a live birth in the past five years who took iron and folate supplements	69.7%	89.4%	93.8%	83.3%
Women who received 1 or more doses of SP/Fansidar at ANC	29.5%	88.6%	62.1%	Not available
Women who received 3 or more doses of SP/Fansidar at ANC	10.1%	30.0%	45.1%	Not available
Women receiving two or more tetanus toxoid injections during last pregnancy	51.1%	73.0%	86.9%	40.0%
Women whose last birth was protected against neonatal tetanus	75.6%	90.2%	90.0%	54.3%
Women who received counselling on HIV and an HIV test during ANC	66.9%	79.7%	42.9%	71.3%

 Table 8.1: DHS findings for some selected health outcomes

#### 8.6.2 Intrapartum care

A large proportion of mothers arrived late at the health facility during childbirth, with up to one-quarter arriving at full cervical dilatation.

However, mothers' delay in arrival at the facility wasn't the only delay factor in the findings. There were indications of delays at the facility as well. Women who arrived early enough spent too long in labour or too long waiting for an emergency Caesarean section (CS), except in Malawi where the median time interval between decision for CS and actual birth was around 60 minutes. This is clearly below acceptable standards for time between decision and birth, i.e. 30 minutes (McKenzie & Cooke 2002).

Across all four countries, 29.7% to 51.2% of stillbirths whose mothers were admitted with fetal heart sound (FHS) present were classified as macerated stillbirths, indicating possible delays in providing care at the facility. Likewise, some cases with absent FHS on admission were classified as fresh stillbirths. This may indicate first and second delays, and gives insight into the populations' health seeking behaviour.

Similarly, the clear majority of women (84.3%) either did not have a partograph or it was used incorrectly. Poor use of the partograph has been linked to poor knowledge of the partograph. Fawole et al reported that only 37.3% of HCPs in a tertiary health facility in Nigeria could mention at least one component of the partograph (Fawole et al, 2008). A similar study in Cameroon reported that less than one-third of non-physician obstetric care providers had good knowledge of the partograph (Sama et al, 2017). Thus, in-service education should complement efforts to improve the use of the partograph in the management of labour (Pettersson et al, 2000).

In a study comparing the WHO composite partograph with a latent phase with a simplified one without the latent phase, Mathews et al reported that up to 85% of healthcare providers experienced difficulties with the former (Mathews et al, 2007). Therefore, simplifying the standard WHO partograph in country adaptations could make it easier to use, especially among low cadre health staff.

The documentation for cases reviewed was poor. Generally, poor documentation of clinical information is a common problem in LMIC. In study that assessed the adequacy of medical records in a hospital in Nepal, Mishra et al reported many gaps in hospital records, including 96.9% of in-patients not given any instructions on discharge (Mishra et al, 2009).

Standard-based audit (SBA) could be used to address areas of care needing urgent attention. It also has the advantage of being less threatening to healthcare providers. Thus, healthcare providers should be encouraged to conduct SBA, which could also help develop their competencies in conducting death reviews.

## 8.7 Strengths and Limitations

### 8.7.1 Study design

This study was the first to use different methods of assessing cause of stillbirth and triangulate the findings, highlighting the advantages and disadvantages of each method. It is also the first to use data from multiple LMIC to test the new ICD-PM classification, providing important insights into the applicability of the classification system in settings where most global stillbirths occur.

However, this study was designed as hospital-based. With only half of all stillbirths occurring in health facilities in sub-Saharan Africa (Lawn et al, 2016), hospital-based stillbirth studies only tell half of the story. The design also missed the opportunity to explore factors contributing to stillbirth in the community, such as reasons for delays in seeking care and referral delays. The quantitative nature of the design also did not allow exploration of reasons for poor care from healthcare providers.

Although many aspects of stillbirth and neonatal mortality overlap, the focus of this study on stillbirth alone, without including neonatal mortality, limits the generalisability of its findings to neonatal mortality. Thus, even the application of ICD-PM, which includes neonatal deaths, was limited to stillbirth. Similarly, the lack of inclusion of data from live births to serve as a comparison group has limited the study analysis, especially in exploring factors associated with stillbirth. Nevertheless, the design also gave the study some advantages. In terms of cause of death assignment, the hospital-based design gave the study the advantage of assigning cause more accurately than would have been possible with verbal autopsy, for example.

The study was conducted in multiple countries, which enabled comparison between the countries. The multiple sites in each country also allowed comparison between different settings within each country, identifying problems that were peculiar to certain settings and some that were common in all settings.

With the benefit of retrospection, the sample size could have been smaller if it was calculated based on frequency of cases with known cause rather than stillbirth rate, as I did in the study. For example, assuming an expected frequency of 78% of cases with known cause (as found in this study), using the same parameters as above, the sample would have been 264 per country or a total of 1,056 cases. Thus, it is hoped that the accidentally larger sample size has given the study even more statistical power to detect rare problems and make the findings more generalizable.

The use of standard WHO definitions and guidelines wherever possible will make findings more acceptable to many LMIC.

#### 8.7.2 Data collection and analysis

One of the major strengths of this study was the chronological sampling of cases until the sample size was achieved, which eliminated chances of selection bias. However, the low number of cases in some facilities obliged the research team to obtain uneven number of cases from facilities to meet the country sample size. Although this may have caused unbalanced distribution of cases between facilities in the same country, the review of all cases in the facilities with low numbers of stillbirth meant there was no sampling bias in those facilities. In the facilities with higher stillbirths than needed to meet the sample, the chronological sampling mitigated against selection bias.

During the data collection, healthcare providers participated in the review of cases from the same facility, which could potentially introduce the risk of bias

in cause assignment. However, the training given to the healthcare providers and the participation of the principal investigator during the review of most of the cases helped to mitigate against this risk. The independent expert review of cases, which showed a high level of agreement with the HCPs (k=0.69; p<0.0005), confirmed that the risk of bias was negligible, if any.

Furthermore, the data collection tools were subjected to several rounds of peer review and preliminary testing involving stakeholders from the study countries before they were deployed. This gave many opportunities for improvement of the tools and ensured that a more robust data was collected.

Ultimately, the inherent limitation of the methods used to assess cause of death was the dependence on hospital records, which were often incomplete, inaccurate or both. In cases with more than one possible cause of death, arriving at the most likely cause was often difficult. The lack of autopsy data to validate cause of death made the cause of death less certain. However, the involvement of several experts in the cause of death assessment as well as in the development of the computer-based algorithms used might have boosted the reliability of the results. Additionally, it is hoped that the agreement of the three methods of assessing cause of death in some areas may be a strong indication of the validity of the findings.

In the analysis, all cases that met the definition of stillbirth were included; this further reduced the chances of selection bias. However, there were few previous studies with which to compare the results; the few available often had differing methods. Therefore, all efforts were made to discuss findings carefully without over-generalisation.

## 8.8 Recommendations

#### 8.8.1 Improving the stillbirth audit process

At the facility level, with half of stillbirths occurring intrapartum, there is a need to encourage perinatal death reviews. Perinatal mortality audit is an effective strategy for improving quality of care and could reduce perinatal mortality by up to 30% (Pattinson et al, 2009). This could be conducted by either an existing quality improvement or maternal death review team or by

a sub-committee dedicated to the exercise. In settings with too many deaths, where reviewing all deaths is not feasible, the new WHO guidelines on perinatal death review recommend focusing on intrapartum deaths (WHO, 2016a).

To conduct the reviews well, healthcare providers need to be trained on how to conduct perinatal death audit using the "no blame, no shame" approach, identify elements of poor care and initiate action to change practice.

At least for mothers admitted with fetal heart sound present, fetal appearance should be considered simultaneously with status of fetal heart sound on admission and duration of labour before a decision is made on the time of death. This will ensure more accurate and universally consistent results. Healthcare providers should be trained to be able to identify early signs of maceration.

Ultimately, since the cause of death for a proportion of stillbirths will always remain unknown, the prospect of reducing the proportion of stillbirths with unknown cause lies in our ability to reduce the subset of cases with unknown cause due to lack of information – which was reported in two-thirds of the cases in this study. Therefore, improving hospital records is the key to reducing the proportion of stillbirths of unknown cause. Improvements in staffing levels and diagnostic capabilities in health facilities will also help reduce the proportion of stillbirths whose cause is unknown.

At national and international levels, stakeholders in LMIC should advocate to make stillbirth a notifiable event. This will facilitate improvement in information documentation, collection and reporting; it will also encourage more reviews.

#### 8.8.2 Improving classification of cause of stillbirth

Using the ICD-PM, some stillbirths could not be categorised as either anteor intrapartum death. Without the creation of another category to accommodate them, information regarding these cases could have been lost. It is, therefore, recommended that the ICD-PM is amended to create a category for cases whose time of death could not be determined. The lack of definition and understanding of a clear pathway to death leaves gaps for subjective interpretation of the ICD-PM. Thus, the classification system should clearly define diagnoses for consistency of reporting. There should also be a guide on how cases with multiple potential causes of death should be handled.

Global stakeholders should advocate for the adoption of the new ICD-PM to facilitate consistent reporting of cause of stillbirth to enable more focused global interventions.

## 8.8.3 Improving quality of maternal and newborn health services

Immediate action to reduce stillbirth that could yield quick results, the socalled 'low-hanging fruits', should address the following areas:

- Despite the finding that two-third of mothers who had stillbirth attended antenatal care at least once, more than half arrived too late for birth. This calls for better health education during antenatal visits. Healthcare providers should work with mothers to develop feasible birth plans, and mothers should be educated on the importance of skilled birth attendance. Community engagement strategies should address challenges relating to transport to the hospital for mothers and babies.
- Lack of guidelines and/or inappropriate interventions observed in one-fifth of the cases should prompt action toward development of local protocols for the management of common conditions in pregnancy. This should be adequately communicated to all staff involved in the provision of care to mothers and babies.
- HCPs should be encouraged to develop and implement standards for ANC and EmONC services. For example, standards on the use of the partograph could help reduce delay to intervene and ultimately reduce stillbirths due to asphyxia and possibly ruptured uterus. Other areas where standards should be developed include: ANC services, resuscitation, record keeping and management of common conditions in pregnancy.
- Hospitals should be ready with staff, supplies and other resources needed to conduct emergency procedures, especially Caesarean

section, to reduce delays observed in conducting the procedure. Actions should also address other delays identified in the facility.

 To improve recognition of IUGR, HCPs should be trained on how to use growth monitoring charts so they can recognise the condition early and intervene. This will also increase their ability to identify the condition during perinatal death reviews and focus actions to improve quality of care accordingly.

The overall high stillbirth rate observed in these countries is indicative of the quality of care mothers and babies receive in health facilities. If the Every Newborn Action Plan (ENAP; WHO, 2014) target of reducing stillbirth rate in every country to less than 12 per 1,000 births is to be achieved by 2030, there is the need for an urgent and coordinated action at local, national and international levels to improve the quality of care provided to mothers and babies in health facilities.

## 8.8.4 Further research

Researchers reporting findings of stillbirth studies should make a clear distinction between cause of death, risk factors and contributing factors.

Unlike maternal death reviews, the sheer numbers of stillbirths make reviews overwhelming for most health facilities in low-resources settings, a problem compounded by the inadequate human resources in such settings. Therefore, future research should focus on determining the proportion of stillbirths that should be reviewed for optimal results.

Algorithms developed to complement perinatal death reviews should be tested on different datasets to explore their utility, and should be refined for use in facility- as well as community-based audits.

Purposefully designed studies to assess the quality of antenatal and intrapartum care given to women (including those with live babies) in LMIC would give a better indication of the quality of maternal and newborn health services. Reasons behind mother's late arrival as well as for the poor care they receive at the facility should be explored. More studies should be conducted in LMIC with a view to testing the new ICD-PM to check for its feasibility, consistency of reporting across different settings and ease of use. More research is need to further explore methods of determining time of death to suit the realities in LMIC where mothers are rarely monitored closely.

Case studies are relevant and important study design that could be used to report rare cases in a relatively more timely manner (Carey, 2010), allowing in-depth explorations of complex issues (Crowe et al, 2011). While recognising the limitations of a case study as a scientific methodology, it could play a significant role in improving our understanding cause of, and factors contributing to, stillbirth. Researchers could use the methodology to report rare conditions causing stillbirth or circumstances contributing to the death.

## 8.9 Chapter Summary / Conclusions

The stillbirth rate remains unacceptably high in low- and middle-income countries (LMIC). In this study, it ranged between 20.3 per 1,000 births in Malawi and 118.1 per 1,000 births in Sierra Leone. Half of all the stillbirths (50.7%) were classified as intrapartum stillbirths.

Even with minimal datasets, healthcare providers could identify the cause of stillbirth in 77.8% of cases, as well as elements of sub-standard care. This information is useful to guide action for the improvement of care.

The major causes of stillbirth were asphyxia, placental disorders, hypertensive disorders, infections, cord problems and ruptured uterus. Asphyxia was the most common cause of stillbirth irrespective of method of assessment used.

Antenatal and intrapartum care delivered to mothers who had stillbirth was poor. Up to 97.8% of cases had sub-standard antenatal care; only 30.7% of cases of all Caesarean deliveries were conducted within one hour of the decision. Up to 37.9% of cases could potentially be prevented with improved access to, and quality of, antenatal care, skilled birth attendance and emergency obstetric and newborn care. HCPs should be encouraged to conduct stillbirth review and act upon the findings to improve quality of care.

Although there was a statistically significant agreement between results obtained through computer-based algorithms and those obtained through HCPs and the expert panel, the agreement was weak. Differences observed in the three methods of assessing cause of death emanated partly from prioritisation of certain diagnoses, such as asphyxia, in the hierarchical model of the algorithms. In addition, some specific information required by the algorithms to make certain diagnoses was not available. For example, the algorithms require evidence from an ultrasound to make the diagnosis of oligo- or polyhydramnios, which was rarely available. Thus, some changes in the algorithms' hierarchical model for assigning cause of death may be necessary. Using the ReCoDe classification system, intrapartum events (mainly intrapartum asphyxia) contributed the most deaths, followed by maternal diseases (mainly hypertensive disorders and infections) and placental and fetal conditions.

With the ICD-PM system, the major categories accounting for the death were: intrapartum hypoxia and fetal growth restriction. For contributing maternal conditions, M1 (placental, cord and membranes) and M3 (other complications of labour and delivery) dominated the groups. It was challenging classifying stillbirths whose time of death could not be determined. Therefore, the new ICD-PM could work in LMIC, but it needs to be improved to accommodate stillbirths that cannot be categorised either as ante- or intrapartum death. Guidance is also needed on how to handle cases with multiple possible causes.

More researchers should apply the new ICD-PM with a view to testing its performance, especially in low-resource settings where there are more challenges with clinical records.

Further research should also focus on exploring the use of computer algorithms in community-based reviews. This will have the potential to process large amounts of data easily and provide a more objective and consistent assessment of cause of, and especially community-related factors contributing to, stillbirth.

Studies exploring quality of perinatal care should include both stillbirth and neonatal to get a better understanding of factors contributing to perinatal mortality. More research is needed to further explore methods of determining time of death to suit the realities in LMIC where mothers are rarely monitored closely.

# REFERENCES

Aboualsoltani F, Rahmani SA, Pourbarghi M, Dolatkhah H, Aghazadeh AM. The frequency of consanguineous marriages and their effects on offsprings in Tabriz city. Egypt. J. Med. Hum. Genet. Vol. 10, No. 2, Nov. 2009.

Aggarwal AK, Jain V, Kumar R. Validity of verbal autopsy for ascertaining the causes of stillbirth. Bull World Health Organ 2011;89:31–40.

Al Mamun A, Padmadas SS, Khatun M. Maternal health during pregnancy and perinatal mortality in Bangladesh: evidence from a large-scale community-based clinical trial. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol 2006;20:482–90.

Alberman E, Botting B, Blatchley N, Twidell A. A new hierarchical classification of causes of infant deaths in England and Wales. Arch Dis Child. 1994;70:403-9.

Ali AA, Adam I. Anaemia and stillbirth in Kassala Hospital, Eastern Sudan. J Trop Pediatr 2011;57:62–4.

Allanson ER, Tunçalp Ö, Gardosi J, Pattinson RC, Francis A, Vogel JP, Erwich JJHM, Flenady VJ, Frøen JF, Neilson J, Quach A, Chou D, Mathai M, Say L, Gülmezoglu AM. The WHO application of ICD-10 to deaths during the perinatal period (ICD-PM): results from pilot database testing in South Africa and United Kingdom. BJOG 2016;123:2019–2028.

Ameh CA, Adegoke A, Pattinson R, van den Broek N. Using the new ICD-MM classification system for attribution of cause of maternal death-a pilot study. BJOG. 2014;121:32-40.

Aminu M, Bar-Zeev S, van den Broek N. Cause of and factors associated with stillbirth: a systematic review of classification systems. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand 2017; 96:519–528.

Aminu M, Unkels R, Mdegela M, Utz B, Adaji S, van den Broek N. Causes of and factors associated with stillbirth in low- and middle-income countries: a systematic literature review. BJOG. 2014;121:141-53.

Andrade LG, Amorim MM, Cunha A, Leite SR, Vital SA. Fatores associados a`natimortalidade em uma maternidade escola em Pernambuco: estudo caso-controle (Factors associated with stillbirth in a school maternity in Pernambuco: a case control study). Rev Bras Ginecol Obstet 2009;31:285–92.

Ashimi AO, Omole-Ohonsi A, Ugwa EA & Amole TG (2014) A prospective surveillance of ruptured uterus in a rural tertiary health facility in northwest Nigeria, The Journal of Maternal-Fetal & Neonatal Medicine, 27:16, 1684-1687, DOI: 10.3109/14767058.2013.872096
Ashish KC, Nelin V, Wrammert J, Ewald U, Vitrakoti R, Baral GN, et al. Risk factors for antepartum stillbirth: a case-control study in Nepal. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth 2015;15:146. doi: 10.1186/s12884-015-0567-3

Assaf S, Khawaja M, DeJong J, Mahfoud Z, Yunis K. Consanguinity and reproductive wastage in the Palestinian Territories. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol 2008;23:107–15.

Awoleke JO, Adanikin AI. Baird-Pattinson Aetiological Classification and Phases of Delay Contributing to Stillbirths in a Nigerian Tertiary Hospital. J Pregnancy 2016;2016:1703809. doi: 10.1155/2016/1703809

Baird D, Thomson AM. The survey perinatal deaths re-classified by special clinico-pathological assessment. Perintal Problems. The second report of the 1958 British perinatal mortality survey. E&S Livingstone 1969; p200-210.

Baird D, Walker J, Thomson AM. The causes and prevention of stillbirths and first week deaths. III. A classification of deaths by clinical cause; the effect of age, parity and length of gestation on death rates by cause. Br Med J. 1954;61:433-48.

Bangal VB, Shinde KK, Khanvelkar GK, Patil NA. A study of risk factors and perinatal outcome in preterm labour at tertiary care hospital. Int J Biomedl Res 2012;3:147–50.

Baqui A, Choi Y, Williams E, Arifeen S, Mannan I, Darmstadt G, et al. Levels, timing, and etiology of stillbirths in Sylhet district of Bangladesh. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth 2011;11:25.

Baud D, R. Windrim, T. Van Mieghem, J. Keunen, G. Seaward and G. Ryan. Twin– twin transfusion syndrome: a frequently missed diagnosis with important consequences. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol 2014; 44: 205–209.

Begum B, Zaman RU, Afza NS. Understanding the magnitude of still birth in Mymensingh Medical College Hospital. Mymensingh Med J 2010;19:340–2.

Bell JS, Ouédraogo M, Ganaba R, Sombie I, Byass P, Baggaley RF, et al. The epidemiology of pregnancy outcomes in rural Burkina Faso. Trop Med Int Health 2008;13:31–43.

Bhattacharyya R, Pal A. Stillbirths in a referral medical college hospital, West Bengal, India: A ten-year review. J Obstet Gynaecol Res 2012;38:266–71.

Bound JP, Butler NR, Spector WG. Classification and Causes of Perinatal Mortality II. BMJ. 1956b;2:1260-5.

Bound JP, Butler NR, Spector WG. Classification and Causes of Perinatal Mortality. BMJ. 1956a;2:1191-6.

Butler NR, Bonham DG, British Perinatal Mortality Survey. Perinatal mortality; the first report of the 1958 British Perinatal Mortality Survey. Edinburgh: Livingstone; 1963.

Carey J.C. (2010) The Importance of Case Reports in Advancing Scientific Knowledge of Rare Diseases. In: Posada de la Paz M., Groft S. (eds) Rare Diseases Epidemiology. Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology, vol 686. Springer, Dordrecht

CESDI – Confidential Enquiry into Stillbirths and Deaths in Infancy: 8th Annual Report. London: Maternal and Child Health Research Consortium; 2001.

Chalumeau M, Bouvier-Colle MH, Breart G. Can clinical risk factors for late stillbirth in West Africa be detected during antenatal care or only during labour? Int J Epidemiol 2002;31:661–8.

Cham M, Sundby J, Vangen S. Fetal outcome in severe maternal morbidity: too many stillbirths. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand 2009;88:343–9.

Chan A, King JF, Flenady V, Haslam RH, Tudehope DI. Review Article: Classification of perinatal deaths: Development of the Australian and New Zealand classifications. J Paediatr Child Health 2004;40(7):340-7.

Chang A, Keeping JD, Morrison J, Esler EJ. Perinatal death: audit and classification. Aust NZ J Obstet Gyn. 1979;19:207-11.

Cockerill R, Whitworth MK, Heazell AE. Do medical certificates of stillbirth provide accurate and useful information regarding the cause of death? Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol 2012;26:117–23.

Cohen JW. Statistical power analysis for the behavioural sciences (2nd edn). Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates; 1988.

Cole SK, Hey EN, Thomson AM. Classifying perinatal death: an obstetric approach. BJOG. 1986;93(12):1204-12.

Cole SK. Accuracy of death certificates in neonatal deaths. Community Med. 1989;11(1):1-8

Conner SN, Bedell V, Lipsey K, Macones GA, Cahill AG, Tuuli MG. Maternal Marijuana Use and Adverse Neonatal Outcomes: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. Obstet Gynecol 2016;128:713-23.

Conway DL, Hansen NI, Dudley DJ, Parker CB, Reddy UM, Silver RM, Bukowski R, Pinar H, Stoll BJ, Varner MW, Saade GR, Hogue C, Willinger M, Coustan D, Koch MA, Goldenberg RL. An Algorithm for the Estimation of Gestational Age at the Time of Fetal Death. Paediatric and Perinatal Epidemiology, 2013, 27, 145–157. doi: 10.1111/ppe.12037

Cripe SM, Phung TT, Nguyen TPL, Williams MA. Risk factors associated with stillbirth in Thai Nguyen Province, Vietnam. J Trop Pediatr 2007;53:66–7.

Crowe S, Cresswell K, Robertson A, Huby G, Avery A, Sheikh A. The case study approach. BMC Medical Research Methodology 2011, 11:100

Danon, David MD; Sekar, Renuka MD; Hack, Karien E. A. MD; Fisk, Nicholas M. PhD, MBA, FRCOG. Increased Stillbirth in Uncomplicated Monochorionic Twin Pregnancies: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. (Obstet Gynecol 2013; 121:1318–26) DOI: 10.1097/AOG.0b013e318292766b

Dassah ET, Odoi AT, Opoku BK. Stillbirths and very low Apgar scores among vaginal births in a tertiary hospital in Ghana: a retrospective cross-sectional analysis. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth 2014;14:289. doi: 10.1186/1471-2393-14-289.

Del Rosario GR, Lewis T, Irons B, Campbell-Forrester S, Weiss HL, Jolly PE. Assessment of risk factors for stillbirth among pregnant women in Jamaica. J Obstet Gynaecol 2004;24:750–5.

Desai G, Anand A, Shah P, Shah S, Dave K, Bhatt H, et al. Sickle cell disease and pregnancy outcomes: a study of the community-based hospital in a tribal block of Gujarat, India. J Health Popul Nutr 2017;36:3. doi: 10.1186/s41043-017-0079-z

DHS (Kenya). Demographic and Health Survey (2014). Available from: http://dhsprogram.com/what-we-do/survey/survey-display-451.cfm

DHS (Malawi) Demographic and Health Survey (2010). Available from: https://dhsprogram.com/pubs/pdf/FR247/FR247.pdf

DHS (Malawi) Demographic and Health Survey (2015-16). Available from: http://dhsprogram.com/what-we-do/survey/survey-display-483.cfm

DHS (Sierra Leone). Demographic and Health Survey (2013). Available from: https://dhsprogram.com/pubs/pdf/FR297/FR297.pdf

DHS (Zimbabwe). Demographic and Health Survey (2015). Available from: http://dhsprogram.com/what-we-do/survey/survey-display-475.cfm

Di Mario S, Say L, Lincetto O. Risk factors for stillbirth in developing countries: a systematic review of the literature. Sex Transm Dis 2007;34:S11–21.

Docherty M, Smith R. The case for structuring the discussion of scientific papers. BMJ 1999;318:1224–5

Dudley DJ, Goldenberg R, Conway D, Silver RM, Saade GR, Varner MW, et al. A new system for determining the causes of stillbirth. Obstet Gynecol. 2010;116:254-60.

Duryea EL, Happe SK, McIntire DD, Dashe JS (2016). The natural history of twin–twin transfusion syndrome stratified by Quintero stage\*, The Journal of Maternal-Fetal & Neonatal Medicine, 29:21, 3411-3415, DOI: 10.3109/14767058.2015.1131263

Edmond KM, Quigley MA, Zandoh C, Danso S, Hurt C, Agyei SO, et al. Aetiology of stillbirths and neonatal deaths in rural Ghana: implications for health programming in developing countries. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol 2008b;22:430–7.

Edmond KM, Quigley MA, Zandoh C, Danso S, Hurt C, Owusu Agyei S, et al. Diagnostic accuracy of verbal autopsies in ascertaining the causes of stillbirths and neonatal deaths in rural Ghana. Paediatr Perinat Ep 2008a;22:417–29.

Ego A, Zeitlin J, Batailler P, et al. Stillbirth classification in population-based data and role of fetal growth restriction: the example of RECODE. BMC Pregnancy and Childbirth 2013 13:170.

Endale T, Fentahun N, Gemada D, Hussen MA. Maternal and fetal outcomes in term premature rupture of membrane. World J Emerg Med 2016;7:147-52. doi: 10.5847/wjem.j.1920–8642.2016.02.011

Engmann C, Garces A, Jehan I, Ditekemena J, Phiri M, Mazariegos M, et al. Causes of community stillbirths and early neonatal deaths in low-income countries using verbal autopsy: an International. Multicenter Study. J Perinatol 2012b;32:585–92.

Engmann C, Jehan I, Ditekemena J, Garces A, Phiri M, Mazariegos M, et al. An alternative strategy for perinatal verbal autopsy coding: single versus multiple coders. Trop Med Int Health 2011;16:18–29.

Engmann C, Walega P, Aborigo RA, Adongo P, Moyer CA, Lavasani L, et al. Stillbirths and early neonatal mortality in rural Northern Ghana. Trop Med Int Health 2012a;17:272–82.

Ezugwu EC, Onah HE, Ezegwui HU, Nnaji C. Stillbirth rate at an emerging tertiary health institution in Enugu, southeast Nigeria. Int J Gynaecol Obstet 2011;115:164–6.

Feresu SA, Harlow SD, Welch K, Gillespie BW. Incidence of and sociodemographic risk factors for stillbirth, preterm birth and low birthweight among Zimbabwean women. Paediatr Perinat Ep 2004;18:154–63.

Flenady V, Frøen JF, Pinar H, Torabi R, Saastad E, Guyon G, et al. An evaluation of classification systems for stillbirth. BMC Pregn Childb. 2009;9:24.

Flenady V, Koopmans L, Middleton P, Smith GC, Duke W, Erwich JJ, et al. Stillbirths: The way forward in high-income countries. Lancet. 2011;377:1703-17.

Fretts RC, Boyd ME, Usher RH, Usher HA. The changing pattern of fetal death, 1961-1988. Obstet Gynecol. 1992;79:35-9.

Frøen JF, Cacciatore J, McClure EM, Kuti O, Jokhio AH, Islam M, et al. Stillbirths: why they matter. Lancet 2011;377:1353–66.

Frøen JF, Pinar H, Flenady V, Bahrin S, Charles A, Chauke L, et al. Causes of death and associated conditions (Codac) - a utilitarian approach to the classification of perinatal deaths. BMC Pregn Childb. 2009;9:1-12.

Gardosi J, Kady SM, McGeown P, Francis A, Tonks A. Classification of stillbirth by relevant condition at death (ReCoDe): population based cohort study. Br Med J 2005;331:1113–17.

Genest DR, Singer DB. Estimating the time of death in stillborn fetuses: III. External fetal examination; a study of 86 stillborns. Obstet Gynecol 1992; 80: 593–600.

George A, Young M, Bang A, Chan KY, Rudan I, et al. (2011) Setting Implementation Research Priorities to Reduce Preterm Births and Stillbirths at the Community Level. PLoS Med 8(1): e1000380. doi:10.1371/journal.pmed.1000380

Gibbons C, OHerlihy C, Murphy JF. Umbilical cord prolapse: changing patterns and improved outcomes. BJOG 2014;121:1705–1709.

Gilbert NL, Casapia M, Joseph SA, Ryan JA, Gyorkos TW. Inadequate prenatal care and the risk of stillbirth in the Peruvian Amazon. Int J Gynaecol Obstet 2010;109:155–6.

Gold KJ, AbdulMumin AS, Boggs ME, OpareAddo HS, Lieberman RW. Assessment of "fresh" versus "macerated" as accurate markers of time since intrauterine fetal demise in low income countries. Int'l Journal of Gynecology & Obstetrics; Vol 125, Issue 3, June 2014, Pages 223–227.

Goldenberg RL, Griffin JB, Kamath-Rayne BD, Harrison M, Rouse DJ, Moran K, Hepler B, Jobe AH, McClure EM. Clinical interventions to reduce stillbirths in sub-Saharan Africa: a mathematical model to estimate the potential reduction of stillbirths associated with specific obstetric conditions. BJOG 2016; DOI: 10.1111/1471-0528.14304.

Grade Working Group. Grading quality of evidence and strength of recommendations. Br Med J 2004;328:1490–3.

Graner S, Klingberg Allvin M, Phuc HD, Krantz G, Mogren I. The panorama and outcomes of pregnancies within a well-defined population in rural Vietnam 1999–2004. Int J Behav Med 2009;16:269–77.

Guidotti RJ, Kandasamy T, Betran AP, Merialdi M, Hakimi F, van Look P, et al. Monitoring perinatal outcomes in hospitals in Kabul, Afghanistan: The first step of a quality assurance process. J Matern Fetal Neonat Med 2009;22:285-92.

Hadlock FP, Harrist RB, Martinez-Poyer J. In utero analysis of fetal growth: a sonographic weight standard. /Radiology/ 1991;181(1):129-33

Hey EN, Lloyd DJ, Wigglesworth JS. Classifying perinatal death: fetal and neonatal factors. BJOG. 1986;93(12):1213-23.

Hinderaker SG, Olsen BE, Bergsjø PB, Gasheka P, Lie RT, Havnen J, et al. Avoidable stillbirths and neonatal deaths in rural Tanzania. BJOG 2003;110:616–23.

Hovatta O, Lipasti A, Rapola J, Karjalainen O. Causes of stillbirth: a clinicopathological study of 243 patients. BJOG. 1983;90:691-6.

Hu IJ, Chen PC, Jeng SF, Hsieh CJ, Liao HF, Su YN, et al. A nationwide survey of risk factors for stillbirth in Taiwan, 2001–2004. Pediatr Neonatol 2012;53:105–11.

Hwang BF, Lee YL, Jaakkola JJ. Air pollution and stillbirth: a population-based case-control study in Taiwan. Environ Health Perspect 2011;119:1345–9.

Jammeh A, Vangen S, Sundby J. Stillbirths in rural hospitals in the Gambia: a cross-sectional retrospective study. Obstet Gynecol Int 2010;2010:1–8.

Kaistha M, Kumar D, Bhardwaj A. Agreement between international classification of disease (ICD) and cause of death and associated conditions (CODAC) for the ascertainment of cause of stillbirth (SB) in the rural areas of north India. Indian J Publ Health 2016;60:73-6.

Kalanda BF, Verhoeff FH, Chimsuku L, Harper G, Brabin BJ. Adverse birth outcomes in a malarious area. Epidemiol Infect 2006;134:659-66.

Katz JK, Khatry SK, LeClerq SC, Shrestha SR, West KP Jr, Christian P. Miscarriage but not stillbirth rates are higher among younger nulliparas in rural Southern Nepal. J Adolescent Health 2008;42:587–95.

Keeling JW, MacGillivray I, Golding J, Wigglesworth J, Berry J, Dunn PM. Classification of perinatal death. Arch Dis Child. 1989;64:1345-51.

Khan MN, Rahman MM, Shariff AA, Rahman MM, Rahman MS, Rahman MA. Maternal undernutrition and excessive body weight and risk of birth and health outcomes. Arch Public Health 2017;75:12. doi: 10.1186/s13690-017-0181-0

Khanam R, Ahmed S, Creanga AA, Begum N, Koffi AK, Mahmud A, et al. Antepartum complications and perinatal mortality in rural Bangladesh. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth 2017:17:81 doi: 10.1186/s12884-017-1264-1

Knutzen VK, Baillie P, Malan AF. Clinical classification of perinatal deaths. S Afr Med J. 1975;49:1434-6.

Korteweg FJ, Gordijn SJ, Timmer A, Erwich J, Bergman KA, Bouman K, et al. The Tulip classification of perinatal mortality: introduction and multidisciplinary inter-rater agreement. BJOG. 2006;113:393-401.

Kupka R, Kassaye T, Saathoff E, Hertzmark E, Msamanga G, Fawzi W. Predictors of stillbirth among HIV-infected Tanzanian women. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2009;88:584-92.

Kuti O, Owolabi AT, Orji EO, Ogunlola IO. Antepartum fetal death in a Nigerian teaching hospital: aetiology and risk factors. Trop J Obstet Gynaecol 2003;20:134–6.

Lai HK, Tsang H, Wong CM. Meta-analysis of adverse health effects due to air pollution in Chinese populations. BMC Public Health 2013;13:360.

Langhoff-Roos J, Borch-Christensen H, Larsen S, Lindberg B, Wennergren M. Potentially avoidable perinatal deaths in Denmark and Sweden 1991 Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1996;75:820-5.

Lawn JE, Blencowe H, Pattinson R, Cousens S, Kumar R, Ibiebele I, et al. Stillbirths: Where? When? Why? How to make the data count? Lancet 2011;377:1448–63.

Lawn JE, Blencowe H, Waiswa P, Amouzou A, Mathers C, Hogan D, et al. Stillbirths: rates, risk factors, and acceleration towards 2030. Lancet. 2016;387:587-603.

Lee AC, Mullany LC, Tielsch JM, Katz J, Khatry SK, Leclerq SC, et al. Community-based stillbirth rates and risk factors in rural Sarlahi, Nepal. Int J Gynaecol Obstet 2011;113:199–204.

Leisher SH, Reinebrant HE, Zheyi T, Gardener G, Lourie R, Froen JF, Blencowe H, et al. Classification systems for causes of stillbirth and neonatal death, 2009-2014: An assessment of alignment with characteristics for an effective global system. BMC Pregn Childb. 2016;16:269.

Leung T, Leung T, Sahota D, Chan O, Chan L, Fung T, Lau T. Trends in maternal obesity and associated risks of adverse pregnancy outcomes in a population of Chinese women. BJOG 2008;115:1529–1537.

Lionel J, Aleyamma TK, Varghese L et al. HIV and obstetric complications and fetal outcomes inVellore, India. Trop Doct 2008; 38: 144–146. DOI: 10.1258/td.2007.070081

Litorp H, Rööst M, Kidanto HL, Nyström L, Essén B. The effects of previous cesarean deliveries on severe maternal and adverse perinatal outcomes at a university hospital in Tanzania. Int J Gynecol Obstet 2015;133:183-7. doi: 10.1016/j.ijgo.2015.10.009

Liu KC, Joseph JA, Nkole TB, Kaunda E, Stringer JSA., Chi BH, et al. Predictors and pregnancy outcomes associated with a newborn birth weight of 4000g or more in Lusaka, Zambia. Int J Gynecol Obstet 2013;122:150-5.

Lori JR, Rominski S, Osher BF, Boyd CJ. A Case Series Study of Perinatal Deaths at One Referral Center in Rural Post-conflict Liberia. Matern Child Health J 2014;18:45–51 doi: 10.1007/s10995-013-1232-y

Low JA, Boston RW, Cervenko FW. A clinical classification of the mechanisms of perinatal wastage. Can Med Assoc J. 1970;102:365-8.

Manandhar SR, Manandhar MR, Baral MR, Pandey S, Padhey S. One year audit of perinatal mortality at Kathmandu Medical College Hospital. Kathmandu Uni Med J 2003;2:198–202.

Mathews JE, Rajaratnam A, George A, Mathai M. Comparison of two World Health Organization partographs. International Journal of Gynecology and Obstetrics (2007) 96, 147–150

McClure EM, Garces A, Saleem S, Moore JL, Bose CL, Esamai F, et al. Global Network for Women's and Children's Health Research: probable causes of stillbirth in low- and middle-income countries using a prospectively defined classification system. BJOG 2017; doi: 10.1111/1471-0528.14493

McClure EM, Nalubamba-Phiri M, Goldenberg RL. Stillbirth in developing countries. Int J Gynaecol Obstet 2006;94:82–90.

McClure EM, Pasha O, Goudar SS, Chomba E, Garces A, Tshefu A, et al. Epidemiology of stillbirth in low-middle income countries: a Global Network Study. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand 2011; 90:1379–85.

McClure EM, Saleem S, Pasha O, Goldenberg RL. Stillbirth in developing countries: a review of causes, risk factors and prevention strategies. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med 2009;22:183–90.

McClure EM, Wright LL, Goldenberg RL, Goudar SS, Parida SN, Jehan I, et al. The global network: a prospective study of stillbirths in developing countries. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2007;197:247.e1–5. McKenzie IZ, Cooke I. What is a reasonable time from decision-to-birth by caesarean section? Evidence from 415 deliveries. Br J Obstet Gynaecol 2002; 109, pp. 498–504

Mishra AK, Bhattarai S, Bhurtel P, Bista NR, Shrestha P, Thakali K, Banthia P, Pathak SR. Need for Improvement of Medical Records. J Nepal Med Assoc 2009;48(174):103-6

Mo-suwan L, Isaranurug S, Chanvitan P, Techasena W, Sutra S, Supakunpinyo C, et al. Perinatal death pattern in the four districts of Thailand: findings from the Prospective Cohort Study of Thai Children (PCTC). J Med Assoc Thai 2009; 92:660–6.

Muganyizi PS, Kidanto H. Sickle Cell Disease in Pregnancy: Trend and Pregnancy Outcomes at a Tertiary Hospital in Tanzania. PLoS ONE 2013;8:e56541.

Mukhopadhyay P, Chaudhuri RN, Paul B. Hospital-based perinatal outcomes and complications in teenage pregnancy in India. J Health Popul Nutr 2010;28:494–500.

Munim S, Nawaz FH, & Ayub S. Stillbirths – eight years' experience at Aga Khan University Hospital Karachi, Pakistan. The Journal of Maternal-Fetal and Neonatal Medicine, March 2011; 24(3): 449–452.

Musafili A, Persson L-Å, Baribwira C, Påfs J, Mulindwa PA, Essén B. Case review of perinatal deaths at hospitals in Kigali, Rwanda: perinatal audit with application of a three-delays analysis. Musafili et al. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth 2017;17:85. doi: 10.1186/s12884-017-1269-9

Mutihir JT, Eka P. Stillbirths at the Jos University Teaching Hospital: incidence, risk, and etiological factors. Niger J Clin Pract 2011;14:14–18.

Mwanyumba F, Inion I, Gaillard P, Mandaliya K, Praet M, Temmerman M. Placental inflammation and perinatal outcome. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Bio 2003;108:164-70

Nahar S, Atiya Rahman, Hashima E. Nasreen. Factors Influencing Stillbirth in Bangladesh: A Case–Control Study. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol 2013;27:158-64.

Nan C, Dangor Z, Cutland CL, Edwards MS, Madhi SA, Cunnington MC. Maternal group B Streptococcus-related stillbirth: a systematic review. BJOG 2015;122:1437-45.

Nankabirwa V, Turnwine JK, Tyllesk€ar T, Nankunda J, Sommerfelt H. Perinatal mortality in eastern Uganda: a community based prospective cohort study. PLoS ONE 2011;6:e19674. Neogi SB, Negandhi P, Chopra S, Das AM, Zodpey S, Gupta RK, et al. Risk Factors for Stillbirth: Findings from a Population-Based Case–Control Study, Haryana, India. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol 2016;30:56-66. doi: 10.1111/ppe.12246.

Nouaili EB, Chaouachi S, Ayadi I, Said AB, Zouari B, Marrakchi Z. Risk factors for perinatal mortality in a Tunisian population. Int J Gynaecol Obstet 2010;111:265–6.

Ntuli ST, Malangu N. An investigation of the stillbirths at a tertiary hospital in Limpopo province of South Africa. Glob J Health Sci 2012;4:141–7.

Olagbuji BN, Ezeanochie MC, Igbaruma S, Okoigi SO, Ande AB. Stillbirth in cases of severe acute maternal morbidity. Int J Gynaecol Obstet 2012;119:53–6.

Olusanya BO, Afe AJ, Solanke OA. Are risk factors for stillbirths in low-income countries associated with sensorineural hearing loss in survivors? J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med 2009; 22:576–83.

Olusanya BO, Solanke OA. Predictors of term stillbirths in an inner-city maternity hospital in Lagos, Nigeria. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand 2009;88:1243–51.

Omokhodion FO, Onadeko MO, Olumuyiwa A. Roberts, Jeremy R. Beach, Igor Burstyn, Nicola M. Cherry. Paid work, domestic work, and other determinants of pregnancy outcome in Ibadan, southwest Nigeria. Int J Gynecol Obstet 2010;111:165-70.

Ouyang F, Zhang J, Betran AP, Yang Z, Souza JP, Merialdi M. Recurrence of adverse perinatal outcomes in developing countries. Bull World Health Organ 2013;91:357–67.

Owolabi H, Ameh C, Bar-Zeev S, Adaji S, Kachale F, van den Broek N. Establishing cause of maternal death in Malawi via facility-based review and application of the ICD-MM classification. BJOG. 2014;121:95-101.

Pattinson R, Kerber K, Waiswa P, Day LT, Mussell F, Asiruddin SK, et al. Perinatal mortality audit: counting, accountability, and overcoming challenges in scaling up in low- and middle-income countries. Int J Gynaecol Obstet 2009;107:113–21.

Peat J (2001). Health science research: A handbook of quantitative methods. Sydney: Allen & Unwin

Perinatal Society of Australia and New Zealand (PSANZ). Perinatal Death Classification (PSANZ-PDC) Version 2.2 2009. Available from: http://www.stillbirthalliance.org.au/doc/Section\_7\_Version\_2.2\_April\_200 9.pdf

Perveen S, Soomro TK. Sideropaenic anaemia: Impact on perinatal outcome at tertiary care hospital. J Pak Med Assoc 2016;66:952-6.

Pettersson KO, Svensson ML, Christensson K. Evaluation of an adaptedmodel of theWorld Health Organization partograph used by Angolan midwives in a peripheral delivery unit. Midwifery (2000) 16, 82-88.

Pope D, Mishra V, Thompson L, Siddiqui AR, Rehfuess EA, Weber M, et al. Risk of low birth weight and stillbirth associated with indoor air pollution from solid fuel use in developing countries. Epidemiol Rev 2010;32:70–81.

Ptacek I, Sebire NJ, Man JA, Brownbill P, Heazell AEP. Systematic review of placental pathology reported in association with stillbirth. Placenta 2014;35:e552-e562

Ray JG, Urquiz ML. Risk of stillbirth at extremes of birth weight between 20 and 41 weeks gestation. J Perinatol. 2012 May 17. Doi: 10.1038/jp.2012.60

Reddy UM, Goldenberg R, Silver R, Smith GCS, Pauli RM, Wapner RJ, et al. Stillbirth Classification—Developing an International Consensus for Research. Obstet Gynecol. 2009;114:4;901-14.

Sama C, Takah NF, Danwe VK, Melo UF, Dingana TN, Angwafo FF, III (2017) Knowledge and utilization of the partograph: A cross-sectional survey among obstetric care providers in urban referral public health institutions in northwest and southwest Cameroon. PLoS ONE 12(2): e0172860. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0172860

Sangare´ LR, Weiss NS, Brentlinger PE, Richardson BA, Staedke SG, et al. (2012) Determinants of Use of Insecticide Treated Nets for the Prevention of Malaria in Pregnancy: Jinja, Uganda. PLoS ONE 7(6): e39712. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0039712

Sarkar MD, Anuradha B, Sharma N, Roy RN. Seropositivity of toxoplasmosis in antenatal women with bad obstetric history in a tertiary-care hospital of Andhra Pradesh, India. J Health Popul Nutr 2012;30:87–92.

Sehgal M, Rizwan SA, Krishnan A. Disease burden due to biomass cookingfuel-related household air pollution among women in India. Glob Health Action 2014;7:25326. doi: 10.3402/gha.v7.25326

Shrestha S, Sharma A, Upadhyay S, Rijal P. Perinatal mortality audit. Nepal Med Coll J 2010;12:257–9.

Singh D, Goli S, Parsuraman S. Association between obstetric complications & previous pregnancy outcomes with current pregnancy outcomes in Uttar Pradesh, India. Indian J Med Res 2014;139:83-90.

Stanton C, Lawn JE, Rahman H, Wilczynska-Ketende K, Hill K. Stillbirth rates: delivering estimates in 190 countries. Lancet 2006;367:1487–94.

Stringer EM, Vwalika B, Killam WP, Giganti MJ, Mbewe R, Chi BH, et al. Determinants of stillbirth in Zambia. Obstet Gynecol 2011;117:1151–9.

Tannirandorn Y, Jatuparisuth N. Incidence of stillbirths and associated factors in Thailand. Int J Gynaecol Obstet 2004;85:56–8.

Taweevisit M, Thorner PS. Hydrops fetalis in the stillborn: a series from the central region of Thailand. Pediatr Dev Pathol 2010;13:369–74.

Taylor MM, Nurse-Findlay S, Zhang X, Hedman L, Kamb ML, Broutet N, et al. (2016). Estimating Benzathine Penicillin Need for the Treatment of Pregnant Women Diagnosed with Syphilis during Antenatal Care in High-Morbidity Countries. PLoS ONE 11(7): e0159483. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0159483

Tshibumbu DD, Blitz J. Modifiable antenatal risk factors for stillbirth amongst pregnant women in the Omusati region, Namibia. Afr J Prm Health Care Fam Med 2016;8:a1054. doi: 10.4102/phcfm.v8i1.1054

Turnbull E, Lembalemba MK, Guffey MB, Bolton-Moore C, Mubiana-Mbewe M, Chintu N, et al. Causes of stillbirth, neonatal death and early childhood death in rural Zambia by verbal autopsy assessments. Trop Med Int Health 2011;16:894–901.

Ugwa EA, Ashimi A. An assessment of stillbirths in a tertiary hospital in northern Nigeria. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med 2015;28:1585-8. doi: 10.3109/14767058.2014.961416

Ukaegbe U, Nwogu-Ikojo EE, Ezegwui HU, Ekenze S, Ikeako LC. Stillbirths at a tertiary medical centre in Enugu, Nigeria. Trop J Med Res 2011;15:1–4.

Umar UA, Gaya SA. Outcome of umbilical cord prolapse at Aminu Kano Teaching Hospital, Kano, North-Western Nigeria. Niger J Basic Clin Sci 2015;12:20-4.

Uroos F, Sherwani R, Khan T, Zaheer S. Foetal Autopsy-Categories and Causes of Death. J Clin Diagn Res 2014:8:FC05-FC08. doi: 10.7860/JCDR/2014/9226.4920.

Varli IHN, Petersson K, Bottinga R, Bremme K, Hofsjo A, Holm M, et al. The Stockholm classification of stillbirth. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2008;87:1202-12.

Vergani P, Cozzolino S, Pozzi E, et al. Identifying the causes of stillbirth: a comparison of four classification systems. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2008; 199: 319 e1–4.

Vijayan V, Hiu J. Perinatal postmortem: factors influencing uptake and subsequent outcomes in an Asian population. Med J Malaysia 2012;67:87–90.

Watson-Jones D, Changalucha J, Gumodoka B, Weiss H, Rusizoka M, Ndeki L, et al. Syphilis in pregnancy in Tanzania. I. Impact of maternal syphilis on outcome of pregnancy. J Infect Dis 2002;186:940–7.

Watson-Jones D, Weiss HA, Changalucha JM, Todd J, Gumodoka B, Bulmer J, et al. Adverse birth outcomes in United Republic of Tanzania—impact and prevention of maternal risk factors. Bull World Health Organ 2007;85:9–18.

Whitfield CR, Smith NC, Cockburn F, Gibson AAM. Perinatally related wastage - proposed classification of primary obstetric factors. BJOG. 1986;93:694-703.

WHO. ICD-10 International statistical classification of diseases and related health problems. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2004.

WHO (2016a). Making Every Baby Count. Audit and review of stillbirths and neonatal deaths. World Health Organization, Geneva. 2016. Available from: http://www.who.int/maternal\_child\_adolescent/documents/stillbirth-neonatal-death-review/en/

WHO (2016b) The WHO application of ICD-10 to deaths during the perinatal period: ICD-PM. World Health Organization, Geneva. 2016. Available from: http://www.who.int/reproductivehealth/publications/monitoring/icd-10-perinatal-deaths/en/

WHO (2016c). Newborns: reducing mortality. 2016. Available from: http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs333/en/"

WHO (2016d). WHO recommendations on antenatal care for a positive pregnancy experience. World Health Organization. 2016; ISBN 978 92 4 154991 2. Available: http://www.who.int/reproductivehealth/publications/maternal\_perinatal\_ health/anc-positive-pregnancy-experience/en/

WHO (2002). WHO antenatal care randomized trial: manual for the implementation of the new model. WHO, Geneva, 2002. Available: http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/42513/1/WHO\_RHR\_01.30.pdf

WHO, UNICEF (2014). Every Newborn: An action plan to end preventable deaths. Geneva: World Health Organization, 2014. Available:

http://www.who.int/maternal\_child\_adolescent/topics/newborn/enap\_consultation/en/

WHO. The WHO application of ICD-10 to deaths during pregnancy, childbirth and the puerperium: ICD-MM. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2012. Available from:

http://www.who.int/reproductivehealth/publications/monitoring/9789241 548458/en/

WHO, 2008. Managing Prolonged and Obstructed Labour Available: http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/44145/4/9789241546669\_4\_eng. pdf

Wilkins A, Earnest J, McCarthy EA, Shub A. A retrospective review of stillbirths at the national hospital in Timor-Leste. Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol 2015;55:331-6. doi: 10.1111/ajo.12337

Williams EK, Hossain MB, Sharma RK, Kumar V, Pandey CM, Baqui AH. Birth interval and risk of stillbirth or neonatal death: findings from rural north India. J Trop Pediatr 2008; 54:321–7.

Winbo IG, Serenius FH, Dahlquist GG, Källen BA. A computer-based method for cause of death classification in stillbirths and neonatal deaths. Int J Epidemiol. 1997;26:1298-306.

Winbo IG, Serenius FH, Dahlquist GG, Källén BA. NICE, a new cause of death classification for stillbirths and neonatal deaths. Neonatal and Intrauterine Death Classification according to Etiology. Int J Epidemiol. 1998;27:499-504.

Wojcieszek AM, Reinebrant HE, Leisher SH, Allanson E, Coory M, Erwich JJ, et al. Characteristics of a global classification system for perinatal deaths: A Delphi consensus study. BMC Pregnancy and Childbirth 2016 16:223. DOI: 10.1186/s12884-016-0993-x

World Bank. World Bank Country and Lending Groups. 2017. Accessed: 19thJune2017. Availablefrom:https://datahelpdesk.worldbank.org/knowledgebase/articles/906519

Yatich NJ, Funkhouser E, Ehiri JE, Agbenyega T, Stiles JK, Rayner JC, et al. Malaria, intestinal helminths and other risk factors for stillbirth in Ghana. Infect Dis Obstet Gynecol 2010;2010:350763.

Zhang Q, Anath CV, Rhoads GG, Li Z. The impact of maternal anemia on perinatal mortality: a population-based, prospective cohort study in China. Ann Epidemiol 2009;19:793–9.

# APPENDIX 1: SUMMARY TABLE FOR SYSTEMATIC REVIEW I

See accompanying Excel spreadsheet

# APPENDIX 2: SUMMARY TABLE FOR SYSTEMATIC REVIEW II

See accompanying Excel spreadsheet

## **APPENDIX 3: DATA COLLECTION FORM**

#### PERINATAL DEATH REVIEW FORM

**Instructions:** Fill in this form for every perinatal death (i.e. stillbirth and neonatal death in the 1<sup>st</sup> week of life). The example of code below (SRL/FRT/01/01) represents "Sierra Leone/Freetown/January/1<sup>st</sup> case of perinatal death in the month of January".

Country	Date of Audit	Date of Data Collection	Code (E.g. SRL/FRT/01/01)

#### **SECTION 1: HEALTH FACILITY**

Name of Health Facility: .....

County / District / Region: .....

Type of Health Facility (tick one):

National	Referral /	Regional	District	General	Health	Other
	Teaching				Centre	(specify)

Level of Health Facility (tick one):	BEmONC	CEmONC
Is this a Helping Baby Breath (HBB) I	acility? Yes	No

#### **SECTION 2: MOTHER**

..... (in years)

Mother's Address (tick one): Rural	Semi-urban	Urban	
Mother's County / District:			

Educational Level Completed (tick one):

None			
Primary			
Secondary			
Tertiary			
Was mothe	r referred from another facility? Yes		No 🗌
If Yes, from	which facility?		
SECTION 3:	PREGNANCY		
Mother's Pa	arity: Para +	No. of Ch	nildren Alive

Type of pregnancy (tick one): Singleton Multiple Gestation Antenatal Care Attendance: Yes No If yes, how many visits?

ANC Interventions (tick all that apply):

Interventions	Yes	No	Follow-Up	Response to
			Questions	Follow-Up
				Questions
Iron and Folate given?			If yes, for how	
			long?	
Anti-malaria prophylaxis			If yes, how many	
given?			doses?	
Tetanus Toxoid given?			If yes, how many	
			doses?	
HIV test done?			If yes, +ve or –ve	
			result?	
			If +ve, on ARV?	
Syphilis test done?			If yes, +ve or –ve	
			result?	

	If +ve, any	
	treatment?	
Rhesus blood group	If yes, +ve or –ve	
checked?	result?	
	lf RhD –ve,	
	treatment?	

Conditions present during this pregnancy (tick all that apply)

Conditions	Yes	No	Follow-Up Questions	Response
				to Follow-
				Up
				Questions
Antepartum haemorrhage			If yes, mention	
			treatment	
Malaria			If yes, mention	
			treatment	
Hypertensive disorders			If yes, mention	
(PIH, pre-eclampsia,			treatment	
eclampsia)				
Diabetes			If yes, mention	
			treatment	
Pre-mature rupture of			If yes, mention	
membranes			treatment	
Anaemia (Hb)			If yes, mention	
			treatment	
Urinary tract infection			If yes, mention	
			treatment	
Trauma (due to accident or			If yes, mention	
gender-based violence)			treatment	
Other (specify)			If yes, mention	
			treatment	

## **SECTION 4: LABOUR AND BIRTH**

Gestational Age (in weeks): Cervical Dilatation on					
Admission: cm					
Reason for Admission:					
Date of Admission (DD/MM/YYYY): Time of Admission:					
Date of Delivery (DD/MM/YYYY): Time of Delivery:					
Date of Discharge (DD/MM/YYYY):					
Place of delivery (tick one):					
Health facility (specify)					
Home					
ТВА					
Other (specify)					
On admission, was fetal sound present? Yes No Not assessed					
Was partograph used? Yes No Unknown					
If 'Yes', was partograph used correctly? Yes No					
If 'No', mention error:					
Any Obstetric Complications?					
Breech					
Others (specify):					
Mode of Delivery (tick one):					
Spontaneous Vaginal Delivery					
Caesarean Section					
Vacuum					

Forceps	
Others (specify):	
Indication(s) for Instrumental / C	Caesarean Delivery:
Time between decisions for CS	/ instrumental and actual delivery of the
baby:	
Less than 30 minutes	30 minutes - 1 hour
Greater than 1 hour	How Long? Not documented
Mother's Outcome: Alive	Died
Any Morbidity? (Specify)	
SECTION 5: BABY'S CONDITION	
Weight of the baby (in grams): .	
Sex: Female	Male
Baby's Condition at Birth:	
Alive Fresh SE	B Macerated SB
Any congenital anomaly noted:	
Apgar Score: At 1 min: At 5	min: At 10 min:
Resuscitation attempted with A	mbu bag? Yes 📄 No 📄
If born alive, select one: Kept w	ith Mother Referred
<u>If born alive</u> , state when the bal hours after delivery)	by died: (days or
SECTION 6: CAUSES AND AVOID	ABLE FACTORS
Probable Cause(s) of Death:	
(E.g. congenital anomaly, HIV, hy	pertension, placenta previa, asphyxia,
umbilical prolapse, ruptured ute	rus, etc.). If more than one cause, list the
most likely cause(s) first.	
1	
2	

3.	
4.	

## Avoidable Factors: Use comment section for clarifications.

Factors	Yes	No	Support with facts
Delay to seek health care			
Delay to reach the health			
facility			
Delay to provide care after			
arrival at health facility			
Was full complement of staff			
available during mother's			
stay?			
Functional resuscitation			
equipment (e.g. ambu bag)			
available?			
Supplies and drugs (including			
blood) available?			
Were instructions, guidelines			
and/or protocols followed?			
Was the right intervention			
used?			
Was relevant and adequate			
documentation made?			
Others (specify):			

## SECTION 7: PLAN OF ACTION

ACTION POINT	PERSON RESPONSIBLE	TIMEFRAME

## Comments:

Form Completed by:		
Name:	Sign:	. Date:

# **APPENDIX 4: HEALTH FACILITY ASSESSMENT TOOL**

### **'MAKING IT HAPPEN' PROGRAMME**

### FACILITY ASSESSMENT TOOL

#### (One form to be completed per facility)

Country	Date of Data Collection	Code
		(E.g. SRL-01)

Name of Health Facility:

.....

County / District / Region:


Type of Health Facility (tick one):

National	Referral /	Regional	District	General	Health	Other
	Teaching				Centre	(specify)

Level of Health Facility (tick one): BEOC	CEOC	
Distance to nearest Referral Facility (Km):	:	

.....

## Availability of Signal Functions

EmOC Signal	Available	Performed	Reason for non-performance
Function	24hrs/day?	in the last	(tick all that apply)
	(Y/N)	3 months?	
		(Y/N)	
a)			No clients
Administration			No drugs available
of parenteral			Staff shortage
antibiotics			Staff do not have the
			skills to perform procedure
			Staff are not confident
			to perform procedure
			Other (please specify in
			section 'j' below)
b)			No clients
Administration			No drugs available
of uterotonic			Staff shortage
drugs (e.g.			Staff do not have the
oxytocin)			skills to perform procedure
			Staff are not confident
			to perform procedure
			Other (please specify in
			section 'j' below)
c)			□ No clients
Administration			No drugs available
of parenteral			Staff shortage
anti-			Staff do not have the
convulsants			skills to perform procedure
(e.g.			Staff are not confident
magnesium			to perform procedure
sulphate)			Other (please specify in
			section 'j' below)

EmOC Signal	Available	Performed	Reason for non-performance
Function	24hrs/day?	in the last	(tick all that apply)
	(Y/N)	3 months?	
		(Y/N)	
d) Manual			No clients
removal of			Staff shortage
placenta			Staff do not have the
			skills to perform procedure
			Staff are not confident
			to perform procedure
			□ Staff uncomfortable or
			unwilling to perform
			procedure for reasons
			unrelated to training
			National or facility
			policies do not allow function
			to be performed
			Other (please specify in
			section 'j' below)
e) Removal of			No clients
retained			No equipment available
products (e.g.			/ equipment not functional
MVA, D&C)			Staff shortage
			Staff do not have the
			skills to perform procedure
			Staff are not confident
			to perform procedure
			□ Staff uncomfortable or
			unwilling to perform
			procedure for reasons
			unrelated to training
			National or facility
			policies do not allow function
			to be performed

EmOC Signal	Available	Performed	Reason for non-performance
Function	24hrs/day?	in the last	(tick all that apply)
	(Y/N)	3 months?	
		(Y/N)	
			Other (please specify in
			section 'j' below)
f) Assisted			No clients
vaginal			No equipment available
delivery (e.g.			/ equipment not functional
vacuum			Staff shortage
extraction,			Staff do not have the
forceps			skills to perform procedure
delivery)			Staff are not confident
			to perform procedure
			Staff uncomfortable or
			unwilling to perform
			procedure for reasons
			unrelated to training
			National or facility
			policies do not allow function
			to be performed
			Other (please specify in
			section 'j' below)
g) Newborn			No clients
resuscitation			No equipment available
with bag and			/ equipment not functional
mask			Staff shortage
			Staff do not have the
			skills to perform procedure
			□ Staff are not confident
			to perform procedure
			□ Staff uncomfortable or
			unwilling to perform

EmOC Signal	Available	Performed	Reason for non-performance
Function	24hrs/day?	in the last	(tick all that apply)
	(Y/N)	3 months?	
		(Y/N)	
			procedure for reasons
			unrelated to training
			National or facility
			policies do not allow function
			to be performed
			Other (please specify in
			section 'j' below)
h) Blood			No clients
transfusion			No blood available / no
			blood bank
			Staff shortage
			Staff do not have the
			skills to perform procedure
			Staff are not confident
			to perform procedure
			Other (please specify in
			section 'j' below)
i) Caesarean			No clients
section			No Caesarean section
			facilities available
			Staff shortage
			Staff do not have the
			skills to perform procedure
			Staff are not confident
			to perform procedure
			Other (please specify in
			section 'j' below)

## Service delivery data:

	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	May	June	July	Aug	Sep	Oct
Fresh SB										
Macerated SB										
Total Stillbirths										
Total Deliveries (All)										

### Comments:

			•••••••••••••••••••••••••	••••••	••••••
••••••	••••••••	••••••	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	•••••••	•••••
••••••	••••••••••••••••••••••••••	••••••	••••••••	••••••	•••••
••••••	••••••	••••••		••••••	•••••
			•••••••••••••••••••••••••	••••••	••••••
••••••	••••••••	••••••	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	••••••	•••••
••••••	••••••		•••••	•••••••	•••••

# **APPENDIX 5: COMPUTER HIERARCHICAL MODEL FOR ASSIGNING CAUSE OF DEATH**

Ranking for Stillbirth	Rank
Asphyxia	1
Lethal congenital anomaly	2
Abruptio placentae	3
Ruptured uterus	4
Eclampsia	5
Pre-eclampsia	6
Cord prolapse	7
Gestational Hypertension	8
Chronic Hypertension	9
Syphilis	10
Placenta praevia	11
Diabetes	12
Chorioamnionitis	13
Oligohydramnios	14
Polyhydramnios	15
Fetal growth restriction	16
Twin-twin transfusion	17
Fetomaternal haemorrhage	18
Birth Trauma	19
Acute Infection	20
Malaria	21
HIV-Related complications	22
External trauma	23
Isoimmunisation	24
Placental insufficiency /infarction	25
Constricting loop or knot	26
latrogenic	27
Non-immune hydrops	28
Chronic Infection – e.g. TORCH	29
Vasa Praevia	30
Velamentous insertion	31
Thyroid diseases	32
Lupus/Antiphospholipid Syndrome	33
Cholestasis	34
Drug abuse	35
Unknown - Inadequate information available	36
Unknown - No relevant condition identified	37
Ranking for Neonatal Death*	Rank
Birth asphyxia	1
Intrapartum trauma	2

Fatal congenital anomaly	3
Possible severe bacterial infection	4
Meningitis	5
Pneumonia	6
Sepsis	7
Tetanus	8
Diarrhoea	9
Complication of prematurity (RDS)	10
Unknown - Inadequate information available	11
Unknown - No relevant condition identified	12

\* Not relevant to this study.